Copyright

by

Christopher-David M. Romero

2010

The Dissertation Committee for Christopher-David M. Romero Certifies that this is the approved version of the following dissertation:

Mechanisms of Immuno-Modulation With The TLR4 Agonist Monophosphoryl Lipid A in the Treatment of Sepsis

Committee:

Edward R. Sherwood, M.D., Ph.D., Supervisor

James Cook, Ph.D.

Richard B. Pyles, Ph.D.

Lynn Soong, M.D., Ph.D.

Tushar K. Varma, Ph.D.

Dean, Graduate School

Mechanisms of Immuno-Modulation With The TLR4 Agonist Monophosphoryl Lipid A in the Treatment of Sepsis

by

Christopher-David M. Romero, B.S.

Dissertation

Presented to the Faculty of the Graduate School of

The University of Texas Medical Branch

in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements

for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

The University of Texas Medical Branch September, 2010

Dedication

For Nicole, my explanation for the sunrise.

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my family for stressing the importance of education and encouraging my interest in science from an early age. I would also like to thank the Ekstroms for their constant support and for persuading me to go to college. This research was only possible though the mentorship of Dr. Sherwood; whose patience and persistent guidance has fostered my development as a young scientist. I would also like to thank my committee members, their mentorship and support has been instrumental in the completion of this document. Their willingness to discuss the project and even provide material support was above and beyond the standard responsibilities of graduate committee members, and for that I am truly grateful. This research was also completed only with the assistance of our research group and I am fortunate to have had the opportunity to work within the Immunology Research Group at The Shriners Hospital for Children in Galveston. This gratitude also extends to the ARC staff whose hard work and dedication make all of our mammalian studies possible. The expertise provided by Mark Griffin at the UTMB Flow Cytometry Core Facility was instrumental in generating much of the flow data presented herein. I also must extend a special thanks to Dr. Friend at Amnis Corporation, whose collaboration provided important insights into this project and enabled us to continue to generate data even in the midst of Hurricane Ike. The project described was supported by Award Number F31AI080159 from the National Institute Of Allergy And Infectious Diseases. The content is solely the responsibility of the authors and does not necessarily represent the official views of the National Institute Of Allergy And Infectious Diseases or the National Institutes of Health.

Mechanisms of Immuno-Modulation With The TLR4 Agonist Monophosphoryl Lipid A in the Treatment of Sepsis

Publication No._____

Christopher-David M. Romero, Ph.D.

The University of Texas Medical Branch, 2010

Supervisor: Edward R. Sherwood

Monophosphoryl lipid A (MPLA) is a Toll-like receptor 4 agonist that has been approved for use as a vaccine adjuvant in humans. In these studies, we evaluated the effect of MPLA treatment on the innate immune response to systemic infection in mice with emphasis on bacterial clearance, leukocyte recruitment and function, as well as potential signaling pathways involved in TLR4 immuno-modulation. Mice received either intravenous or intraperitoneal treatment with MPLA prior to induction of bacterial peritonitis by cecal ligation and puncture (CLP), intraperitoneal or intravenous infection with Pseudomonas aeruginosa, or burn wound infection. In each model, MPLA treated mice showed significantly improved survival compared to vehicle-treated controls. MPLA treatment prevented infection-associated hypothermia, and enhanced bacterial clearance despite causing attenuation of pro-inflammatory cytokine production. When MPLA was administered after a CLP core temperature was not preserved, but bacterial clearance was still enhanced. Concentrations of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF α , IL-1 β , and IL-6, that are regulated through the MyD88-dependent signaling pathway, were markedly lower in the plasma of MPLA-treated mice whereas plasma concentrations of Trif-dependent gene products such as G-CSF, MCP-1 and RANTES were largely unaffected. Treatment with MPLA increased the numbers of granulocytes, undifferentiated myeloid cells, and macrophages at infection sites. MPLA treatment also increased the percentage and total numbers of myeloid cells mediating phagocytosis of bacteria. Depletion of monocytes did not eliminate the enhanced bacterial clearance induced by MPLA, but depletion of Granulocytes did. MPLA treatment also increased the recruitment of immature myeloid cells expressing myeloid derived suppressor cell markers. While TLR4 deficient mice were un-affected by pretreatment with MPLA, Trif Deficient mice were still tolerized by MPLA treatment prior to CLP. Cytokine analysis further supports the theory that MPLA exerts its effects primarily through the MyD88 independent pathway. In conclusion, these studies show that MPLA treatment significantly augments the innate immune response to bacterial infection by enhancing bacterial clearance despite attenuation of pro-inflammatory cytokine production. The enhanced bacterial clearance is mediated, in part, by increased numbers of myeloid cells with effective phagocytic functions at sites of infection and this is dependent upon activation of TLR4.

Table of Contents

List of Tables xi		
List of Figures xi		
Chapter 1: Sepsis and Endotoxin Tolerance1		
Sepsis: historical perspective1		
Sepsis: clinical significance		
Causes of sepsis4		
Defining sepsis, the origin of Systemic Inflammatory Response Syndrome .5		
Treatment of sepsis		
Sepsis pathophysiology8		
TLR4: the endotoxin centurion15		
Endotoxin tolerance: suppression vs. modulation		
Monophosphoryl Lipid A		
Objectives of this dissertation		
Chapter 2: Methods		
Mice		
MPLA treatment		
Cecal ligation and puncture		
Pseudomonas aeruginosa challenge		
Burn wound infection		
Survival studies		
Cytokine analysis		
Enzyme-linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA)		
Measurement of bacterial clearance		
Flow cytometry		
In vivo phagocytosis assay40		
Measurement of peripheral blood leukocyte counts		
Monocyte depletion41		

	Neutrophil depletion42
	Myeloperoxidase (MPO) analysis42
	Complement mediated erythrocyte lysis assay42
	T-cell suppression co-culture assay43
	Statistics
Ch	apter 3: The TLR4 Agonist Monophosphoryl Lipid A Augments Innate Host Resistance to Various Septic Challenge Models44
	Introduction
	Results46
	MPLA treatment prevented hypothermia and improved survival in mice with systemic infection
	MPLA treatment decreased bacterial burden in infected mice49
	MPLA treatment attenuated sepsis-induced pro-inflammatory cytokine production
	Intra-peritoneal MPLA treatment increased the number of phagocytic myeloid cells at sites of infection
	The effect of MPLA priming on the recruitment of phagocytic myeloid cells to the peritoneum was not lost with age
	MPLA did not increase the per cell expression of Fc receptor (FCR) but increased the total number of FcR+ peritoneal monocytes60
	Intravenous MPLA treatment increased the numbers of myeloid cells at the site of infection61
	MPLA priming increased the expression of myeloperoxidase by peritoneal macrophages, but not neutrophils and immature myeloid cells62
	MPLA treatment did not impact splenic leukocyte apoptosis
	Neutrophil depletion eliminated the protective effect of MPLA64
	Monocyte depletion attenuated the protective effect of MPLA66
	MPLA attenuated the decline in peripheral blood leukocytes after infection 68
	MPLA attenuated the post infection decline in complement activity69
	MPLA treatment post-CLP enhanced bacterial clearance but did not prevent infection associated hypothermia
	Discussion72

Chapter 4: MPLA Immune-Modulation is Associated With Recruitment and Expansion of a Gr1+, CD11b+ Myeloid Population Similar to Myeloid Derived Suppressor Cells (MDSCs)
Introduction77
Results
Peritoneal Gr1+, CD11b+ myeloid cells expanded in response to MPLA and infection78
MPLA expanded the Gr1 ⁺ CD11b ⁺ population in the bone marrow79
MDSC analysis using multi-spectral imaging flow cytometry (MSIFS)81
Myeloid cells recruited by MPLA exhibit both mature and immature morphologies
MDSCs were phagocytic and their expansion in response to MPLA was not age dependent
MPLA expanded myeloid cells were capable of suppressing T-cell proliferation ex vivo
Discussion
Chapter 5. The Role of TLR4 Signalling in Immuno-Modulation
Introduction
Results
TLR4 was required for MPLA immuno-modulation92
Ticam1 (TRIF) is not necessary for MPLA immuno-modulation
Cytokine / chemokine production in TLR4 and Trif-deficient mice after MPLA and CLP94
TRIF dependent factors IFN-β and CXCL10 were not down regulated by MPLA priming97
Differential induction of CXCL10 and IL-6 production by MPLA in TRIF and MyD88 Bone marrow derived macrophages
Discussion
Chapter 6: Summary and Conclusions101
Future Directions105
Bibliography
Vita

List of Tables

Table 1:	Effect of intra-peritoneal MPLA treatment on plasma cytokine and
	chemokine concentrations in response to infection54

List of Figures

Front piece:	Morbetto by Raimondi xiv
Figure 1.1:	The known human TLRs and their prototypic ligands14
Figure 1.2:	LPS aggregates are disrupted by LBP and transferred to soluble or
	surface associated CD-1417
Figure 1.3:	The TLR4 associated MyD88 dependent and TRIF dependent
	signaling pathways
Figure 1.4:	The structure of LPS and MPLA
Figure 3.1:	MPLA treatment attenuated infection-associated hypothermia47
Figure 3.2:	MPLA treatment improved survival during sepsis caused by cecal
	ligation and puncture or Pseudomonas aeruginosa burn wound
	infection48
Figure 3.3:	MPLA treatment enhanced local bacterial clearance and decreased
	the systemic dissemination of bacteria during sepsis caused by cecal
	ligation and puncture
Figure 3.4:	MPLA treatment enhanced local bacterial clearance and decreased
	the systemic dissemination of bacteria in a model of burn wound
	infection

Figure 3.5:	MPLA treatment enhances local bacterial clearance and decreases
	systemic dissemination of bacteria after Pseudomonas aeruginosa
	challenge
Figure 3.6:	MPLA attenuated the production of inflammatory cytokines in
	response to i.p. pseudomonas aeruginosa infection and CLP55
Figure 3.7:	Characterization of peritoneal myeloid cell composition and
	phagocytic function from MPLA-treated mice57
Figure 3.8:	Amnis ImageStream analysis58
Figure 3.9:	MPLA recruited a mixed phagocytic myeloid population to the
	peritoneum in aged mice
Figure 3.10:	MPLA increased the number but not MFI of FcR expression60
Figure 3.11:	Intravenous MPLA enhanced recruitment of phagocytic granulocytes
	to the site of infection61
Figure 3.12:	MPO expression after infection62
Figure 3.13:	MPLA priming did not affect CLP induced splenic apoptosis64
Figure 3.14:	Neutrophil depletion with anti-Ly6G eliminated the protective effect
	of MPLA in a CLP model of sepsis65
Figure 3.15:	Clodronate depletion of Monocyte / Macrophages67
Figure 3.16:	MPLA attenuated the decline in peripheral blood leukocytes after
	infection
Figure 3.17:	MPLA attenuated the post infection decline in complement activity 69
Figure 3.18:	MPLA treatment post-CLP enhanced bacterial clearance but did not
	prevent infection associated hypothermia71
Figure 4.1:	MPLA recruited myeloid derived suppressor cells (MDSC) before
	and after infection79

Figure 4.2:	MPLA increases the production of Gr1+, CD11b+ myeloid cells in
	the bone marrow
Figure 4.3:	Multispectral imaging flow analysis
Figure 4.4:	MPLA priming altered morphological composition of peritoneal
	myeloid cells
Figure 4.5:	MPLA mediated Gr1+CD11b+ recruitment and phagocytosis in aged
	mice
Figure 4.6:	MPLA elicited Ly6G+ leukocytes suppressed T-cell proliferation ex-
	vivo
Figure 5.1:	TLR4 was required for MPLA immuno-modulation93
Figure 5.2:	Trif-deficient mice were partially responsive to MPLA immuno-
	modulation94
Figure 5.3:	Cytokine / chemokine production in TLR4- and Trif-deficient mice
	in response to MPLA priming and CLP96
Figure 5.4:	TRIF dependent factors were not suppressed by MPLA priming
	before CLP
Figure 5.5:	Differential induction of CXCL10 and IL-6 production by MPLA in
	TRIF- and MyD88-deficient bone marrow derived macrophages99
Figure 6.1:	Bacterial burden in MPLA primed and un-primed sheep after
	pneumonia105



Front piece: Morbetto by M. Raimondi, circa 1515 (Interpretation of original by Raphael)

Chapter 1: Sepsis and Endotoxin Tolerance

Sepsis: historical perspective

While the practice of medicine has dealt with many afflictions, few have been as persistently enigmatic and confounding as the entity of sepsis. Sepsis, or septicemia, is defined as the presence of infective agents or their toxins in the bloodstream; it is characterized by elevated body temperature, chills, weakness, and if left untreated circulatory collapse and death.[1] Machiavelli described this state deftly in The Prince when he stated, "...realizing the physicians tell us of hectic fever that in its beginning it is easy to cure but hard to recognize whereas after a time not having been detected and treated at the first it becomes easy to recognize but impossible to cure."[2] In fact the concept of sepsis and the origins of the term can be traced back to Hippocrates.[3] Both early Greek and ancient Egyptian medicine recognized that the gut was a major reservoir of infectious agents that could spread systemically and cause disease.[4] Aristotle took this notion a step further and hypothesized that sepsis was associated with the generation Severe infections and the resultant immunological of microscopic creatures.[4] dysregulation they trigger remained shrouded in mystery until germ theory began to reveal the potential causes of sepsis in the mid-1800s.

It was with the association made by Dr. Ignaz Semmelweis in Vienna between cadaveric contamination of physician hands and high rates of postpartum infections that medicine gained its first formal insight into microbial causes of disease.[5] Referred to at the time as "childbed fever," mortality from postpartum sepsis declined from 10-20% to 1-2% after Dr. Semmelweis instituted chlorinated hand washing in his practice. Unfortunately at the time such practices were still shunned by the mainstream medical establishment in Europe. Contemporaneous with the work of Dr. Semmelweis were the

efforts of Dr. Joseph Lister to develop antiseptics that would eventually transform surgery. The carbolic acid employed by Dr. Lister dramatically reduced the rate of surgical wound infections and ushered in the modern era of infection control.[6] While microbial contamination was the main target of this early work, Dr. Lister himself even recognized the innate inflammatory properties of damaged tissue.

It was Dr. Louis Pasture who formalized the causation of microbial contamination and infection; and it was from his work in sterilization and vaccination that Leeuwenhoek's observations were ultimately transformed into the formal discipline of microbiology.[7] After the establishment of Koch's Postulates, particular pathogens became implicated with their related diseases, and science began to hone in on targeting the microbes involved in severe infections.[8] Once bacterial (and later viral) causes of sepsis were identified, interest flourished in understanding the immune response to such pathogens. The undisputed father of this field was Elie Metchnikoff, whose contributions include the observation of phagocytosis, defining the inflammatory state as necessary in the resolution of infection, clearance of damaged cells by macrophages, and the discovery of many innate immune functions such as lytic agents, cell migration, and leukocyte recruitment.[9, 10] Most relevant to this dissertation is the observation made by Metchnikoff that phagocytosis was enhanced by prior exposure to non-specific bacterial products, in essence the first account of immuno-modulation.[9]

At the dawn of the 20th century Paul Ehrlich (co-recipient of the Nobel Prize with Metchnikoff) began the development of modern antibiotics, and the elusive quest for defeating severe infections began.[11] Dr. Gerhard Domagk, driven by his experience with the high mortality rate from battle wounds during WWI, would develop sulphanilamide derivative antibiotics, broadening the arsenal against sepsis.[12] The search for better antibiotics reached a tipping point when Dr. Alexander Fleming

discovered Penicillin, that was later isolated and mass produced during WWII.[13] Almost as soon as modern antibiotics were put into use resistant strains of bacteria began to emerge, setting the stage for our current war of attrition.[14]

Sepsis: clinical significance

Sepsis has dramatically shaped human history, accounting for the demise of roughly 20 million people during the bubonic plague in Europe, and contributed to the population crash of the Americas after European colonization.[15, 16] However public sanitation efforts, improvements in medical care, and the use of antibiotics have accounted for massive improvements in public health over the past century. Life expectancy has increased significantly, rising from the average life expectancy of 58 years in 1900 to 77.8 years by 2004.[17] During this time infectious diseases shifted from the number one cause of mortality to number eight.[18, 19] Despite the long history and continued effort to adequately manage severe infections, sepsis persists as a major health issue to this day; and is still one of the top 10 causes of mortality in the United States.[19]

A disturbing trend has emerged in that the incidence of sepsis has increased by roughly 8% since 1979, and while the fatality rate has decreased, the number of annual deaths from sepsis has tripled.[20] The International Sepsis Forum estimates that on average 750,000 people develop sepsis each year in North America; mirroring the results of a previous study demonstrating that 751,000 cases of severe sepsis occurred in the United States in 1995; half of which developed fulminate septic shock.[21, 22] An equivalent number of cases occur annually in Europe.[22] Mortality from septic shock has been shown to range from 20 to 80% depending upon the age and baseline health status of the patient. [23] This issue becomes highly important for industrialized societies

with aging populations who are predisposed to severe infections and tend to have poor outcomes.[24] Our success in treating serious conditions such as cancer and HIV, coupled with the advancement in life saving treatments such as organ transplantation also has increased the number of patients predisposed to major infections; this point is illustrated by the fact that sepsis is now the leading cause of mortality for patients undergoing curative surgery for cancer.[25, 26] Patients who survive sepsis have serious long-term sequelae, including significantly higher mortality rates and decreased quality of life years after their initial disease.[27] In addition to the major health burden, sepsis is an increasingly expensive condition to treat, with an estimated annual cost of \$17 billion in the United States alone.[21]

Causes of sepsis

The causative agents responsible for septicemia have shifted in response to our population's health status and our use of antibiotics. Since the inception of modern antibiotic therapy, bacterial pathogens have been developing resistance.[28, 29] As the use of antibiotics has increased, so has the multitude of resistance mechanisms, resulting in a growing number of infections that do not respond to any available antibiotics.[30] The development of new antibiotics to combat multi-drug resistant infections has not kept pace with this growing public health crisis.[31] The widespread use of antibiotics beginning in the 1940s resulted in a shift from Gram positive to Gram negative organisms as the predominant cause of sepsis.[32] This trend remained until the 1980s when the primary cause of sepsis reverted back to Gram positive organisms.[20] While bacteria are still the dominant organisms implicated in sepsis, fungal etiologies are on the rise with a relative increase of close to 10% annually.[33] Early introduction of broad spectrum antibiotics has proven to be beneficial; however, mortality can still be as high

as 56% in patients receiving adequate antibiotic therapy.[34, 35] Disturbingly, the cause of sepsis is undetermined in over 80% of septic patients, and over 30% of patients in fulminate septic shock.[33] The leading nidus of infection for sepsis is the respiratory system (for both community acquired and nosocomial cases), other important sources include primary circulatory infections, urinary infection (primarily in women), gastrointestinal sources, and device related or soft tissue wounds.[21]

Defining sepsis, the origin of Systemic Inflammatory Response Syndrome

Along with the evolution of the causative agents responsible for sepsis the definition and treatment regiments have also changed over time. The first attempt to formally define the clinical entity of the "sepsis syndrome" occurred in 1989 lead by Dr. Robert Bone.[36] The definition criteria consisted of hypothermia (<96°F) or hyperthermia (>101°F), tachycardia (>90 beats/min), tachypnea (>20 breaths/min), clinical evidence of an infection site, and at least one end organ with inadequate perfusion or demonstration of dysfunction (cerebral dysfunction, hypoxemia, elevated plasma lactate, or oliguria). This definition proved insufficient and in 1991 the American College of Chest Physicians and the Society of Critical Care Medicine convened a consensus conference that resulted in the creation of the term systemic inflammatory response syndrome (SIRS), that is still commonly used in the clinical literature.[37]

The term SIRS was developed in recognition of the fact that many non-infections insults such as pancreatitis, trauma, burns, and ischemia/reperfusion injury could result in a state resembling that of septic shock.[38] This observation validated the long held notion that septic shock resulted from an over activation of the immune system in response to infection. The SIRS criteria was defined by the 1991 consensus conference as 2 or more of the following: body temperature $< 36^{\circ}$ C or $> 38^{\circ}$ C, heart rate >90

beats/Min, respiratory rate >20 breaths/Min (or hyperventilation with a PaCO2 <32 mmHg), white blood cell count >12,000 cells / mm³ or <4,000 cells / mm³, or immature neutrophils >10%.[37] Sepsis was determined to fall under this SIRS definition; however this guideline for diagnosis was too sensitive, lacked sufficient specificity, and was an inadequate predictor of outcome.[38]

To address the need for better defining criteria for sepsis and SIRS, an international committee convened in 2001.[39] This 28 member coalition of experts concluded that the guidelines developed during the 1991 consensus conference should remain in place for lack of sufficient evidence in the existing literature to develop an improved diagnostic paradigm. The 2001 conference summary statement even acknowledged that the lack of an improved definition highlights the dearth in current knowledge on the topic of sepsis and SIRS, underscoring the need for further research in the field. In 2002 the European Society of Intensive Care, the Society of Critical Care Medicine, and the International Sepsis Forum, all participants in the previous year's conference, assembled to produce the "Barcelona Declaration." This document called on critical care providers, governmental and health agencies, along with the general public to join the fight against sepsis and reduce the mortality rate by 25% in 5 years. [40] The Barcelona Declaration would evolve into the Surviving Sepsis Campaign (SSC), an international effort consisting of 11 different organizations aimed at providing guidelines to health care providers to accomplish the initial goal of significant mortality reductions in sepsis.

Treatment of sepsis

The Surviving Sepsis Campaign (SSC) developed a series of evidence based intervention bundles derived from the current literature in order to standardize the management of patients with sepsis and septic shock.[41] The first approach outlined is to initiate fluid resuscitation within the first 6 hours of recognition of sepsis or septic shock, to maintain adequate central venous pressure (between 8 - 10 mmHg), a mean arteriole pressure > 65 mmHg, urine output > 0.5L / hr, and a mixed venous oxygen saturation of > 70%. If these criteria are not met with standard fluids then packed red cells should be administered judiciously in response to the patient's hematocrit. The next step in treatment is to draw cultures for a proper diagnosis, the administration of appropriate antibiotics, and the removal of any nidus of infection.

The SSC guidelines call for the administration of both vasopressors and inotropic agents to maintain adequate cardiac output and end organ perfusion. Interestingly, the guidelines also call for the administration of corticosteroids in the case of septic shock for patients who require vasopressors in spite of adequate fluid resuscitation. The primary goal of corticosteroid therapy is to treat adrenal insufficiency and increase patient responsiveness to vasopressors, however these agents also have the potential to suppress immune function. This harkens to the notion that much of the pathology seen in sepsis and septic shock is the result of an overactive immune response to infection or microbial products. Another advent in modern sepsis management is an emphasis on glucose control; at the suggestion of SSC, glucose should be maintained at a level < 150 mg/dL in patients after hemodynamic stabilization. The use of blood products should be limited to patients with a hemoglobin < 7 g / dL who have received proper fluids. The SSC care bundle also calls for the use of recombinant activated human protein C in patients who exhibit a high risk for mortality.

Despite the numerous experts and entities involved in the process, and the extensive literature review conducted to formulate these guidelines, many of the suggestions have received a relatively low confidence rating even by the SSC. However,

a follow-up study performed to assess the effectiveness of the SSC guidelines concluded that many of the care bundle components were of definite benefit.[42] A study investigating the effectiveness of the SSC guidelines was conducted over a two year period at over 160 study sites in 30 countries and involved over 15,000 patients. During this period compliance with the entire management bundle increased from 18.4% to 36.1% and absolute mortality odds ratio decreased by 5.4%.[43] While the results from the Surviving Sepsis Campaign are important, they fall short of the 25% reduction in mortality originally hoped for, and mortality remained as high as 63% in patients with multiple organ dysfunction in this study. The treatment approaches recommended by SSC are supportive and, with the exception of treatment with activated protein C, do not directly attack the underlying immunologic mechanisms that are thought to cause the pathophysiology of sepsis. These results illustrate the fact that we still don't fully understand the pathophysiology of sepsis, nor have we developed an adequate treatment paradigm.

Sepsis pathophysiology

Concurrent with the early drive to generate antibiotics to treat microbial infections was a growing sense of awareness that bacterial subunits were capable of inducing states mimicking sepsis in the absence of live infections. Dr. Richard Pfeiffer, while working with Koch in Berlin, discovered endotoxin from studying *Vibrio cholera* infections.[44] Endotoxin, or lipopolysaccharide (LPS), proved to be one of the most potent inducers of sterile septic shock; but it would take nearly a century to begin understanding the effect of this molecule on the immune system.

As scientific understanding of the causes of sepsis and the ensuing immune response grew, so did the acceptance that it was the host response that played an important role in the deleterious outcomes. Sir William Osler states in <u>The Evolution of</u> <u>Modern Medicine</u> that, "Except on few occasions, the patient appears to die from the body's response to infection rather than from it."[45] This deft observation harkens back to the notion purported by Machiavelli that once fully engaged, the state of septic shock is both remarkable and unrelenting.

Sepsis can result from bacterial, fungal, viral, and even parasitic infections. In addition endotoxin (LPS), excreted exotoxins acting as super-antigens, and other microbial subunits are capable of eliciting a septic shock like state without any infectious agent.[46-48] Regardless of the inciting entity, the resultant inflammatory response is often similar and can range from local inflammation to a systemic hyper-inflammatory state with multi-organ dysfunction. The inflammatory process is beneficial and often sufficient to resolve mild, well localized infections in a healthy host; however the systemic inflammatory response to uncontrolled infections or blood-borne pathogens is truly life-threatening.

Cytokines have long been implicated in the hyper-inflammatory state of sepsis. Interleukin-1 β (IL-1 β), produced in large quantities by monocytes and endothelial cells, has been detected in circulation in up to 90% of septic patients surveyed, and has been shown to correlate with poorer outcomes in meningococcemia associated sepsis.[48, 49] When administered to animals, IL-1 alone triggers a high cardiac output hypotensive response with associated leucopenia, thrombocytopenia, hemorrhage, and pulmonary edema.[50] The other main inflammatory cytokine implicated in sepsis is Tumor Necrosis Factor- α (TNF- α).[48, 51] TNF- α is also produced in large part by macrophages and neutrophils in response to endotoxin and other inflammatory mediators.[52] TNF- α can elicit many of the pathological changes associated with septic shock in the absence of infection such as hemodynamic instability, fever, metabolic acidosis, coagulation cascade activation, hypoglycemia, and even impaired renal function.[48] An ever growing number of secreted soluble factors from a variety of cell types have been discovered to contribute to the state of septic shock, often acting in synergy with one another. These include IL-2, IL-6, IL-8, IL-12, IL-18, Interferon- γ (IFN- γ), and granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF), just to name a few.[48]

Changes in the vasculature are a common and serious issue in septic patients. Endothelial and leukocyte activation (in particular neutrophils) during sepsis results in capillary leakage, damage to the endothelium, and leukocyte obstruction of capillary blood flow.[53-55] These effects can be triggered directly by microbial product-induced activation of the cells involved, or by the cytokines commonly associated with sepsis.[48, 51] The coagulation pathways are activated through a variety of different means during sepsis, but most notably through the extrinsic pathway, leading to a hyper-coagulable state resulting in the excessive formation of thrombi, as well as the depletion of coagulation factors, commonly referred to as disseminated intravascular coagulation (DIC).[56, 57]

TNF- α has been shown to activate the coagulation cascade, and IL-1 induces a pro-coagulant state while inhibiting anticoagulant mechanisms.[58, 59] Endothelial damage and dysfunction further activates the coagulation cascade in sepsis, and also results in impaired anti-coagulant activity.[60, 61] The damage to blood vessels, numerous thrombi formed, and large leukocyte infiltration results in end-organ dysfunction and tissue necrosis. In addition, thrombin produced by sepsis-induced activation of the coagulation cascade not only induces clot formation but also causes activation of leukocytes through binding and activation of specific receptors. Activated

protein C was developed to target the pro-thrombotic and pro-inflammatory mechanisms associated with activation of the coagulation system during sepsis.

The vascular and circulatory insufficiency seen in sepsis, and particular septic shock, is also mediated by nitric oxide (NO). NO has been linked to TNF- α and endotoxin-associated hypotension and considerable evidence shows that it is the primary factor that contributes to systemic vasodilation during sepsis.[62, 63] NO also contributes to sepsis-induced organ injury through the generation of peroxynitrite, which causes cellular injury and death. While NO levels have correlated with some pathological changes seen in septic shock, it also may play a protective role by preventing platelet and leukocyte adhesion.[51] Furthermore, NO-derived reactive nitrogen species are an important mechanism used by phagocytes to kill engulfed bacteria. Several nitric oxide synthase (NOS) inhibitors have been employed in clinical trials to treat sepsis without significant benefit, and in some cases were detrimental.[64]

Through a variety of mechanisms the over-activation of the immune system in sepsis can eventually lead to multi-organ dysfunction and failure. Myocardial depression seen in sepsis has been attributed to inflammatory cytokines (such as TNF- α , IL-1 β , and IL-6), as well as other soluble inflammatory mediators such as lysozyme, leukotrienes, prostaglandins, and NO.[65] Serum from septic patients has been shown to impair myocyte contractility in vitro.[66] Bacterial DNA has also been demonstrated to have a myocardial depressive effect, probably mediated through toll-like receptor signaling.[67] Pulmonary dysfunction is another hallmark of sepsis and a long-held diagnostic criterion. Many of the same inflammatory mediators are associated with pulmonary dysfunction as well as cardiac dysfunction. Acute respiratory distress syndrome resulting from sepsis or other systemic inflammatory disorders is mediated largely by the infiltration of inflammatory myeloid cells and congestion of airways and blood vessels within the

lung.[68] Iatrogenic damage is also a concern with ventilated septic patients, a problem further compounded by diaphragmatic dysfunction resulting from both disuse and oxidative stress.[65] Renal impairment has historically been seen as secondary to ischemia but recently has been linked to local cytokine production, reactive oxygen species production, and fibrin deposition.[69] The use of norepinephrine to treat circulatory insufficiency in sepsis can also exacerbate renal failure because of its constrictive effect on glomerular afferent arterioles, illustrating the difficulties in managing patients with severe sepsis.[70, 71] Nearly every organ system studied has been shown to suffer from dysfunctions during sepsis, culminating in a high mortality rate and management difficulties that still plague the field. In addition, the breakdown byproducts resulting from tissue destruction are pro-inflammatory and further contribute to the immunological dysfunction seen in sepsis.[72]

Much of the pathology involved in sepsis is the result of over activation of the host immune response via toll-like receptors (TLRs) and other innate pathogen sensing mechanisms.[73] The co-evolution of microbes and the multi-cellular organisms they colonize and infect has driven the development of our immune system which is capable of detecting and eradicating a wide array of potential pathogens; both previously encountered and completely novel to the host. The ability of the innate immune system to detect and respond to such a varied barrage is in large part the result of sensing mechanisms for conserved pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPS). Despite the vast heterogeneity found in the potential microbial pathogens, there are a large number of conserved molecules, that the host is capable or recognizing as "foreign" through pattern recognition receptors (PRRs).[74]

The functions of PRRs elucidated thus far include the activation of complement and coagulation cascades, triggering pro-inflammatory signaling pathways, initiating

apoptosis, opsonization, and phagocytosis. PRRs are both secreted by and expressed on or within cells. Mannan-binding lectin (MBL), C-reactive protein (CRP), and serum amyloid protein (SAP) are acute phase reactants secreted by the liver that function as PRRs. CRP and SAP opsonize bacteria by binding phosphorylcholine and activate the classical complement pathway.[75, 76] MBL activates the lectin complement pathway after attaching to terminal mannose residues found on viruses, fungi, parasites, as well as Gram-positive and negative bacteria.[77] MBL also recognizes damaged and apoptotic cells both exacerbating inflammatory states, and facilitating the clearance of damaged or neoplastic tissue. Both LPS binding protein (LBP) and soluble CD14 are capable of binding LPS and catalyzing the activation of myeloid cells by transferring LPS to the surface associated CD14, MD-2, TLR4 signaling complex. LBP is also capable of binding glycolipids and the lipoproteins from spirochetes, mycobacterium, and mycoplasma.[78] Interestingly, while low concentrations of LBP enhance the cellular responsiveness to LPS, at high concentrations LBP can inhibit LPS induced inflammation.[79] This illustrates how even simple carrier proteins of the innate immune system can play an important regulatory role in the inflammatory response to infection.

In addition to the secreted PRRs many are expressed intra and extra-cellularly on a wide array of cell types. Examples include macrophage mannose receptor (MMR), macrophage scavenger receptor (MSR), macrophage receptor with collagenous structure (MARCO), and DEC205 found on dendritic cells (DCs).[74, 80] These surface associated receptors are involved in the binding and phagocytosis of a wide range of potential pathogens. Intracellular PRRs include the NOD-like receptors (NLRs) and RIG-like helicases (RLHs). NLRs are capable of sensing peptidoglycan (PGN) degradation products such as meso-diaminopimelic acid and muramyl dipeptide (MDP), bacterial RNA (muramyl dipeptide), flagellin, and viral RNA.[81, 82] Signaling through the various NLRs can activate NF-kB, and / or Caspase 1, triggering inflammatory and apoptotic cellular events. The RLHs are capable of detecting viral PAMPs, leading to the activation of NF-kB and interferon regulator factors (IRF), triggering an anti-viral response.[83]

Probably the most well studied of all the PRRs discovered to date are the Toll-Like Receptors (TLRs). TLRs are capable of sensing both internal and external threats from a wide range of sources. TLRs have become the quintessential PRR since the discovery of human TLR4 in 1997 and the identification of it's responsiveness to LPS the following year.[84] Soon after the discovery of the developmental protein "Toll" in Drosophila, its homology to human IL-1 receptor was established along with its role in NF-kB signaling.[85] Thus far 11 human TLRs have been discovered. They are capable

substrates



Figure 1.1 The known human TLRs and their prototypic ligands. Adopted from: Kawai et al. 2005.

An ever expanding list of tissues and cell types express the PRRs responsible for triggering the hyper-inflammation associated with sepsis and septic shock. Epithelial cells from the cornea to the gastrointestinal track express TLRs enabling them to detect potential threats.[88, 89] Endothelial cells express NLRs, TLRs, and RLHs enabling the vascular lining to play an important role in the inflammatory process.[90] Even neurons from the CNS and peripheral nervous system have been shown to express TLRs and respond to their agonists.[91, 92] The dominant cell type associated with detecting and responding to invading pathogens are leukocytes such as neutrophils, macrophages, and dendritic cells; which express the greatest variety of PRRs and have long been considered to drive the inflammatory response of sepsis. Once a microbe or its associated PAMPs have been detected by innate immune sensing mechanisms, a complex cascade of responses are triggered.

TLR4: the endotoxin centurion

TLR4 is one of the best characterized TLRs and is critical for the innate immune response to Gram-negative bacteria, as well as pure LPS. Lipopolysaccharides, or LPS, are amphipathic molecules located on the outer portion of Gram-negative bacteria and function as a barrier to both polar and non-polar molecules.[93] The LPS macromolecule consists of a hydrophilic polysaccharide portion composed of the highly variable O-specific chain and core oligosaccharide linked to a hydrophobic portion termed lipid A.[94] LPS is released by the lysis of bacteria triggered by innate immune mechanisms, or during the natural division and death of Gram-negative organisms.[95] Significant amounts of LPS can also be released in-vivo after treating Gram-negative infections with antibiotics, that may have deleterious effects on septic patients.[96] LPS can form aggregates in solution that are dissolved and rapidly bound by LPS binding protein (LBP), that facilitates the binding of LPS to surface associated and soluble forms of CD14.[97, 98] Interestingly, lipoproteins have been shown to bind LBP-LPS complexes and may play a role in LPS clearance and inflammatory control.[99] This is supported by

the finding that an inverse relationship exists between HDL levels and the risk of developing severe sepsis in hospitalized patients.[100] CD14 was considered to be the LPS receptor responsible for cellular recognition and signal initiation, but it was eventually shown to be a glycosylphosphatidylinositol (GPI)-anchored protein lacking the necessary trans-membrane and intracellular components to relay signaling events after binding to LPS.[101] Inhibition of CD14 has been shown to only partially attenuate the effect of LPS, indicating that it is involved, but not critical for LPS recognition.[102] Mice deficient in CD14 are resistant to both endotoxin and Gram-negative bacterial infection induced sepsis.[103] It is now widely accepted that CD14 facilitates the transfer of LPS to the TLR4 receptor complex, however CD14 also facilitates the recognition of lipopeptides, lipoteichoic acid (LTA), peptidoglycan, and dsRNA by other TLRs.[98, 104]

Mice with mutations in TLR4 helped solidify the importance of this receptor in the recognition of LPS.[73, 105] Despite a reduction in nitric oxide generation and a delay in cytokine production TLR4 deficient mice (C3H/HeJ) mortality was increased after live Gram-negative infection due to uncontrolled bacteria proliferation.[106] It was also demonstrated that humans with mutations in TLR4 were hypo-responsive to LPS inhalation challenge; and that this could be reversed ex-vivo with supplementation of wild-type TLR4.[107] TLR4 is responsive to a variety of substrates other than LPS including lipoteichoic acid, *Mycobacteria spp.*, *Treponema* glycolipids, respiratory syncytial virus Protein F, and endogenous ligands such as heat shock protein (HSP) 60.[73, 108] Like many surface associated immune receptors, the LPS recognition complex has been shown to consist of numerous molecules and to differ in composition by cell type.[101] For example, LPS receptor binding has been shown to associate with HSP 70 & 90, chemokine receptor 4 (CXCR4), and growth differentiation factor 5 (GDF5) on monocytes.[109] While Triantafilou and colleagues demonstrated that antibody blockade of these molecules abrogated LPS induced cytokine production, they admit that this phenomenon is most likely attributable to steric inhibition of TLR4 receptor activity.[101] The membrane associated signaling complex also participates in the regulation of TLR4 mediated inflammation. For example surfaced expressed RP105/MD-1 inhibits TLR4 activation and regulate the inflammatory response to LPS.[110] In addition to TLR4, the surface receptor MD-2 (Ly96, or ESOP-1) has been shown to be critical for LPS recognition and signal transduction.[111] MD-2 binds LPS and complexes with TLR4 to confer the proper conformational changes in TLR4 structure for intracellular signaling transduction to transpire. TLR4 / MD-2 / LPS complex dimerization is also required for signaling initiation.[112] Figure 1.2 depicts the critical steps in extracellular LPS binding and recognition for TLR4 dependent endotoxin



recognition to occur.

Figure 1.2 LPS aggregates are disrupted by LBP and transferred to soluble or surface associated CD-14. Adopted from Jerala 2007.

Toll like receptors are type 1 trans-membrane glycoproteins structurally composed of an extracellular LRR (leucine-rich repeat) domain responsible for ligand

binding and an intracellular TIR (Toll/IL-1 receptor) domain necessary for signal transduction.[113] The LRR region of TLR4 form a "horseshoe" structure composed of an N-terminal, central, and C-terminal region. The central region of TLR4 does not possess the stabilizing asparagine ladder sequence found in other LRRs which may account for the greater diversity of ligand recognition attributed to TLR4.[114] Ligand / MD-2 / TLR4 complex formation triggers dimerization of TLR4, causing close association of the LRR C-terminal region and allowing for adapter molecule recruitment and phosphorylation events to occur at the intracellular TIR domain of TLR4.[113] TLR4 is unique in that it signals through both of the two pathways utilized by TLRs, the MyD88-dependent and -independent pathways outlined in figure 1.3.



Figure 1.3 The TLR4-associated MyD88-dependent and TRIF-dependent signaling pathways. TLR4 Crystal structure adapted from Park 2009.

The recruitment of adaptor molecules to the TIR region of TLR4 also affords another opportunity for negative regulation. The intracellular proteins ST2L and SIGIRR are capable of binding and sequestering the adaptor molecules recruited by the TIR domain of TLR4.[115, 116] For initiation of the myeloid differentiation primary response protein 88 (MyD88) dependent pathway the TIR cytosolic region of activated TLR4 is bound by MyD88, and is dependent on association with the TIR domain-containing adapter protein (TIRAP); also referred to as Mal.[117] TIRAP is phosphorylated by Burton's Tyrosine Kinase (Btk) which is a necessary step for recruitment and activation of MyD88.[118] Interestingly, the TIRAP 180L mutation appeared during human colonization of Eurasia, conferring a greater cytokine response to infection upon heterozygous individuals, but a greater susceptibility to hyper-inflammatory septic shock in homozygous individuals.[119]

TIRAP is susceptible to regulation by caspase-1 mediated cleavage and ubiquitination by SOCS-1 (Suppressor of Cytokine signaling 1), inhibiting downstream activation of the MyD88 dependent pathway.[120, 121] Janssens and colleagues demonstrated that the inducible splice variant MyD88(S) can prevent TLR mediated activation of NF-kB but not the activation of AP-1, representing another potential mechanism of immune regulation.[122] MyD88 can recruit and activate the p85 subunit of phosphoinositide 3-Kinase (PI3K), leading to the activation of Akt which in turn exerts a multitude of effects.[123] MyD88 association with the TLR4 signaling complex recruits a number of interleukin-1 receptor associated kinases (IRAK), including IRAK1, IRAK2 and IRAK4.[124] Post-phosphorylation IRAK1 dissociates from the TLR4 signaling complexes and binds tumor necrosis factor receptor associated factor 6 (TRAF6).[125] IRAK1 phosphorylation can be inhibited by the IRAKM splice variant produced in response to LPS exposure, acting as another method of inflammatory control.[126] Activated TRAF6 complexes with Ubc13 and Uev1A to form an ubigitination complex.[127] This heterometric complex mediates the activation of membrane associated TGF- β activated Kinase (TAK1) and TAK1-binding proteins

TAB1, TAB2, & TAB3.[128, 129] The TAK1 complex activates IkB Kinases (IKK) through phosphorylation, leading to the liberation of NF-kB sequestered in the cytoplasm.[130] TAK1 also activates the MAP Kinases MKK3 and MKK6 leading to activation of JNK and p38.[130]

TLR4 also activates the MyD88-independent pathway which is associated with recruitment of TICAM-1 (TIR domain-containing adapter molecule 1, also known as TRIF) to the TIR domain of TLR4.[131] This process is dependent upon TRIF-related adaptor molecule (TRAM) recruitment of TRIF to the membrane. Recent work by Tanimura and colleagues has shown that LPS activation of TLR4 triggers endosome / lysosome trafficking of the TLR-TRAM-TRIF signaling complex followed by TRAF3 recruitment and activation.[132] These findings support the previous studies done by Husebye and colleagues that demonstrated TLR4 was internalized and trafficked to the endosome after activation.[133] The TLR4-TRIF signaling complex is regulated in part by ubiquitination mediated though Triad3A.[134] TRIF is bound by the serine / threonine kinase RIP1 (receptor interacting protein 1), that has been shown to be an essential step for activation of NF-kB but not IRF3.[135] RIP1 activation leads to NF-kB and MAPK signaling events via activation of the TAK1 signaling complex.[136] TRIF also recruits and activates TRAF3, that in turn binds and activates the proteins TANK (TRAF family member associated NF-kB activator), TBK1 (Tank Binding Kinase 1), and IKKi.[137] This signaling complex activates the transcription factor Interferon regulatory Factor 3 (IRF3).[138]

The primary end result of TLR4 cascade initiation is the activation of transcription factors responsible for the production of the pro-inflammatory response associated with LPS exposure. IRF3 activation through the Trif-dependent pathway, triggers the production of interferon-inducible protein 10 (IP10, also known as CXCL10),

as well as IFN β .[139] The liberation and nuclear translocation of NF-kB after TLR4 stimulation is responsible for the generation of the classical pro-inflammatory response (production of IL-1, TNF α , and IL-6) associated with LPS exposure.[140, 141] Interestingly NF-kB was first discovered by Baltimore and colleagues while investigating the effects of LPS on pre-B cells.[142] The kinetics of NF-kB signaling have been shown to be dependent upon the dose and source of TLR4 ligand, with high dose LPS triggering maximal nuclear translocation in monocytes within 15 minutes, whereas live *E. coli* took 20 minutes produce half the level of activation.[143] The response to LPS is also dependent upon the cell type and co-stimulatory events. For example the MyD88-independent pathway has been shown to be activated in human neutrophils after stimulation with LPS and interferon, but not when stimulated with LPS alone unlike monocytes.[144, 145]

Significant synergy and inhibition occurs between the various innate immune signaling pathways. Immuno-receptor tyrosine-based activation motifs (ITAM) pathways are activated by Fc receptors, chemokine receptors, and adhesion molecules.[146] ITAM activation can either inhibit or enhance TLR signaling events.[147] Likewise Nod2 activation by bacterial MDP increases cellular IRAK-M, inhibiting TLR4 mediated inflammation.[148] TLRs also synergistically impact each other as demonstrated cytokine production enhancement resulting from TLR8 and TLR3/4 co-stimulation in DCs and macrophages.[149] The extensive communication which occurs between various signaling cascades, and even between the two arms of TLR4 signaling pathways, emphasize the complexity of innate immunity and the difficulty in elucidating ways to control the immune response.

Endotoxin Tolerance: suppression vs. modulation

While Gram-negative organisms account for only 40% of sepsis, patients with Gram-negative bacteremia have a 50-60% chance of developing fulminate septic shock; whereas patients suffering from fungal or gram positive bacteremia have only a 5-10% chance of progressing to septic shock.[150] The enhanced inflammatory effect of Gramnegative pathogens is indicative of the dramatic stimulatory effect of TLR4 agonists. While integrated regulatory mechanisms exist to curb to activation of TLR4 and the resultant inflammatory response, large scale activation of TLR4 is capable of overwhelming these suppressive functions. However, non-fatal endotoxemia or sepsis is often followed by a period of hypo-inflammation believed to result from unbalanced immune regulatory mechanisms. The power of innate anti-inflammatory systems was noted by Dr. Pasteur in his description of sepsis survivors, attributing their recovery to "natura medicatrix."[151] This state of immune anergy following a massive inflammatory insult was given the name compensatory anti-inflammatory response syndrome (CARS) by Dr. Bone in 1996, one of his final gifts to the field of critical care medicine before passing the following year.[152]

The dichotomy of endotoxin has been a well known and a long confounding phenomenon in the field of immunology. Following the discovery of endotoxin by Koch and Pfeiffer, Dr. Centanni demonstrated in 1894 that subcutaneous administration of endotoxin would result in severe local inflammation and leukotaxis in volunteers.[153] Dr. Shwartzman discovered in 1928 that rabbits injected subcutaneously with sterile bacterial culture filtrate containing endotoxin followed by intravenous injection with the same filtrate would result in a focal necrotizing lesion at the initial injection site.[154] The Shwartzman reaction could also be elicited systemically with two doses of intravenous endotoxin, creating a state similar to septic shock with associated DIC. The injection interval proved to be critical for both models, with an 18-24 hour interval
between exposures eliciting the greatest response. Injection regimens of shorter or longer intervals were not capable of creating the lesions or septic like state. These results indicated that priming with LPS was capable of both enhancing and suppressing the response to subsequent endotoxin exposures.

Long before any mechanism of action was elucidated, endotoxin was used as a therapeutic agent for a vast array of conditions. In 1887, Dr. Von Jauregg observed a correlation between secondary bacterial infections and improvement in neuro-syphilis patients.[155] The first therapeutic use of endotoxin most likely occurred in 1893 when heat killed Gram-negative bacteria was used to treat Typhus. These early experiences spurred on the development of "fever therapy", where endotoxin and other microbial pyrogens were used to treat everything from cancer to schizophrenia. The occasional success, such as Wittich's experience with treating chronic asthma, may be attributable to the immune-modulatory effects of TLR agonists.[156] During the years of fever therapy, the phenomenon of endotoxin tolerance was discovered. It was noted that patients undergoing treatment regimens with endotoxin would require larger and larger doses over time to elicit a pyrogenic response.[157] This mimicked observations that patients recovering from typhoid fever and malaria were tolerant to endotoxin, as were "volunteers" after experimental typhoid infections.[158] Experimental endotoxin tolerance was fully developed by Dr. Beeson in the 1940s by repeated injection of rabbits with vaccine strains of Gram-negative bacteria.[157] Like many studies before and since, Dr. Beeson demonstrated that exposure to one strain of bacteria would tolerize an animal to unrelated strains and species.

Endotoxin tolerance has historically been viewed as a hypo-responsive state of immune-suppression similar to the compensatory anti-inflammatory response syndrome (CARS). Clinical manifestations of CARS can occur as a result of trauma as well as sepsis and other SIRS related conditions. CARS is associated with a decline in the total number of T-cells, a decrease in monocyte secretion of soluble mediators and activation marker expression, as well as decreased production of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF α , IFN- γ , and IL-1.[159-161] Patients suffering from this hypo-inflammatory state are at increased risk for developing secondary infections.[162] In addition to a decline in the production of anti-inflammatory mediators, CARS is associated with an increase in the production of anti-inflammatory mediators such as soluble TNF α receptor (sTNFR), IL-1 receptor antagonist (IL-1Ra), and regulatory cytokines such as IL-10.[163] Relatively high levels of soluble CD14 and MD-2 has been measured in the plasma of septic patients which could inhibit TLR4 activation in myeloid cells.

The serum from septic and burn patients has been shown to be immunesuppressive, a phenomenon attributable to the numerous soluble anti-inflammatory agents recovered from such patients.[151, 164, 165] The effect of SIRS and CARS on myeloid cell function has proven at times to be contradictory. Von Knethen and colleagues described reduced macrophage oxidative bust activity in a cell culture model of sepsis.[166] However in a recent study by Hiroshi and colleagues, it was shown that neutrophils recovered from trauma patients with and without secondary infections demonstrated enhanced oxidative burst activity when stimulated *ex-vivo* with fMLP.[167] Early theories portrayed CARS to follow SIRS in a Newtonian fashion of action and reaction; there is a growing consensus however that SIRS and CARS temporally overlap to create a state of massive immune-dysregulation.

Much like CARS endotoxin tolerance has been shown to correlate with decreased production of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF α , IL-6, and IFN- γ in response to subsequent endotoxin challenge or infection.[168] While CARS is viewed as a negative predictor of outcome in the severely ill, experimental models of endotoxin tolerance are

not necessarily deleterious. LPS pre-treatment has been shown to protect against fatal endotoxemia in mice.[169] LPS tolerance has been shown to protect against live infections with Cryptococcus neoformans, Salmonella enteritica, as well as polymicrobial sepsis induced by cecal ligation and puncture.[170-172] This enhanced antimicrobial response occurred even with a decline in pro-inflammatory cytokine production. Our research group has shown that priming with LPS protects against infection with Staphylococcus aureus.[173] We have also demonstrated that LPS priming before a peritoneal infection with *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* enhanced bacterial clearance, reduced mortality, and attenuated the production of IFNy and IL-12.[174] We found that the priming effect occurred independent of IFNy; since IFNy knockout mice were also resistant to infection and pretreatment with IFNy did not affect cytokine production or bacterial clearance. In this study it was also demonstrated that LPS tolerant mice exhibited greater expression of the regulatory cytokine IL-10 after infection. Subsequent studies by our research group have demonstrated that endotoxin tolerance does occur in IL-10 deficient mice and that this regulatory cytokine is not necessary for the enhanced bacterial clearance effect.[175]

One purported mechanism of enhanced bacterial clearance in LPS-primed mice is a reduction in neutrophil apoptosis.[176] While Feterowski and colleagues observed reduced apoptosis in neutrophils from LPS-primed mice, the neutrophils did not exhibit enhanced reactive oxygen species (ROS) production; indicating that the improved bacterial clearance was mediated more by surviving phagocytes rather than enhanced per cell function. By contrast, one recent study demonstrated enhanced phagocytic activity in LPS-primed human macrophages; however this study was conducted using samples from cystic fibrosis patients and may not be easily extrapolated to healthy patients.[177] Invitro treatment of human macrophages with LPS reduced the cellular HIV infection rate by the down regulation of the CCR5 receptor, indicating that endotoxin priming may protect against infection with some viruses.[178] LPS pretreatment has also been shown to protect against hemorrhagic shock, thermal injury, and ischemia reperfusion injury [179-183] Interestingly, Maung and colleagues have shown thermal injury itself can confer a state mimicking endotoxin tolerance, where survival from bacterial infection was enhanced on day 7 post burn.[184]

With the multitude of immune regulatory mechanisms described thus far, it seems that there are endless possible mechanisms by which endotoxin tolerance could be induced. The immune modulating effects of LPS are not specific for a particular pathogen or insult. In-vivo treatment of humans with LPS can tolerize recovered leukocytes to the inflammatory effects of ligands for TLR2, 3, 5, and 7.[185] Likewise, lipoteichoic acid (LTA) from Gram-positive bacteria induced tolerance to both LTA and LPS in a TLR2 dependent fashion, and this effect was not dependent upon soluble mediators.[186] LTA pre-treatment has been shown to reduce the inflammatory response to LPS by inhibiting phosphorylation of ERK, JNK, p38, and the degradation of IkB α/β .[187] Other processes and ligands exhibit tolerizing effects similar to LPS. Therefore, it appears that the immune-modulating effects of LPS may result from a pathway common to many ligands. The regulatory cytokine IL-10 was believed to be the mediator of endotoxin tolerance and its production is enhanced by both TLR4 and TLR2 priming; however the necessity of IL-10 for tolerance induction has been refuted by our lab and others. [188-190] TNFα production is diminished in LPS tolerance and blockade of TNFα in mice has proven beneficial in both Gram-positive and -negative bacteremia; however in clinical trials anti-TNF α antibodies have not proven effective in the treatment of sepsis.[51] The effect of LPS tolerance on IL-10 and TNFa production occurs at the

transcriptional level; the transcription of IL-6, IL-12, IL-1 β , CXCL10, and TGF β are also altered by endotoxin tolerance.[191]

Many of the changes seen by endotoxin priming have been associated with alterations in the TLR4 signaling cascades. While the surface expression levels of TLR4 are altered by LPS exposure and Gram-negative infection there has been no firm association between surface TLR4 quantities and the induction of endotoxin tolerance. The surface associated receptor complex RP105/MD-1 has been shown to inhibit TLR4 signaling but it has not proven to be necessary for tolerance induction.[110, 192] LPS pre-treatment inhibits phosphorylation of the intracellular TIR domain of TLR4 as well as the Mal adapter molecule, thus inhibiting MyD88 downstream signaling.[193, 194]

Toll interacting protein (tollip) negatively regulates the intracellular TLR4 signaling complex and has been shown to increase in activity after LPS treatment.[195] The dominant negative splice variant MyD88s is up-regulated after exposure to endotoxin and is known to inhibit TLR4 signaling, but its role in endotoxin tolerance has not been fully investigated.[196] Tolerance induction has also been shown to inhibit TLR4 / TRIF / TBK1 signaling complex formation, thus inhibiting the MyD88-independent pathway as well.[197] IRAK-M is induced by TLR4 activation, and appears to be necessary for endotoxin tolerance to occur in mice.[198] SOCS1, an inhibitor of cytokine signaling pathways, is activated by LPS exposure and is associated with endotoxin tolerance in Kupffer cells and RAW264.7 cells.[199] LPS tolerance induction has been correlated with impaired NF-kB signaling, depletion of p65 and p50 isoforms, and a relative increase in the nuclear translocation of inactive p50 homodimers.[200, 201]

With this vast array of potential Endotoxin tolerance mechanisms it is unclear which factors are truly necessary for LPS tolerance induction in-vivo. Tolerance induction can occur from both MyD88-dependent and -independent pathway activation, with the stimulation of both simultaneously through TLR4 producing a synergistic effect.[202]

Lipid A, considered to be the TLR4 stimulating portion of LPS, has been shown to selectively down-regulate the MyD88 dependent pathway when used as a tolerizing agent.[203] Foster and colleagues demonstrated, quite elegantly, that the tolerant state is the result of differential chromatin modification of targets downstream of TLR induced transcription factors.[204] They showed that there were two classes of genes, those that remained easily inducible by a second dose of LPS (non-tolerizable), and genes that were responsive to an initial exposure but not subsequent doses of LPS (tolerizable). Several hundred genes proved to be tolerizable and non-tolerizable; and as expected proinflammatory genes like IL-6 were silenced but antimicrobial genes such as Cnlp (Camp cathelicidin antimicrobial peptide) were not. Transcription of some non-tolerizable genes was enhanced during subsequent LPS exposures. This process was dependent upon histone acetylation levels and not upon secreted factors acting in a positive feedback fashion.

Through a vast array of signaling events, endotoxin tolerance is capable of dramatically augmenting the immune response to subsequent inflammatory challenges. Although LPS tolerance was once thought to represent a state of immuno-suppression, LPS-priming has been shown to enhance some beneficial immune functions such as bacterial clearance and leukocyte survival. Therefore, endotoxin tolerance exerts a more immune-modulatory effect as compared to CARS, which is viewed almost exclusively as immune-suppressive. The state of endotoxin tolerance appears to be mediated by the selective reprogramming of the immune response and has the potential of protecting the host from infectious and other inflammatory insults. Early researchers used endotoxin

quite liberally in humans, but given its high level of toxicity and narrow therapeutic index LPS has very little clinical applicability.[205] LPS alone can be fatal and a documented case of intentionally self-administered endotoxin (1 mg bolus i.v., over 3000X the normal experimental dose) resulted in septic shock which was survived only through aggressive treatment over the course of 8 days in intensive care.[206]

Given the large health burden of severe infection and growing problem of antibacterial resistance there is a real need for alternative treatments aimed at regulating the innate immune response to improve host resistance to infection. Endotoxin tolerance has a rich history. However, safer and more reliable agonists are needed instead of LPS if immune-modulation is to become a viable therapeutic option.

Monophosphoryl Lipid A

Monophosphoryl Lipid A (MPLA) was first developed by Dr. Edgar Ribi and colleagues while trying to decouple the inflammatory effects of LPS from its beneficial immune-stimulatory properties.[207] MPLA is derived from the LPS of *Salmonella minnesota* R595 by successive acid and base hydrolysis; yielding a mixture of 3-0-desacyl-4'-MLA consisting of a conserved disaccharide backbone phosphorylated at the 4' position with 3-6 fatty acid side chains (Figure 1.4).[208]

It was soon discovered that MPLA did not elicit as dramatic an inflammatory response as the parent molecule LPS, but was capable of activating myeloid cells and increasing T / B cell interactions.[209] MPLA increased the ability of antigen presenting cells such as monocytes and B-cells to sensitize naïve T cells, inducing the development of Th1 and Th2 phenotypes.[210] MPLA also enhanced dendritic cell (DC) redistribution to the T cell zone of the spleen, potentially increasing their antigen presentation activity. MPLA exposure triggered maturation of monocytes-derived DCs

but required a higher dose than LPS to attain this effect.[211] These properties lead to the development of MPLA into a vaccine adjuvant and it is currently used in a hepatitis B virus vaccine formulation.[212] Numerous derivations of MPLA have since been developed in hopes of creating mucosal vaccines capable of stimulating immediate innate immunity as well as generating long lasting acquired immunity.[213-215] MPLA has proven to have a very good safety profile and can be administered in humans at doses 10,000 times that of LPS. In addition, MPLA treatment tolerized volunteers to the inflammatory effects of subsequent LPS exposure.[216] This included a significant reduction in IL-6, TNF- α and IL-8 production as well as decreased subjective discomfort from secondary LPS exposure.

In mice, MPLA is capable of conferring protection against fatal endotoxemia and



CLP induced peritonitis, however this protection is not as significant the protection as conferred by LPS when administered at the same dose.[217] This is probably attributable LPS being to

Figure 1.4 the structure of LPS and MPLA. (A) native LPS compared to (B) MPLA derived from *Salmonella minnesota* R595. Adapted from Casella et al. 2008

10,000X more potent as an immuno-stimulant. Much like LPS, MPLA has been shown to protect rodents from myocardial ischemia injury and endothelial dysfunction, indicating that MPLA may be applicable in treatment of a variety of insults.[218] When administered at equivalent doses, MPLA induced the production of less TNF, IL-6, and IFN- γ as compared to LPS.[219] Both LPS and MPLA elicited the up-regulation in TNF α , IL-1 β , TNF-receptor, and IP-10 gene transcription after a single administration, however TNF γ gene expression returned to baseline faster in the MPLA treated group. [220] The cytokine response elicited by subsequent LPS exposures was similar in LPS-and MPLA-primed mice. Subsequent exposures to LPS resulted in blunted expression of TNF α and IL-1 β ; but TNF receptor mRNA levels in MPLA- and LPS-primed macrophages were not suppressed. Vogel and colleagues have shown that LPS induces higher expression of IL-12p35, and IFN γ mRNA compared to MPLA, but MPLA induces greater expression of TNF α , but unlike Lipid A, IL-1 β secretion was not induced by MPLA treatment.[222] This appeared to result from the inability of MPLA to activate caspase-1, which cleaves pre IL-1 β into its active secreted form.

TLR4 interacts with CD14 and MD-2 to form the endotoxin receptor complex, which is the major receptor engaged by both LPS and MPLA to initiate signaling.[214] Ohto and colleagues were able to show, through x-ray crystallography, the binding of MD-2 and heptacylated lipid A, a TLR4 agonist similar in structure to MPLA.[223] MPLA has also been shown to bind TLR2 on human monocytes and induce NF-kB activation and TNF α production.[224] Blockade of both TLR4 and TLR2 on human monocytes decreased NF-kB p65 nuclear translocation in response to MPLA.[224] While blockade of TLR4 inhibits NF-kB activation more so than TLR2 inhibition, the relative contribution of each receptor to MPLA-induced immuno-modulation is yet to be established. In fact, one study showed that the enhanced bacterial clearance induced by MPLA priming occurs independently of both TLR4 and CD14.[225] Furthermore, recent studies indicate that lipid A derivatives, such as MPLA, may primarily activate TRIFassociated signaling pathways.[203] TRIF based signaling favors the production of IFN- β and IFN β -induced factors such as CXCL10 .[226] The MyD88-dependent pathway is a strong activator of the nuclear transcription factor NF-kB, MAP kinases and AP-1, that are responsible for the production of pro-inflammatory factors such as TNF- α , iNOS and IL-6.[227] However, the signaling mechanisms that induce the state of immuno-modulation caused by MPLA priming are currently unknown.

The phenomenon of endotoxin tolerance and MPLA-mediated immunomodulation may be a regular occurrence in normal physiology. It has long been known that the gut is a major reservoir of commensal bacteria, capable of both eliciting disease and contributing to the health of the host. This massive load of bacterial PAMPs are in constant contact with the epithelial surface of the GI mucosa, and normally do not trigger Some TLR polymorphisms predispose patients to an inflammatory response. inflammatory bowel disease by increasing their sensitivity to endogenous flora.[228] GI tolerance has recently been shown to result from intestinal alkaline phosphatase, which dephosphorylates LPS rendering a molecule quite similar to MPLA.[229] The mammalian enzyme acyloxyacyl hydrolase also cleaves acyl chains from LPS rendering it unrecognizable by TLR4. Animal models of intestinal alkaline phosphatase deficiency have shown enhanced sensitivity to LPS and increased intestinal inflammation.[230] Alkaline phosphatase is also expressed in the liver which can further detoxify any LPS absorbed into circulation from the GI tract.[231] Administration of bovine intestinal alkaline phosphatase prior to or shortly after CLP has been shown to reduce cytokine production as well as protect against hepatic and pulmonary injury.[232] Thus it appears endogenous methods of tolerance induction exist, that may depend upon the ability to generate detoxified LPS to modulate the TLR4 response.

Objectives of this dissertation

Immuno-modulation is a promising field of research for the development of novel methods to combat infectious diseases and hyper-inflammatory states such as SIRS and sepsis. While endotoxin tolerance induction with LPS is not a clinically viable option, MPLA affords a method of immuno-modulation which may be practical for use in patients. As noted above, MPLA is a potent immuno-modulator that causes minimal toxicity and is being used clinically as a vaccine adjuvant. To date, the mechanism(s) of endotoxin tolerance induction has yet be fully clarified. While alterations in macrophage function are believed to play a large role in endotoxin tolerance, their involvement is still not fully understood. Nevertheless, it is relatively clear that the anti-inflammatory effects induced by LPS exposure are mediated through reprogramming of pro-inflammatory signaling pathways in macrophages. However, the mechanisms by which TLR4 agonist treatment improves the host response to infection are essentially unknown. The state of immuno-modulation caused by LPS exposure was previously viewed as a potentially deleterious suppression of the immune response.[233] However, work from our laboratory has clearly shown that treatment with LPS will enhance the ability of the host to respond to a bacterial infection. A major goal of this project is to determine whether treatment with MPLA will also afford improved host resistance to infection.

LPS-induced enhancement of leukocyte survival might explain, in part, improved bacterial clearance but similar cellular survival results in MPLA-treated mice has yet to be demonstrated. A global assessment of myeloid cell functions *in vivo* following MPLA priming and infection is needed to better understand the cellular immunology responsible for the immune-enhanced phenotype. In addition, this project will further explain the intracellular mechanisms involved in MPLA-induced immuno-modulation. The literature to date has produced some ambiguity as to the exact mechanism of cellular recognition of MPLA and induction of the immuno-modulated state, which will be further clarified through these studies. While progress has been made in the realm of understanding the mechanisms behind LPS tolerance induction, this is not necessarily analogous to MPLA-induced immuno-modulation. MPLA has been shown to differentially activate the TLR4 receptor mediated pathways in comparison to LPS. A clearer understanding of the receptor and intracellular signaling involved in MPLA priming is needed. Much of the mechanistic research done to date in the field of endotoxin tolerance has been conducted using cell lines or primary cells in culture. This does not replicate the complex interactions which occur in vivo. The research described herein was done to better understand the systemic effect of MPLA immune-modulation in various sepsis models, as well as which cell types, leukocyte functions, and signaling events are involved in MPLA mediated immune enhancement. With better mechanistic understanding of the effects that MPLA has on the innate immune system, it may be possible one day to develop immune-modulating strategies to combat major infections and inflammation.

Chapter 2: Methods

Mice

C57BL/6J, C3H/HeJ, C3H/HeOUJ, and C57BL/6J-Ticam1^{LPS2}/J mice age 8-10 weeks, were obtained from Jackson laboratory (Bar Harbor, ME). C57BL/6J-Myd88^{poc}/Mmcd mice were obtained from MMRRC (Davis, CA). Male mice were used for all intravenous administration studies and female mice were used for the intraperitoneal administration studies. Mice were housed and cared for in the AAALAC-accredited animal facility located in the Shriners Hospital for Children (Galveston, TX). All procedures were approved by the University of Texas Medical Branch Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee and meet NIH Guidelines for the Care and Use of Experimental Animals.

MPLA treatment

Monophosphoryl Lipid A (MPLA) derived from *Salmonella enterica* serotype Minnesota Re 595 was purchased from Sigma-Aldrich Corporation (St. Louis, MO). MPLA was dissolved in 0.2% triethylamine (1 mg/ml), heated to 60°C, sonicated for 30 minutes, and then diluted in phosphate buffered saline (100 μ g/ml) prior to administration. For intraperitoneal or intravenous administration, MPLA was injected (20 μ g in 0.2 ml) once daily for two consecutive days (total of 40 μ g/mouse). All studies in Chapter 5 were conducted using ultra-pure MPLA pre-dissolved in pyogen free H₂0 from Enzo Life Sciences (Plymouth Meeting, PA). Studies using ultra-pure MPLA were conducted using the normal administration regimen of 20 μ g once daily for two consecutive days (total of 40 μ g once daily for two consecutive days (total of 40 μ g once daily for two consecutive days (total of 20 μ g once daily for two consecutive days (total of 20 μ g once daily for two consecutive days (total of 40 μ g once daily for two consecutive days (total of 40 μ g once daily for two consecutive days (total of 40 μ g once daily for two consecutive days (total of 40 μ g once daily for two consecutive days (total of 40 μ g once daily for two consecutive days (total of 40 μ g once daily for two consecutive days (total of 40 μ g/mouse).

Cecal Ligation and Puncture

Vehicle- and MPLA-treated mice were anesthetized with 2% isoflurane in oxygen via facemask and presented to the surgeon in a blinded fashion to minimize experimental bias. A 1-2 cm midline incision was made through the abdominal wall. The cecum was identified and ligated 0.7 cm from the tip with a 3-0 silk tie. A double puncture of the cecum was performed using a 20-gauge needle and cecal contents were expressed from the puncture. Great care was taken to avoid ligation-induced obstruction of flow between the ileum and colon. The cecum was returned to the abdominal cavity and the incision was closed with surgiclips. All mice received 0.1 mg/kg buprenorphine subcutaneously immediately after CLP and twice daily thereafter. Control mice did not receive surgical manipulation. Experimental samples were harvested and temperature was measured 16 hours after surgery.

Pseudomonas aeruginosa challenge

Pseudomonas aeruginosa (strain 15692, American Type Culture Collection, Rockville, MD) was propagated in tryptic soy broth overnight in a shaker incubator (37°C). Bacteria were washed twice in 30 mL of sterile 0.9% normal saline (NS), then re-suspended in 4 mL of normal saline and stored at 4°C until use. The concentration of viable colony forming units (CFUs) was determined by plating serial dilutions on tryptic soy agar. Plates were incubated overnight at 37°C. Mice received intraperitoneal injection with 1 x 10⁸ CFU of *P. aeruginosa* or vehicle (0.2 ml normal saline) at 48 hours after receiving their last dose of MPLA or vehicle. For intravenous challenge, mice received 1 x 10⁸ CFUs of *P. aeruginosa* or vehicle (0.2 ml normal saline) via the dorsal vein of the penis at 48 hours after receiving their last dose of MPLA or vehicle.

Burn wound infection

A cutaneous burn wound was induced as previously described [234]. Briefly, mice were anesthestized with 2-3% isofluane, the backs were shaved and covered with a Zetex cloth containing a rectangular opening corresponding to 15% of the mouse total body surface area. Normal saline was injected subcutaneously in the burn target area to prevent injury to underlying tissues. A full thickness flame burn was achieved using a Bunsen burner applied to the exposed skin for approximately 10 seconds. Fluid resuscitation was administered immediately by intraperitoneal injection of lactated Ringer's solution (3 ml) followed by an additional injection (1 ml) 24 hours later. Buprenorphine (0.1 mg/kg, subcutaneously) was given for analgesia prior to initiation of the burn injury and twice daily thereafter. At days 3 and 4 after burn injury, mice received intraperitoneal treatment with MPLA (20 µg) or vehicle. P. aeruginosa (1 x 10⁸ CFU) was applied to the caudad portion of the wound on day 5 post-burn. Wound samples were harvested at 48 and 72 hours after inoculation with bacteria and homogenized for measurement of bacterial colony forming units. Lung tissue was also harvested at 72 hours after infection for measurement of bacterial burden.

Survival studies

Mice pre-treated with MPLA or vehicle alone underwent CLP as described above 24 hours after their last dose of MPLA or vehicle. Immediately after surgery the mice received a single dose of imipenem / cilastatin (Primaxin, 25 mg/kg in 1ml lactated Ringer's solution). Primaxin was used to extend the survival time. To measure mortality from burn wound infections MPLA and vehicle pretreated mice underwent thermal injury and wound infection as described above. In both survival study models mice received pain management twice daily with Buprenorphine (0.1 mg/kg, subcutaneously). The mice were monitored for 14 days after CLP or burn wound infection for mortality.

Cytokine analysis

At 6 hours after live bacterial challenge or 16 hours after cecal ligation and puncture, mice were anesthetized (2% isoflurane) and core temperature was immediately measured using a rectal probe. Blood was collected by laceration of the internal carotid artery and plasma was isolated after centrifugation of heparinized blood. Mice were then euthanized by cervical dislocation under isoflurane anesthesia and peritoneal fluid was collected by lavage with 7 ml of RPMI-1640 media. Cytokine levels in plasma and peritoneal fluid were measured using a Bio-Plex mouse 23-Plex panel (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA) according to the manufacturer's instructions.

Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA)

Heparinized blood was obtained by carotid laceration in mice anesthetized with 2% isoflurane and plasma was harvested from centrifuged blood (1200 XG for 10 minutes). Supernatant recovered from cell cultures was centrifuged at 1,500 RPM for 10 minutes at 4°C, any pellet was discarded and resultant culture media was stored at -20°C until use. IL-6, CXCL10, and IFN- β concentrations in plasma or cell culture medium were measured using an ELISA according to the manufacturer's protocol (eBioscience, San Diego, CA).

Measurement of bacterial clearance

Arterial blood was aseptically collected by laceration of the internal carotid artery. Peritoneal lavage was performed with 7 ml of sterile RPMI-1640 media using aseptic technique. Liver, lung, and skin tissue was dispersed using a glass tissue homogeneizer and re-suspended in normal saline to a standard wet weight to volume ratio under aseptic conditions. Serial dilutions of whole blood, peritoneal lavage fluid and tissue homogenates were plated onto tryptic soy agar and incubated overnight at 37°C. Isolate colonies were counted to determine bacterial burden.

Flow cytometry

Leukocytes were harvested from the peritoneum by lavage with 7 ml of RPMI-1640 media. The recovered fluid was then passed through a 70 micron mesh filter followed by incubation with anti-mouse CD16/32 (eBioscience Inc., San Diego, Ca) at a concentration of 1 μ g per million cells for 30 minutes at 4°C to block non-specific binding of subsequent antibodies to Fc receptors. Two million leukocytes were transferred into polystyrene tubes containing isotype control or labeling antibodies (0.5 μ g / tube) and incubated for 30 minutes at 4°C. Labeled cells were then washed with 2 ml of cold PBS and re-suspended in 0.5 ml of 1% paraformaldehyde fixative. The resultant samples were analyzed in the UTMB Flow Cytometry Core Facility using a FACSCanto flow cytometer (BD Biosciences, San Jose, CA). Data were analyzed using FlowJo software (Tree Star, Inc., Ashland, OR). Fluorochrome-conjugated antibodies against F4/80 (Clone BM8), CD11b (Clone M1/70), Gr1 (Clone RB6-8C5) as well as isotype controls were purchased from eBiosciences (San Diego, CA). Fluorochromeconjugated antibodies against Ly6G (Clone 1A8) were purchased from BD Biosciences (San Jose, CA). To assess apoptosis and necrosis MPLA primed and unprimed mice were subjected to intraperitoneal infection as described above. 3 hours after infection peritoneal cells were harvested, Fc receptor was blocked, followed treatment with cytofix / cytoperm according to the manufacturer's instructions (BD Biosciences San Diego, CA). Following permeablization peritoneal cells were stained with FITC conjugated anti-Annexin V and 7AAD. Cells were assayed for staining by flow cytometry within 30 minutes.

For multispectral imaging flow cytometric analysis of nuclear morphology, peritoneal leukocytes were harvested and prepared as described above. Cells were surface labeled with fluorochrome-conjugated antibodies against F4-80, Gr1, and/or CD11b (eBioscience, San Diego, CA). The cells were fixed in 1% paraformaldehyde and shipped overnight to Amnis Corporation in Seattle, WA. Upon arrival the cells were stained with propidium Iodide and images were collected on more than 10,000 cells per sample using the ImageStream Flow Cytometer. Single color controls were collected and used to calculate a spectral crosstalk compensation matrix to compensate the imagery. Using algorithms in the IDEAS image analysis software (Amnis Inc., Seattle, WA, USA) the cells were immunophenotyped and the nuclei were analyzed for morphological char-acteristics.

In vivo phagocytosis assay

P. aeruginosa was propagated as described above and heat killed by incubation in a water bath for 1 hour at 56° C. The heat killed bacteria were labeled with Fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC) purchased from Sigma-Aldrich Corporation (St. Louis, MO) as previously described [235]. The labeled bacteria were re-suspended in normal saline and stored at -80°C. MPLA treated and untreated mice received intraperitoneal injection with 1 x 10⁸ CFU of heat-killed, FITC-labeled *P. aeruginoas* or vehicle (0.2 ml NS). Peritoneal leukocytes were collected 3 hours after injection of bacteria, labeled with antibodies against F4/80 and Ly6G and fixed in 1% paraformaldehyde. The samples were analyzed in the UTMB Flow Cytometry Core Facility using a FACSCanto flow cytometer (BD Biosciences, San Jose, CA). Data were analyzed using FlowJo software (Tree Star, Inc., Ashland, OR).

Measurement of peripheral blood leukocyte counts

Mice receiving intravenous treatment with MPLA (20 μ g in 0.2 ml LR) or vehicle (0.2 ml LR) received intraperitoneal challenge with 10⁸ CFU *P. aeruginosa* or vehicle (0.2 ml NS) at 48 hours after receiving their last dose of MPLA or vehicle. Four hours after bacterial challenge mice were placed under general anesthesia and arterial blood was aseptically collected by laceration of the internal carotid artery. The cellular profile was analyzed within an hour using the Hemavet 950FS (Drew Scientific group, Waterbury, CT).

Monocyte depletion

To deplete monocytes / macrophages 200 µl of clodrinate liposomes (obtained from Dr. Nico van Rooijen: Vrije Universiteit, VUMC, Department of Molecular Cell Biology, Amsterdam, Netherlands; Cl₂MDP (or clodronate) was a gift of Roche Diagnostics GmbH, Mannheim, Germany) were administered two days prior to intraperitoneal MPLA or vehicle administration. MPLA and vehicle were delivered as described above over two consecutive days. 200 µl clodronate liposomes were readministered intraperitoneally one day after the final does of MPLA or vehicle. 24 hours after the final dose of clodronate mice underwent CLP as described above. 16 hours after CLP temperature was measured, peritoneal fluid and blood was collected for bacterial concentration and IL-6 level analysis. Control mice received liposomes without clodronate following this same regiment. To verify the effectiveness of monocyte / macrophage depletion mice primed with MPLA or vehicle which underwent liposome treatment were infected i.p. with 10^8 CFUs of *P. aeruginosa* 24 hours after the final dose of liposomes. 3 hours after infection peritoneal cells were harvested and assessed for myeloid surface marker (F4/80, Ly6G) expression by flow cytometry.

Neutrophil depletion

Mice were primed intraperitoneally with MPLA or vehicle as described above. 24 hours after their final dose of MPLA or vehicle they were injected intraperitoneally with 100 μ g Ly6G specific antibody (Clone 1A8, BD Biosciences San Diego, CA). The following day mice underwent CLP as described herein. 16 hours after CLP temperature was measured, peritoneal fluid and blood was collected for bacterial concentration and IL-6 level analysis by ELISA. To verify neutrophil depletion mice treated with MPLA or vehicle which had received Ly6G antibodies for depletion were infected with 10⁸ CFUs of *P. aeruginoas* 24 hours after antibody administration. 1.5 hours after infection peritoneal cells were harvested and assessed for myeloid surface marker (F4/80, Ly6G) expression by flow cytometry.

Myeloperoxidase (MPO) analysis

Mice were treated intraperitoneally with MPLA or vehicle, 48 hours after their final dose they were infected i.p. with 10^8 CFUs of *P. aeruginosa*. Within 3 hours of infection peritoneal leukocytes were collected, and after blocking Fc receptor, were stained for Ly6G and F4/80 surface marker expression. The cells were then washed and treated with cytofix / cytoperm according to the manufacturer's instructions (BD Biosciences San Diego, CA). After fixation and permeablization the cells were labeled with a FITC-conjugated MPO-specific antibody (Clone 8F4, HyCult Biotech, Netherlands) and analyzed by flow cytometry.

Complement mediated erythrocyte lysis assay

The complement activity of serum collected from MPLA treated and control mice, both before and after infection, was assessed as previously described [236, 237]. Briefly, rabbit erythrocytes were incubated with goat anti-rabbit serum and then with

serial dilutions of mouse serum samples. The absorbance of the resultant supernatant was measured at 540 nm. Sensitized erythrocytes were incubated in red cell lysis buffer (Sigma-Aldrich Corporation St. Louis, MO) and the resultant supernatant was serially diluted to generate a standard curve for determining % lysis.

T-cell suppression co-culture assay

4 mice were primed with MPLA intraperitoneally as described above. MPLAprimed peritoneal leukocytes were harvested and separated based upon Ly6G surface marker expression by MACS magnetic column according to the manufacturer's instructions (Miltenyi Biotec, Germany). Both the positive and negative peritoneal cell fractions were then incubated with mitomycin C at a concentration of 10 μ g / ml for 3 hours at 37°C to inhibit proliferation. Concurrently CD4+ T cells were isolated from the spleen of an OT-II mouse by column separation (R&D systems, Minneapolis, MN). The Ly6G⁺ and Ly6G⁻ peritoneal cells were separately co-cultured with isolated OT-II CD4⁺ T cells at varying ratios (1:1, 1:2, 1:4, & 1:8; T cell : myeloid cells). These co-cultures were incubated for up to 4 days in the presence of OVA₃₂₃₋₃₅₆ peptide, after which time T cell proliferation was assessed using a modified MTT assay.[238]

Statistics

Data were analyzed using GraphPad Prism version 4 software (GraphPad Software, Inc., La Jolla, CA). Cytokine measurements and flow cytometry data were analyzed using one way ANOVA and Tukey's Multiple Comparison Test or Mann-Whitney U test. Bacterial CFU data were analyzed using the Mann-Whitney U test or Tukey's multiple comparison test. Peripheral blood leukocyte counts were analyzed using the unpaired T-test. Experimental groups in survival studies were evaluated by Chi square analysis. A value of p<0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Chapter 3: The TLR4 Agonist Monophosphoryl Lipid A Augments Innate Host Resistance to Systemic Bacterial Infection

Introduction

The use of immuno-modulatory strategies aimed at improving resistance to bacterial infections could be beneficial in a variety of clinical scenarios in which the host is predisposed to infectious complications. Among those are patients with severe burns, major trauma or that have undergone major surgical procedures or have received immunosuppressive therapies for cancer or organ transplantation. The attractiveness of interventions that can improve the host response to infection is further enhanced by the increasing incidence of antibiotic resistance among bacteria, especially those that commonly cause nosocomial infections.

Bacterial lipopolysaccharide (LPS, endotoxin) is a component of the Gram negative bacterial cell wall that has known immuno-modulatory properties [239]. LPS is recognized by Toll-Like receptor 4 (TLR4), which is expressed on a variety of leukocytes and activates both TRIF- and MyD88-dependent signaling pathways [240-247]. Activation of TLR4 signaling induces the production of numerous pro-inflammatory mediators such as cytokines, chemokines and nitric oxide that facilitate the cardinal features of inflammation such as increased vascular permeability, edema formation and leukocyte recruitment. Interestingly, prior exposure to LPS induces a state in which a subsequent challenge with LPS or bacteria results in markedly decreased production of pro-inflammatory mediators [248]. The altered immunological phenotype that is elicited by priming with LPS has historically been referred to as endotoxin tolerance [249]. The induction of endotoxin tolerance has been shown to be highly effective in reducing both

morbidity and mortality associated with subsequent challenge with a normally lethal dose of LPS [173].

Because LPS priming attenuates pro-inflammatory cytokine production in response to LPS or bacterial challenge, many investigators previously characterized LPS tolerance as a state of immuno-suppression. However, few studies have examined the effects of LPS treatment on the host response to live bacterial infections. Studies from our laboratory, and others, have recently demonstrated that mice primed with LPS are more resistant to bacterial infections than control mice [173, 250, 251]. However, the clinical applicability of LPS as a therapeutic or prophylactic agent is precluded due to toxicity and a narrow therapeutic index in humans. Furthermore, the mechanisms by which LPS exposure lead to improved antimicrobial functions are currently unknown.

Monophosphoryl Lipid A (MPLA) is an endotoxin derivative that has been employed as a vaccine adjuvant in humans and has cleared regulatory approval for use in the United States [252]. MPLA is produced by hydrolysis of native diphosphoryl lipid A, the component of LPS that is recognized by TLR4, resulting in removal of a single phosphate group and varying degrees of de-acylation [253]. These structural alterations decrease systemic toxicity by greater than 99% compared to native lipid A resulting in an immuno-modulatory agent with greater potential for clinical use [217, 254]. The attenuated toxicity associated with MPLA administration is believed to result from reduced induction of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF α , IL-1 β and IFN- γ during initial exposure [219, 221]. Yet, MPLA retains significant immuno-modulatory activity and increases survival after otherwise lethal exposure to endotoxin in animal models [250, 255, 256]. However, the effect of MPLA on the innate response to clinically relevant models of infection has not been determined. Furthermore, the cellular and molecular mechanisms underlying the beneficial effects of MPLA treatment on innate antimicrobial immunity have not been characterized. Therefore, further understanding of the immuno-modulatory properties of MPLA is required for its development as a therapeutic agent. In the present study, we evaluated the effect of MPLA treatment on leukocyte recruitment, cytokine secretion and bacterial clearance mechanisms in clinically relevant models of acute infection.

MPLA priming prior to infection has shown benefit in our models of sepsis. This effect was mediated though various routes of administrations and proved protective to multiple infection models, ranging from burn wound colonization to severe CLP induced sepsis. It has been previously reported that the effect of MPLA immuno-modulation can last up 14 days with multiple administrations, however the rapidity of effect has yet to be clarified.[208] While prophylactic applications do exists for immuno-modulatory agents in the prevention of sepsis (such as ICU patients with long hospital stay durations, burn patients, or the immuno-compromised) there is also a need to develop agents which can effect rapid protection even after a septic insult has occurred. The protective effect of MPLA immuno-modulation was assessed after CLP to determine if any benefits seen in the pre-infection model could be conferred after an insult.

Results

MPLA treatment prevents hypothermia and improves survival in mice with systemic infection

Core body temperature was measured in control mice and in mice receiving MPLA treatment during systemic infection. MPLA treatment prevented sepsis-induced hypothermia (Figure 3.1). In one set of studies, mice received intra-peritoneal treatment with either vehicle or MPLA prior to CLP or challenge with *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. Vehicle-treated mice showed a significant decrease in core temperature at 24 hours after CLP or *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* infection as indicated by significantly decreased rectal

temperature compared to control, non-infected mice (Figure 3.1A). Mice that were treated with MPLA did not show a significant decrease in core temperature compared to control mice and their core temperature was significantly (p<0.05) higher compared to vehicle-treated and infected mice (Figure 3.1A). Further studies were undertaken to assess the effects of intravenous MPLA treatment on CLP-induced hypothermia (Figure 3.1B). Rectal temperature was significantly lower in vehicle-treated mice compared to control mice at 24 hours after CLP. Rectal temperature was not significantly different in MPLA-treated mice compared to non-infected mice and was significantly higher than in vehicle-treated mice after CLP (Figure 3.1B).



Figure 3.1 MPLA treatment attenuated infection-associated hypothermia. Mice received either intraperitoneal (A), or intravenous (B) injection with MPLA (20 μ g in 0.2 ml of lactated Ringer's solution) or lactated Ringer's solution alone (vehicle) on days 0 and 1 followed by intra-peritoneal challenge with 8 log CFU of Pseudomonas aeruginosa or CLP on day 3. At 6 hours after Pseudomonas infection or 16 hours after CLP, core temperature was measured with a rectal thermometer. *p<0.05 compared to vehicle, n=6-8 mice per group.

The effects of MPLA treatment on survival in mice with systemic infection were also determined. Intra-peritoneal treatment of mice with MPLA significantly improved survival during sepsis caused by CLP compared to mice treated with vehicle (Figure 3.2A). Vehicle-treated mice showed 100% mortality at 60 hours after CLP whereas 70% long-term survival was observed in mice receiving MPLA treatment. Improved survival was also seen after CLP in mice receiving intravenous administration of MPLA (Figure 3.2B). Vehicle-treated mice showed 100% mortality at 48 hours after CLP whereas 75% long-term survival was observed in mice receiving MPLA treatment.



In further studies, MPLA treatment improved survival in a model of *Pseudomonas* burn wound infection (Figure 3.2C). Mice with a 15% total body surface area burn were treated with MPLA on days 3 and 4 post-burn followed by inoculation of the wound with *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* on day 5. Mice receiving MPLA treatment

Figure 3.2 MPLA treatment improved survival during sepsis caused by cecal ligation and puncture or Pseudomonas aeruginosa burn wound infection. Mice received either intraperitoneal (A), or intravenous (B) injection with MPLA (20 µg) or vehicle on days 0 and 1 followed by CLP on day 3. Mice received a single dose of imipenem/cilistatin (Primaxin, 25 mg/kg in 1 ml of lactated Ringer's solution) immediately following surgery. The mice were monitored for 14 days following CLP. (C) Mice underwent a cutaneous burn followed by intraperitoneal treatment with MPLA or vehicle on days 3 and 4 post-burn. Wounds were infected with Pseudomonas aeruginosa (8 log CFU) on day 5 p ostburn. *p<0.05 compared to vehicle, n=10 mice per group.

showed 100% survival whereas 100% mortality was observed in vehicle-treated mice at 6 days after wound inoculation (Figure 3.2C). In all experiments, mice that survived beyond 7 days after CLP or burn wound infection were still viable and showed normal activity levels at 2 weeks post-infection.

MPLA treatment decreased bacterial burden in infected mice

The efficacy of MPLA treatment for decreasing bacterial counts at the site of infection as well as distant locations was determined. Treatment of mice with MPLA resulted in significantly (p<0.05) reduced bacterial counts in peritoneal fluid and blood compared to vehicle-treated mice at 16 hours after CLP (Figure 3.3). Intraperitoneal bacteria were decreased by greater than one order of magnitude whereas blood bacteria were decreased significantly in mice receiving intravenous MPLA treatment compared to vehicle-treated controls (Figure 3.3). A similar reduction in blood and peritoneal bacterial counts was seen in mice receiving intra-peritoneal treatment with MPLA (Figure 3.3). Vehicle-treated mice had approximately 1 x 108 bacterial CFU in peritoneal fluid, which was decreased by 3 orders of magnitude in MPLA-treated mice. Similarly, blood



Figure 3.3 **MPLA** treatment enhanced local bacterial clearance and decreased the systemic dissemination of bacteria during sepsis caused by ligation cecal and puncture. Peritoneal fluid whole blood and were collected 16 hours after CLP from mice receiving intravenous or intraperitoneal treatment with vehicle or MPLA. Bacterial CFU in peritoneal lavage fluid and blood were determined after culture on tryptic soy agar. *p<0.05 compared to vehicle, n= 7-8 mice per group.

bacterial CFU were decreased by greater than 3 orders of magnitude in mice receiving intra-peritoneal MPLA treatment compared to vehicle-treated controls (Figure 3.3).

In further studies, MPLA treatment decreased the local and systemic dissemination of bacteria in a model of Pseudomonas aeruginosa burn wound infection (Figure 3.4). To assess dissemination of bacteria within the burn wound, the uniformly circumscribed wound was divided into equal thirds (Figure 3.4A). The wound was inoculated at area-3. At 48 hours after wound inoculation, the wound was excised, divided into the 3 segments as defined in Figure 4A and bacterial counts in homogenized skin segments was determined. At the inoculation site (Area-3), the median number of organisms was decreased in MPLA-treated mice compared to vehicle-treated controls but the difference was not statistically significant. However, Pseudomonas aeruginosa CFU in area-2 and area-1 were significantly lower in MPLA-treated mice compared to vehicletreated controls (Figure 3.4A). In further studies, the entire burn wound was excised and lungs were harvested at 72 hours after inoculation of the burn wound with Pseudomonas aeruginosa and bacterial counts were determined (Figure 3.4B). Total wound colonization was decreased by greater than 3 orders of magnitude in MPLA-treated mice compared to vehicle-treated controls (Figure 3.4B). Examination of lungs showed that all mice in the vehicle-treated group grew Pseudomonas aeruginosa with a median CFU count of 4 x 107 CFU/g. Only 1 of 5 mice in the MPLA-treated group grew Pseudomonas from the lungs (Figure 3.4B).



Figure 3.4. MPLA treatment enhanced local bacterial clearance and decreased the systemic dissemination of bacteria in a model of burn wound infection. Mice underwent a 15% total body surface area cutaneous burn followed by treatment with MPLA or vehicle on days 3 and 4 post-burn. The burn wound was inoculated with Pseudomonas *aeruginosa* (8 log CFU) in area-3 on day 5 post-burn. (A) The burn wound was excised at 48 hours after bacterial inoculation and divided into 3 equal segments as shown. The wound tissue was weighed, homogenized and bacterial counts were determined by serial dilution and plating on tryptic soy agar. (B) The entire burn wound was excised, weighed, homogenized and cultured at 72 hours after bacterial inoculation. Lungs were also excised from the same mice, weighed, homogenized and cultured. *p<0.05 compared to vehicle, n= 5 mice per group.

The effect of MPLA treatment on the dissemination of Pseudomonas aeruginosa after systemic challenge was also determined. In one study, mice received intraperitoneal treatment with MPLA followed two days later by intra-peritoneal Pseudomonas aeruginosa challenge (Figure 3.5A). Intra-peritoneal MPLA treatment enhanced bacterial clearance at the sight of inoculation and decreased the systemic dissemination of Pseudomonas aeruginosa into blood at 6 hours after intra-peritoneal challenge (Figure 5A). The median bacterial colony forming units (CFU) in peritoneal lavage fluid and blood from MPLA-treated mice were significantly (p<0.05) lower than in vehicle-treated controls (Figure 3.5A). Intravenous treatment with MPLA also



Figure 3.5 **MPLA** treatment enhanced local bacterial clearance systemic and decreased dissemination of bacteria after Pseudomonas aeruginosa challenge. (A) Mice received 2 intraperitoneal injections of MPLA (20 ug) or vehicle over two consecutive days. At 48 hours after vehicle or MPLA treatment, mice received intraperitoneal challenge with

x 10 CFU of Pseudomonas 1 aeruginosa. At 6 hours after infection, bacterial burden in blood and peritoneal fluid was determined by plating samples on tryptic soy agar and performing colony counts. (B) Mice received 2 intravenous injections of MPLA (20 ug) or vehicle over two consecutive days. At 48 hours after vehicle or MPLA treatment, mice received intravenous challenge with 8 log CFU of Pseudomonas aeruginosa. At 6 hours after infection, bacterial burden in blood, spleen and liver was determined by plating samples on tryptic soy agar and performing colony counts. *p<0.05 compared to vehicle, n=5-6 mice per group.

aeruginosa (Figure 3.5B). MPLA treatment significantly (p<0.05) reduced the bacterial burden in the blood, spleen and liver compared to vehicle-treated mice (Figure 3.5B).

MPLA treatment attenuated sepsis-induced pro-inflammatory cytokine production

Examination of plasma cytokine and chemokine concentrations showed that MPLA treatment significantly attenuated infection-induced production of many cytokines and chemokines after systemic *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* challenge or CLP (Table 1). Plasma cytokine and chemokine concentrations were not significantly different between vehicle- and MPLA-treated mice at 48 hours after MPLA or vehicle treatment and prior to *Pseudomonas* infection or CLP (control, no infection, Table 1). Concentrations of all measured cytokines and chemokines were significantly (p<0.05) increased at 6 hours after *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* challenge in vehicle-treated mice compared to non-infected controls (+ *Pseudomonas*, Table 1). Concentrations of most plasma cytokines and chemokines were significantly lower in MPLA-treated mice compared to vehicle-treated mice after *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* challenge (Table 1).

Detailed analysis revealed that the plasma concentrations of most proinflammatory cytokines, anti-inflammatory cytokines, hematopoietic factors and chemokines were significantly lower in MPLA-treated mice compared to vehicle-treated controls after *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* challenge (Figure 3.6). However, factors that are produced predominantly through Trif-dependent signaling such as G-CSF, MCP-1 (CCL-2) and RANTES (CCL-5) were not significantly different in MPLA-treated mice compared to vehicle-treated mice (Table 1).

MPLA treatment also significantly attenuated the production of certain cytokines after CLP (see Table 1, Figure 3.6). All measured cytokine and chemokine concentrations were significantly (p<0.05) increased in plasma from vehicle-treated mice at 16 hours after CLP compared to control mice (+ CLP, Table 1). Treatment with MPLA

	Control (no infection)		+ Pseudomonas		+ CLP	
	Vehicle	MPL A	Vehicle	MPLA	Vehicle	MPLA
Pro-inflammatory and Th1 cytokines						
IL-1α	33 ±5	20 ±3	962 ±230	47 ±2*	94 ±16	50 ±8*
IL-1β	90 ±17	96 ±17	4884 ±1702	322 ±32*	812 ±118*	465 ±85*
IL-2	14 ±2	nd	17 ±4	8 ±1	55 ±2	43 ±7
IL-6	17 ±3	21 ±4	41797 ±30301	718 ±370*	60437 ±22160	15926 ±8658*
IL-12 (p40)	182 ±334	165 ±23	6199 ±1661	708 ±93*	1900 ±641	628 ±191*
IL-12 (p70)	65 ±18	80 ±21	188 ±36	89 ±14*	nd	nd
IFN-γ	14 ±2	22 ±8	244 ±103	27 ±6*	443 ±32	534 ±78
TNF-α	39 ±6	43 ±4	310 ±65	$124 \pm 44*$	1060 ±225	564 ±96*
Anti-inflammatory and Th2 cytokines						
IL-4	nd	nd	nd	nd	nd	nd
IL-10	31 ±7	33 ±6	3061 ±846	180 ±21*	9396 ±2279	5153 ±1915
IL-13	175 ±22	145 ±18	347 ±52	176 ±25*	1874 ±151	1760 ±134
Hematopoietic regulating cytokines						
IL-3	nd	nd	15 ±3	30 ±4	34 ±6	32 ±3
IL-5	12 ±2	10 ±1	696 ±134	50 ±18*	93 ±21	43 ±7*
IL-9	165 ±48	100 ± 24	913 ±178	445 ±64*	492 ±27	340 ±44
IL-17	3.07	2.93	179 ±83	13 ±1*	283 ± 80	206 ± 73
GM-CSF	10 ±1	27 ±5	140 ±23	45 ±6*	197 ± 12	135 ± 46
G-CSF	167 ±97	73 ±10	67641 ±12220	40162 ±2079	52130 ± 22790	90430 ± 27810
Chemokines						
Eotaxin	827 ±190	567 ±135	15187 ±3649	2514 ±899*	11630 ± 3823	3158 ± 992*
KC	52 ±7	11 ±1	12883 ±3656	205 ±58*	50050 ± 4198	$11390 \pm 4050^*$
MCP-1	66 ±23	47 ±5	35376 ±10562	11841 ±1675	22810 ± 4894	12420 ± 4901
MIP1-α	141 ±29	135 ±22	1481 ± 400	191 ±18*	2805 ±399	1878 ±160*
MIP1-β	15 ±3	18 ±3	4757 ±1502	234 ±52*	1511 ±467	457 ±152*
RANTES	112 ±22	107 ±13	5708 ±1301	3377 ±522	252 ±41†	149 ±35

nd= below level of detection

Table I: Effect of intra-peritoneal MPLA treatment on plasma cytokine and chemokine concentrations in response to infection.

Mice received intraperitoneal injection with MPLA (20 μ g in 0.2 ml of lactated Ringer's solution) or lactated Ringer's solution alone (vehicle) on days 0 and 1 followed by intraperitoneal challenge with 8 log CFU of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* or CLP on day 3. At 6 hours after *Pseudomonas* infection or 16 hours after CLP, plasma was harvested and cytokine concentrations were measured using a bead array. *p<0.05 compared to vehicle, n=6-8 mice per group.

significantly attenuated CLP-induced production of the measured pro-inflammatory cytokines as well as the chemokines eotaxin, KC, MIP-1 α and MIP-1 β (Table 1). However, plasma concentrations of the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10, Th2 cytokine IL-13 and all measured hematopoietic factors were preserved as was production of the TRIF-associated chemokines RANTES (CCL5) and MCP-1 (CCL2) (Table 1). Production of the Th1 cytokine IFN γ was also preserved in MPLA-treated mice compared to vehicle-treated controls as was IL-17.



Figure 3.6 MPLA attenuated the production of inflammatory cytokines in response to i.p. *pseudomonas aeruginosa* **infection and CLP.** Vehicle treated mice had significant increased plasma pro-inflammatory cytokine levels after infection or CLP, whereas MPLA priming reduced the production of inflammatory cytokines after infection and did not increase production in the absence of infection. *P<0.05, n=6-8 mice per group.

Intra-peritoneal MPLA treatment increased the number of phagocytic myeloid cells at sites of infection

Studies were undertaken to assess the effect of MPLA treatment on the recruitment of cells to the primary site of infection. In one study, mice received intraperitoneal treatment with MPLA followed 2 days later by intra-peritoneal challenge with Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Peritoneal leukocytes were harvested from mice and labeled with fluorochrome-conjugated antibodies against the myeloid cell biomarkers Ly6G (neutrophils) and F4/80 (macrophages) at 6 hours after Pseudomonas aeruginosa challenge (Figure 3.7A). Approximately 45% of peritoneal leukocytes isolated from control (vehicle-treated, non-infected) mice expressed the macrophage marker F4/80 and were negative for Ly6G, a profile typical of resident peritoneal macrophages (Figure 3.7A). The remainder of peritoneal cells from control (vehicle-treated, non-infected) mice were predominantly negative for Ly6G and F4/80 (Figure 3.7A). Analysis of these nonmyeloid cell populations showed that they are composed primarily of B and T lymphocytes. Treatment with MPLA increased the numbers of leukocytes in the peritoneal cavity compared to vehicle treated mice (1.9 x 10⁷ \pm 4.4 x 10⁶, versus 4.8 x $10^6 \pm 1.2 \text{ x } 10^6$). Peritoneal myeloid cells from MPLA-treated mice were composed primarily of macrophages (F4/80⁺Ly6G⁻) and neutrophils (F4/80⁻Ly6G⁺) cells (Figure 3.7A). Intra-peritoneal infection of vehicle-treated mice with Pseudomonas caused an increase in the percentage of neutrophils and undifferentiated myeloid cells that coexpress both F4/80 and Ly6G as well as a decrease in the numbers of resident macrophages (Figure 3.7A). MPLA-treated mice that were challenged with *Pseudomonas* had significantly (p<0.05) increased percentages and total numbers of neutrophils (6.4 \pm 0.8×10^6 vs $2.8 \pm 0.7 \times 10^6$) and undifferentiated myeloid cells ($7.9 \pm 1.1 \times 10^6$ vs $1.6 \pm$ 0.5×10^6) in peritoneal lavage samples compared to vehicle-treated and infected mice.

The phagocytic function of recruited myeloid cells from MPLA- and vehicle-treated mice was evaluated after intra-peritoneal challenge with FITC-labeled *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* (Figure 3.7B). MPLA pretreatment significantly (p<0.05) increased the



Figure 3.7 Characterization of peritoneal myeloid cell composition and phagocytic function from MPLA-treated mice. Mice received 2 intraperitoneal injections of MPLA (20 ug in 0.2 ml LR) or vehicle (0.2 ml LR) over two consecutive days. At 48 hours after vehicle or MPLA treatment, mice

received intraperitoneal challenge with 1 x 10 CFU of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. At 6 hours after bacterial infection, peritoneal leukocytes were recovered for analysis. For comparison, peritoneal leukocytes were harvested from mice challenged with aseptic lactated Ringer's solution (*-Pseudomonas aeruginosa*). (A) Leukocyte expression of F4/80 and Ly6G was determined by antibody labeling and flow cytometry. The results are representative of those obtained in 3 separate experiments. (B) Mice receiving intraperitoneal treatment with MLPA- (20 μ g in 0.2 ml LR) or vehicle- (0.2 ml LR) received intraperitoneal challenge with FITC-labeled and heat-killed *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* (8 log CFU). Peritoneal leucocytes were harvested, labeled with antibodies against F4-80 and Ly6G followed by analysis using flow cytometry. *p<0.05 compared to vehicle-treated mice, n= 4 mice per group.

The FITC mean fluorescent intensity, an indicator of the total number of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* engulfed per cell, was not significantly different compared to controls. Analysis with an ImageStream flow cytometer (Amnis Corporation, Seattle, WA) showed that 77% of FITC-labeled *Pseudomonas aeruginosa bacteria* that were detected in this analysis were intracellular and not bound to the cell surface of leukocytes (Figure 3.8).



Figure 3.8 Amnis ImageStream analysis. Imaging flow Cytometry was capable of detective pseudomonas positive cells (A), discriminating internalized bacteria, and positively indentifying the cells type by surface marker (B).
The effect of MPLA priming on the recruitment of phagocytic myeloid cells to the peritoneum was not lost with age

Interestingly, aged mice (14-16 months old) responded similarly to intraperitoneal treatment with MPLA as young mice, exhibiting enhanced monocyte recruitment to the peritoneum from treatment alone and increased recruitment of a mixed myeloid population after infection compared to vehicle treated controls (Figure 3.9A). The total number of monocytes (F4/80+, Gr1-) that stained positive for the uptake of FITC labeled Pseudomonas aeruginosa was increased in the MPLA treated group, as well as in the immature myeloid population (F4/80+, Gr1+). There was only a small increase in phagocytosis seen in the neutrophil population (Gr1+, F4/80-) that was not statistically significant (Figure 3.9B).



Figure 3.9 MPLA recruited a mixed phagocytic myeloid population to the peritoneum in aged mice. A, the resident myeloid population in control mice is composed primarily of pure monocytes (F4-80+, Gr1-), and neutrophils (Gr1+, F4-80-), with a small double positive population. After infection there is an expansion of the double positive population and neutrophils, coupled with a relative decline in pure F4-80 monocytes. MPLA expanded all three myeloid populations. Infected MPLA treated mice had an even larger increase in the Gr1+, F4-80+ double positive mveloid population. **B**, Mice primed with MPLA or vehicle were infected with heat killed, FITClabeled Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Histograms of FITC expression levels from the 4 quadrants are compared between the two groups. Vehicle treated groups are depicted in shaded histograms, MPLA data is depicted by clear histograms.



MPLA did not increase the per cell expression of Fc receptor (FCR) but increased the total number of FcR+ peritoneal monocytes

One possible mechanism responsible for the enhanced bacterial clearance seen in MPLA-primed animals is up-regulated expression of Fc receptor. It has been demonstrated that macrophage expression of FcR is increased during sepsis.[257] A decline in Fc receptor expression has been shown to correlate with untreated intraabdominal sepsis.[258] Arend and colleagues demonstrated that LPS and IL-1 are capable of increasing the expression of FcR on monocytes.[259] To determine if MPLA priming increased expression of FcR, peritoneal cells from MPLA-treated and untreated mice were stained for FcR and myeloid surface marker expression. The mean fluorescence intensity for FcR expression was not significantly different between monocytes from primed and un-primed mice (Figure 3.10). While there was not a statistically significant difference in the percentage of cell expressing FcR, there was a significantly higher total number of FcR+ monocytes recovered from MPLA primed mice.



Figure 3.10 MPLA increased the number, but not MFI, of FcR expression. Peritoneal leukocytes from MPLA primed and unprimed mice were stained for FcR and surface marker expression. MPLA increased the number but not per cell expression of FcR. *p < 0.05, n=5 mice per group.

Intravenous MPLA treatment increased the numbers of myeloid cells at the site of infection

The effect of intravenous MPLA treatment on the recruitment of leukocytes to the primary site of infection was determined by harvesting intra-peritoneal leukocytes at 6 hours after intra-peritoneal challenge with *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* (Figure 3.11). As compared to vehicle treated controls, intravenous MPLA treatment did not significantly affect the numbers or percentages of myeloid cell populations within the peritoneum in the absence of *Pseudomonas* infection (Figure 3.11). In both groups, the predominant



MPLA Figure 3.11 Intravenous enhanced recruitment of phagocytic granulocytes to the site of infection. Mice receiving intravenous treatment with MLPA- (20 µg in 0.2 ml LR) or vehicle- (0.2 ml LR) received intraperitoneal challenge with 8 log CFUs of Pseudomonas aeruginosa. At 6 hours after bacterial challenge, peritoneal leucocytes were harvested, labeled with antibodies against F4/80 and Ly6G followed by analysis using flow cytometry. (A) Representative dot plots from vehicle- and MPLA-treated mice. Quadrant percentages are displayed. (B) The total number of cells from the respective myeloid cell populations from MPLAtreated (white bars) and vehicle-treated mice (black bars) that were recruited to the peritoneum. *p<0.05 compared to vehicle-treated mice, n= 4 mice per group.



myeloid cell population consisted of F4/80⁺Ly6G⁻ resident macrophages. After intravenous priming with MPLA or vehicle followed by intra-peritoneal challenge with *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, MPLA-primed mice had a larger percentage and total number of intra-peritoneal macrophages (F4/80⁺Ly6G⁻) and undifferentiated myeloid cells (F4/80⁺Ly6G⁺) compared to vehicle-treated mice (Figure 3.11B). There was not a significant increase in neutrophils in MPLA-treated mice after infection as compared to vehicle-treated controls.

MPLA priming increased the expression of myeloperoxidase by peritoneal macrophages, but not neutrophils and immature myeloid cells

Myeloperoxidase (MPO) is an important antimicrobial enzyme produced in neutrophils and macrophages responsible for the generation of reactive oxygen and



Figure 3.12 MPO expression after infection. Mice were primed i.p with MPLA or vehicle and then infected i.p. with 8 log CFUs *P. aeruginosa*. (A) 1 hour after infection peritoneal cells were recovered and assayed for F4/80, Ly6G, and MPO expression. (B) Histogram demonstrates intracellular MPO staining from the 3 populations in panel A. Isotype control: shaded curve, Vehicle treated mice: solid line, Dotted line: MPLA treated mice. Data representative of 3 experiments.

nitrogen compounds capable of killing pathogens.[260] MPO expression levels decline as monocytes mature, and excessive levels of MPO are associated with tissue destruction in hyper-inflammatory states. To assess the effect of MPLA on this important antimicrobial mechanism, mice received intraperitoneal priming with MPLA or vehicle and were then infected with 10⁸ CFU of Pseudomonas. At 1 hour after infection, peritoneal cells were harvested and stained for MPO and myeloid cell surface marker expression. MPLA increased the expression of MPO in F4/80+, Ly6G- monocytes after infection (Figure 3.12). MPLA pretreatment did not increase the expression of MPO in Ly6G+, F4/80- neutrophils, or Ly6G+, F4/80+ immature myeloid cells. The total number of MPO+ cells was increased in MPLA primed mice after infection and was related to the general leukocytosis commonly seen at infections sites in primed mice (data not shown).

MPLA treatment did not impact splenic leukocyte apoptosis

It has been repeatedly demonstrated that sepsis induces apoptosis in splenocytes, and that this increased apoptosis correlates with increased mortality in various murine models of sepsis.[261, 262] To examine the effect on MPLA priming on splenocyte apoptosis, mice pretreated with MPLA or vehicle underwent CLP. At 16 hours post-CLP, splenocytes were harvested and stained for Annexin V and 7AAD. The percentage of apoptotic splenocytes (Annexin V+, 7AAD-) was not statistically different between MPLA primed and unprimed mice 16 hours after CLP (Figure 3.13). Annexin V expression was actually slightly higher in the MPLA primed mice, but this was not statistically significant. Dead / necrotic splenocytes were identified by Annexin V+, 7AAD+ double positive staining, once again there was no statistical difference in this population between MPLA primed and unprimed mice after CLP. There was also no significant difference in apoptosis or necrosis staining of peritoneal leukocytes after CLP between MPLA primed and unprimed mice (data not shown). It appears that the protective immune-modulated phenotype elicited by MPLA is not mediated through decreased apoptosis within lymphoid organs such as the spleen.



Figure 3.13 MPLA priming did not affect CLP induced splenic apoptosis. Splenocytes recovered from MPLA primed and unprimed mice 16 hours after CLP were stained for Annexin V & 7AAD then analyzed by flow cytometry. There was no statistical difference in apoptosis (Annexin V+) or necrosis (Annexin V+, 7AAD+) between primed and unprimed mouse splenocytes.

Neutrophil depletion eliminated the protective effect of MPLA

As shown in figures 3.7-3.9, MPLA priming causes a significant influx of Ly6G⁺ neutrophils and immature myeloid cells, into the peritoneum and this population is increased further after infection. To determine the importance of these neutrophil populations in the phenomenon of MPLA immuno-modulation, mice received treatment with Ly6G specific antibody (clone 1A8, 100 μ g IP)) after priming with saline or MPLA. To verify that the neutrophil population was depleted mice were infected with 10⁸ CFUs of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* 24 hours after Ly6G antibody administration; peritoneal cells were collected within 3 hours after infection and stained for myeloid cell markers. Treatment with anti-Ly6G antibody eliminated the Ly6G+, F4/80⁻ neutrophil population (<1% of recovered peritoneal cells) as well as the Ly6G^{+,} F4/80⁺ immature myeloid population, which was also reduced to <1% of recovered cells (Figure 3.14A).

In further studies, MPLA- and vehicle-primed mice were treated with anti-Ly6G and underwent CLP. At 16 hours after CLP, temperature and bacterial counts were measured. Depletion of neutrophils with anti-Ly6G eliminated the preservation in core



Figure 3.14 Neutrophil depletion with anti-Ly6G eliminated the protective effect of MPLA in a CLP model of sepsis. Mice were primed i.p. with MPLA or vehicle alone, followed by neutrophil depletion with i.p. administration of anti-Ly6G antibody (clone 1A8). (A) 24 hours after neutrophil depletion mice were infected i.p. with 8 log CFUs of *P. aeruginosa*. 3 hours after infection peritoneal cells were recovered and stained for Ly6G and F4/80 surface marker expression to assess the effectiveness of neutrophil depletion. Antibody treatment reduced the Ly6G single positive and Ly6G+, F4/80+ double positive population to <1% of recovered leukocytes. (B) MPLA and vehicle primed mice were treated with anti-Ly6G antibody 24 hours before undergoing CLP. 16 Hours after CLP there was no significant difference between the core temperature in MPLA and vehicle primed mice. (C) Neutrophil depletion with anti-Ly6G also eliminated the reduced bacterial burden associated with MPLA priming after CLP.

temperature normally seen in MPLA-primed mice after CLP (Figure 3.14B). Research from our laboratory and others has shown that core temperature correlates with survival in mice subjected to CLP; a decline in core temperature is a negative predictor of survival after insult. Neutrophil depletion also eliminated the reduced bacterial burden in MPLA-

primed mice after CLP (Figure 3.14C). Neutrophil-depleted, MPLA-primed mice still had higher core temperature and lower bacterial burdens both within their peritoneum and in systemic circulation; however these differences were below the level of statistical significance. It appears that Ly6G+ myeloid cells are necessary for MPLA protection from CLP induced sepsis.

Monocyte depletion attenuated the protective effect of MPLA

Monocytes are also recruited in large numbers by MPLA administration and further expanded by peritoneal infection or CLP (as depicted in figures 3.7-3.9). To determine if monocytes / macrophages were required for the protective effect elicited by MPLA, this population was depleted by treatment with clodronate liposomes. Two days before the first dose of MPLA, mice were injected intraperitoneally with 200 µl of clodronate liposomes or vehicle liposomes. To ensure maximal depletion of monocytic cells, a second dose of liposomes was administered 24 hours after the final priming dose of MPLA or vehicle. The day after the final dose of liposome administration, mice underwent intraperitoneal challenge with 10⁸ CFU of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. Peritoneal cells were collected 3 hours after infection and stained for myeloid surface marker expression to determine the efficacy of clodronate liposome-mediated monocytes depletion. In vehicle primed mice, $F4/80^+$ monocytes were reduced to roughly 2% of peritoneal leukocytes after clodronate liposome treatment, and F4/80⁺, Ly6G⁺ immature myeloid cells declined to <1% of leukocytes (Figure 3.15A). In MPLA primed mice, $F4/80^+$ monocytes were reduced to around 6% of peritoneal leukocytes, and $F4/80^+$, $Ly6G^+$ immature myeloid cells accounted for <1% of cells (Figure 3.15A). In further studies, MPLA- and vehicle-primed mice treated with liposomes underwent CLP. At 16 hours after CLP, temperature and bacterial burden was assessed. Monocyte depletion abrogated the preservation in core temperature normally associated with MPLA pretreatment (Figure 3.15B). Interestingly, MPLA-induced enhancement of bacterial clearance was still preserved in mice treated with clodronate liposomes (Figure 3.15C). Treatment with control liposomes did not change the improvement in rectal temperature and bacterial clearance conferred by MPLA.



Figure 3.15 **Clodronate depletion** Monocyte of Macrophages. (A) 24 hours after monocyte depletion mice were infected i.p. with 8 log CFUs of Р. aeruginosa. 3 hours after infection peritoneal cells were recovered and stained for Ly6G and F4/80 surface marker expression to assess monocyte depletion. Clodronate treatment reduced the F4/80 single positive and F4/80+, Ly6G+ double positive populations from the peritoneum. (B) Control liposomes did not impact MPLA induced resistance to hypothermia after CLP, whereas Clodronate liposomes eliminated the effect of MPLA on core temperature. (C) Clodronate liposome mediated monocyte depletion did not eliminate the enhanced bacterial clearance associated with MPLA. Control did liposomes not impact clearance as well. *=P<0.05, n=8 mice per group.

These results indicated that monocytes may exert a regulatory role in MPLAmediated immune-modulation, but were not required for the enhanced bacterial clearance after MPLA treatment. In addition the absence of the immature, double positive myeloid population did not adversely affect bacterial clearance in MPLA-primed mice.

MPLA attenuated the decline in peripheral blood leukocytes after infection

Intravenous MPLA treatment had a significant effect on peripheral blood leukocyte counts (Figure 3.16). Treatment with MPLA, in the absence of infection, did not significantly alter total blood leukocyte counts compared to vehicle-treated mice but the numbers of blood monocytes were significantly higher in MPLA-treated mice. At 4 hours after infection, total leukocyte numbers decreased significantly in vehicle-treated



Figure 3.16 MPLA attenuated the decline in peripheral blood leukocytes after infection. Mice receiving intravenous treatment with MLPA- (20 μ g in 0.2 ml LR) or vehicle- (0.2 ml LR) received intraperitoneal challenge with 8 log CFUs of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* or vehicle alone. At 4 hours after bacterial challenge heparinized whole blood was collected and the cellular profile was analyzed using the Hemavet 950FS. * = statistical difference between MPLA & vehicle treated mice with or without infection (P<0.05), # = Significant difference from un-infected controls within treatment groups (P<0.05), n= 3 mice for un-infected groups.

mice but this decline was significantly attenuated in mice receiving MPLA treatment (Figure 3.16). The fall in leukocyte numbers seen in vehicle-treated mice was primarily due to a decrease in the numbers of lymphocytes and monocytes. Blood neutrophil numbers were not changed in vehicle-treated and infected mice but were increased after infection in MPLA-treated mice (Figure 3.16).

MPLA attenuated the post infection decline in complement activity

The complement activity of plasma recovered from MPLA- and vehicle-treated mice was assessed prior to and after *Pseudomonas* challenge. Basal complement activity levels were not statistically different between MPLA- and vehicle-treated mice (Figure 3.17). After challenge with *Pseudomonas*, the plasma hemolytic activity of control mice was 15% compared to 30% in MPLA-treated mice, which was a significant difference (Figure 3.17).



Figure 3.17 MPLA attenuated the post infection decline in complement activity. The hemolytic activity of plasma recovered from MPLA- and vehicle-treated mice was assessed in non-infected mice

and at 6 hours after intraperitoneal challenge with 1 x 10 CFU of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. (A) Hemolytic activity of serially diluted plasma from vehicle- and MPLA-treated mice before and after *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* infection. (B) Total hemolytic activity in plasma from vehicle- and MPLA-treated mice before and after *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* infection *p<0.05, n= 5 mice per group.

MPLA treatment post-CLP enhanced bacterial clearance but did not prevent infection associated hypothermia

While prophylactic MPLA treatment has been demonstrated to be of benefit in murine models of sepsis, its efficacy when administered in a therapeutic regimen has not been elucidated. If the immunomodulatory effect of MPLA is dependent on chromatin remodeling and reprogramming of TLR4 signaling pathways, post-insult administration may prove ineffective. To assess this, MPLA or vehicle was administered 1 hour after CLP. At 16 hours post CLP, core temperature, IL-6, and bacterial clearance were measured. Administration of MPLA after CLP did not prevent the decline in core temperature which occurs normally in control or vehicle-primed mice (Figure 3.18A). However, when a less severe model of CLP was employed with only 0.4 cm of cecum ligated instead of 0.7 cm, there was a slight attenuation of hypothermia with MPLA treatment. However the difference was not statistically significant. Nevertheless, bacterial clearance in the peritoneal cavity and blood was significantly enhanced in mice treated with MPLA after severe CLP (Figure 3.18B). When using the less severe model of CLP, there was a significant decrease in bacterial burden in the blood of MPLAtreated mice but the bacterial burden in the peritoneal cavity was notsignificantly lower. Plasma IL-6 concentrations were reduced by MPLA post-treatment and this reduction was enhanced in the less severe model of CLP. However, this reduction was not statistically significant. Higher doses of MPLA (100 µg bolus instead of 20 µg) did not improve the therapeutic effect of MPLA in the more severe (0.7 cm) CLP model (data not shown). These results indicate the MPLA may confer protection when administered after a septic insult, but is less effective than when given prophylactically. The induction of enhanced bacterial clearance is rapidly elicited with MPLA, however the reduction in

cytokine production and preservation of core temperature is not fully achieved when MPLA is administered 1 hour after CLP.



Figure 3.18 MPLA treatment post-CLP enhanced bacterial clearance but did not prevent infection associated hypothermia. Mice underwent CLP with .7cm of cecum ligated (left column), or the less severe .4cm cecum ligation (right column). 1 hour post CLP mice were injected i.p. with 20µg MPLA or vehicle alone. (A) 16 hours post-CLP MPLA and vehicle treated mice experienced equivalent declines in core temperature, with non-statistical improvement in the less sever model after MPLA treatment.(B) Bacterial burden both within the peritoneum and in peripheral blood was decreased in mice treated with MPLA post-CLP compared to vehicle treated mice. This effect was statistically significant in blood but not peritoneal fluid in the less severe model. IL-6 production was attenuated in MPLA primed mice in both CLP models however this was not statistically significant. *p<0.05, n=5 mice per group.

Discussion

The results of this study show that mice treated with the TLR4 agonist MPLA show increased resistance to clinically relevant models of systemic infection. MPLA pretreatment improved survival, prevented hypothermia, attenuated pro-inflammatory cytokine production and enhanced clearance of bacteria in the CLP model of sepsis and in mice with *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* burn wound infection. The improved resistance to infection occurred independently of the route of MPLA administration, since both intraperitoneal and intravenous routes of administration were protective. The beneficial effects of MPLA, as utilized in this study, required prophylactic administration. However, a prophylactic strategy has potential utility in clinical scenarios in which patients are at increased risk of developing infectious complications. Among these are patients that have suffered major trauma, large burns, or have undergone high-risk surgery. Alternatively, patients scheduled for high risk surgery could receive MPLA treatment prior to surgery to potentially decrease surgery-induced inflammation, improve resistance to infection and potentially decrease the incidence of surgical wound infections.

Patients with severe cutaneous burns are highly susceptible to burn wound and systemic infections. In the present study, treatment of burned mice with MPLA markedly decreased local spread and systemic dissemination of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* in a clinically relevant model of wound infection. Patients undergoing major intra-abdominal surgery are also at high risk of infection, especially bacterial peritonitis. Prophylactic treatment with MPLA markedly improved resistance to peritonitis caused by cecal ligation and puncture. This approach has potential clinical relevance since immunomodulators such as MPLA could be given pre-operatively to decrease the incidence or severity of post-operative infections, as noted above.

Previous studies from our laboratory and others have demonstrated that treatment with LPS is capable of conferring resistance to infection by mechanisms that have not been fully elucidated.[172, 174, 175] However, the systemic administration of LPS in humans is not an attractive option due to inflammation-associated toxicity and a narrow therapeutic index. MPLA provides a more attractive approach because of decreased toxicity and side effects. MPLA is produced by hydrolysis of native lipid A resulting in removal of a single phosphate group and varying degrees of deacylation.[254, 263] These structural alterations decrease the toxicity of MPLA to less than 1% of that observed with LPS or diphosphoryl lipid A.[217] As shown in this report, MPLA retains potent immunomodulatory properties and improves the host response to infection by increasing bacterial clearance while attenuating the systemic inflammatory response.

MPLA improved bacterial clearance, at least in part, by promoting the recruitment of phagocytic myeloid cells to sites of infection. Intraperitoneal injection of MPLA, in the absence of infection, facilitated the recruitment of neutrophils to the peritoneal cavity. After infection, MPLA-treated mice showed higher numbers of phagocytic macrophages, neutrophils and undifferentiated myeloid cells at the primary site of infection compared to vehicle treated mice. In mice receiving intravenous MPLA treatment, macrophages, neutrophils, and undifferentiated myeloid cells were the dominant leukocyte populations present at the primary sites of infection. The numbers of macrophages and undifferentiated myeloid cells were significantly higher in MPLA-treated mice compared to vehicle-treated controls after intravenous treatment. Irrespective of the route of administration, MPLA treatment increased the numbers of myeloid cells that were recruited in response to live infection, although the phenotypic characteristics of the recruited leukocytes differed somewhat.

Leukocytes recruited to the infected peritoneal cavity of MPLA-treated mice showed effective phagocytic function. In general, the overall numbers of phagocytic myeloid cells at sites of infection were increased in mice receiving MPLA treatment. However, phagocytic function, on a per cell basis, was not altered. There was no significant difference between MPLA and vehicle treated mice in apoptosis / necrosis levels of splenic or peritoneal leukocytes after infection; indicating that the increased number of cells seen in primed animals appears not to result from enhanced cellular survival. Myeloid cells expressing Ly6G were the predominant cell type mediating bacterial phagocytosis in MPLA-treated mice and depletion of Ly6G⁺ cells ablated the ability of MPLA to enhance bacterial clearance. The depletion of monocyte/macrophages did not significantly alter MPLA-induced clearance mechanisms. The Ly6G⁺ myeloid cell populations were composed of true neutrophils and other myeloid cells that coexpress the macrophage/monocyte marker F4/80 and the neutrophil marker Ly6G. Both true neutrophils and the double positive myeloid cell population showed high levels of phagocytic activity in mice treated with MPLA. Interestingly, the macrophage/monocyte depletion protocol resulted in depletion of the double positive myeloid cell population but did not markedly alter the improved bacterial clearance in MPLA-treated mice. Because neutrophil numbers remained intact, it is possible that the recruited neutrophils were able to bear the burden of bacterial clearance in the absence of the double positive population. Nevertheless, it is clear that Ly6G⁺ cells are the primary mediators of the improved bacterial clearance seen in MPLA-treated mice.

The large influx of myeloid cells into sites of infection was not associated with increased pro-inflammatory cytokine production. Paradoxically, the production of most cytokines was markedly attenuated in MPLA-treated mice. Treatment with MPLA, like other endotoxin derivatives, has been shown to attenuate subsequent cytokine production normally triggered by inflammatory insults such as infection or LPS exposure.[264] In the present study, infection-induced production of most cytokines was markedly attenuated in MPLA-treated mice. Several reports have shown that exposure of leukocytes to endotoxin analogs causes intrinsic alterations in intracellular signaling mechanisms that result in decreased production of pro-inflammatory gene products [265-267]. The primary alterations that have been described such as decreased MAP kinase phosphorylation and alterations in NF-kB translocation are primarily associated with the TLR4-associated MyD88 signaling pathway. In the present study, MPLA-treated mice showed attenuated production of cytokines that are regulated primarily through the MyD88 signaling pathway [268]. Interestingly, secretion of hemopoietic factors and chemokines that are considered to be dependent on Trif-mediated signaling, such as G-CSF, MCP-1, and RANTES, were relatively unaffected by *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* challenge in MPLA-treated mice [202, 203, 226]. These observations suggest that MPLA treatment causes targeted alterations in infection-induced cytokine secretion in which production of MyD88-dependent secretory products is preferentially attenuated, while the Trif-dependent signaling remains intact. Further studies are needed to fully define these alterations.

Another innate immune mechanism of bacterial clearance is the complement system. Complement activity has been shown to decline during sepsis and this reduction is an indicator of poor prognosis [236, 269]. MPLA treatment alone did not change basal complement activity. However, MPLA-treated mice had a significantly smaller decline in complement function after infection as compared to vehicle-treated controls. Interestingly, MPLA-treated mice also showed a significantly decreased fall in peripheral leukocytes after infectious challenge. These observations were associated with lower concentrations of systemic cytokines. The mechanism of MPLA-induced preservation of complement activity and peripheral leukocyte counts is unclear, but it may result from reduced systemic spread of infection and/or an attenuated production of proinflammatory cytokines.

The ability of MPLA to confer an effect when administered after CLP is encouraging for future development of MPLA, and other compounds, as immunomodulatory therapies for sepsis. MPLA enhanced bacterial clearance but failed to prevent a drop in core temperature. Unfortunately, hypothermia correlates closely with morbidity in the murine model of CLP induced sepsis. The hypothermic response also correlates with the production of inflammatory cytokines, indicating that MPLA treatment post insult may enhance bacterial clearance independent of its ability to reduce inflammation. Further investigation is required to define this differential effect in the post-insult MPLA treatment model. With the significant health burden of sepsis and relatively high mortality rate these results warrant further research.

In conclusion, these studies show that treatment with the TLR4 agonist MPLA causes improved resistance to systemic infection by *P. aeruginosa* that is characterized by attenuation of systemic pro-inflammatory cytokine production and improved clearance of bacteria. The improvement in bacterial clearance is mediated, in part, by enhanced recruitment of phagocytic myeloid cells. The ability of MPLA to improve survival, reduce inflammation, and enhance bacterial clearance makes it an attractive agent for potential application in patients that are at high risk of developing infectious complications.

Chapter 4: MPLA Immune-Modulation is Associated With Recruitment and Expansion of a Gr1⁺CD11b⁺ Myeloid Population Similar to Myeloid-Derived Suppressor Cells (MDSCs)

Introduction

There is increasing evidence that some subsets of myeloid cells appear to play an important role in regulating the immune system. A subset of myeloid cells, referred to as myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSCs), has been shown to exert significant immune-regulatory control in both disease and health. MDSCs were first described in the cancer literature as a means of suppressing the immunogenicity and clearance of tumors and cancerous cells.[270] MDSCs are a heterogeneous population composed of immature myeloid cells of both monocytic and granulocyte morphologies.[271] In mice, MDSCs are classically identified as Gr1⁺CD11b⁺ double positive, and have been associated with high expression levels of Arginase 1.[272] Up to 40% of bone marrow cells may express the surface markers Gr1 and CD11b concurrently. However, in the periphery the double positive population declines to 1-4% of leukocytes. Another identifier of MDSCs is a characteristic ring shaped nuclei. However, given the heterogeneity of this population, this cannot be used as a definitive marker.[273]

Both the monocyte and granulocyte MDSC subsets are capable of suppressing Tcell activation, which is believed to be a major mechanism of MDSC mediated immunemodulation.[274] An immature $Gr1^+CD11b^+$ myeloid population has been shown to expand during CLP-induced sepsis, and may, in part, mediate the immuno-dysregulation associated with sepsis and CARS.[275] MDSCs are expanded by exposure to LPS and IFN γ alone.[276] However, MDSCs may play a protective role in regulating inflammation, and may offer a novel treatment modality in immune mediated diseases. MDSC recruitment and expansion has been shown to protect against allograft rejection.[277, 278] MDSCs have been shown to be protective in a murine model of inflammatory bowel disease.[279]

As depicted in chapter 3, MPLA priming recruits a large immature myeloid population exhibiting a mixed phenotype typified by co-expression of the monocyte cell marker F4/80 and the neutrophil marker Ly6G (see figure 3.7). This recruitment correlated with an attenuated pro-inflammatory cytokine response to infection (see figure 3.6), as well as with enhanced survival and decreased bacterial burden. The immature myeloid population recruited or expanded by MPLA may consist, at least in part, of MDSCs that play a regulatory role in preventing a hyper-inflammatory state from developing in murine models of sepsis.

Results

Peritoneal Gr1⁺CD11b⁺ myeloid cells expanded in response to MPLA and infection

MPLA priming caused the $Gr1^+CD11b^+$ cell population to increase in numbers within the peritoneal cavity from <1% of recovered leukocytes to around 10% of peritoneal leukocytes (figure 4.1). Intraperitoneal infection with *Pseudomonas* elicited the expansion of peritoneal $Gr1^+CD11b^+$ leukocytes in control mice. However, the expansion was not statistically significant compared to un-infected controls. After infection, MPLA primed mice experienced an even larger increase in peritoneal $Gr1^+CD11b^+$ myeloid cells, expanding to over 20% of recovered leukocytes. This was a heterogeneous population as can been seen in the flow cytometry dot plots, where the double positive gated cells in the MPLA treated groups appear as a poorly delineated doublet (Figure 4.1A). Upon further investigation it was determined that the



 $Gr1^+CD11b^+$ population from MPLA primed mice were partially $F4/80^+Gr1^+$ double positive and $Gr1^+F4/80^-$.

Figure 4.1 MPLA recruited myeloid derived suppressor cells (MDSC) before and after infection. (A) prior to infection or MPLA exposure there is a small population of Gr1+, CD11b+ MDSC in the peritoneum (<1%). Six hours after infection with 8 Log CFUs of *P. aeruginosa* the MDSC population expands to of peritoneal leukocytes. Mice treated i.p. with MPLA had an increased number of MDSC in their peritoneum, and this population expanded even further after infection. (B) MPLA increased the percentage of Gr1+, CD11b+ cells recovered from there peritoneum before and after infection. Dotplot representative of multiple trials, Bar graph: n=3, * P<0.05.



MPLA expanded the Gr1⁺CD11b⁺ population in the bone marrow

Because $Gr1^+CD11b^+$ cells account for a significant segment of the bone marrow leukocyte population, the effect of MPLA treatment on the primary production of MDSCs was assessed. Femur bone marrow cells were assayed by flow cytometry for Gr1 and CD11b expression from MPLA and vehicle treated mice before and after infection. Bone marrow from vehicle-treated mice without infection had a significant Gr1⁺CD11b⁺ population, accounting for roughly 40% of cells (Figure 4.2). After infection, this population decreased to half its original size, to around 20% of bone marrow cells. This correlates with the large influx of $Gr1^+CD11b^+$ cells to the peritoneum after infection and may represent an exodus of immature myeloid / MDSCs



response bacterial to MPLA peritonitis. significantly increased the percentage of Gr1⁺CD11b⁺ cells within the bone marrow prior to infection (Figure 4.2). After infection MPLA treated mice experienced a similar decline in bone marrow

from the bone marrow in

Figure 4.2 MPLA increased the production of Gr1+, CD11b+ myeloid cells in the bone marrow. (A) a large percentage bone marrow leukocytes of recovered from control mice were Gr1+, CD11b+ myeloid cells (40%). This percentage decreased 6 hours after infection (19%). MPLA treated mice had a larger percentage of double positive bone marrow leukocytes as compared controls. to This percentage decreased after infection, but not as much as control infected mice. (B) MPLA increased bone marrow production of Gr1+, CD11b+ myeloid cells and maintained their production after infection as compared to controls. Dot plot representative of multiple trials, representative Dot-plot of multiple trials, Bar graph: n=3, *P<0.05.

 $Gr1^+CD11b^+$ cells. However the percentage of $Gr1^+CD11b^+$ cells in bone marrow remained significantly higher than in vehicle treated mice after infection.

MDSC analysis using multi-spectral imaging flow cytometry (MSIFS)

To address the concerns in the reliability of our flow cytometry results depicting myeloid cells of mixed marker expression, multi-spectral imaging flow cytometry was utilized. Peritoneal cells from MPLA- and vehicle-primed mice were collected before and after infection, stained normally for surface marker expression, then fixed and shipped to the Amnis Corporation for analysis. At Amnis, cells were stained with propidium Iodide (PI) to allow assessment of nuclear morphology and analyzed using their ImageStream flow cytometer. This method allowed for the discrimination of cellular aggregates from single cell events by comparing the X and Y ratio of cells, with round single cells having a ratio of 1 and cellular debris and aggregates having a ratio greater than 1 (Figure 4.3A). Single cell events were then assayed for focus fidelity. Only cells in sharp focus were utilized for further analysis to ensure adequate marker and morphology assessment (Figure 4.3B). Even after the data was interrogated in this fashion over 8% of peritoneal cells were definitively positive for both Gr1 and CD11b surface marker expression (Figure 4.3C). Multi-spectral imaging flow analysis was also able to identify and quantify the cells with ring shaped nuclei, another marker for myeloid MDSCs. Leukocyte nuclei were identified by PI staining; two "masks" were then created, one that identified positive PI staining intracellular regions, and a second mask that identified dark non-stained regions within the first mask. The combination of these two masks allowed for the positive discrimination of ring shaped nuclei (Figure 4.3D).



Figure 4.3 Multispectral imaging flow analysis. (A) ImageStream was able to discriminate cell aggregates from individual cells, (B) and analyze only the images in crisp focus. (C) Using this high level of discrimination a robust $Gr1^+CD11b^+$ double positive population was still identified in MPLA primed animals. (D) Multispectral analysis could also discern ring shaped nuclei.

The ImageStream analysis demonstrated that in mice treated with vehicle alone, $Gr1^+CD11b^+$ cells account for less than 1% of peritoneal leukocytes, after infection this population increased to less than 2%. MPLA treatment alone increased the peritoneal $Gr1^+CD11b^+$ population to almost 9%, and this expanded after infection to nearly 20% of peritoneal leukocytes. While the largest total number of cells with ring shaped nuclei were recovered from MPLA primed mice after infection, the percentage of $Gr1^+CD11b^+$ cells with this nuclear morphology was not significantly different between the treatment groups. This indicates that while there may be a correlation, nuclear morphology may be an inadequate identification criterion for MDSCs, probably resulting from MDSC population heterogeneity.

Myeloid cells recruited by MPLA exhibit both mature and immature morphologies

To Further identify the myeloid cell types recruited by MPLA, peritoneal leukocytes from MPLA-primed and vehicle-primed mice were separated by positive selection of the surface marker Ly6G (a subset marker of Gr1) using a miltenyi Biotec MACs column. Both the positive and negative selection populations were fixed onto slides by centrifugation and stained with Rapi-Diff hematological / cytological staining solution according to the manufactures instructions. Cells were qualitatively assessed by standard bright-field microscopy. Ly6G- cells from vehicle-primed mice had morphologies consistent with resident monocytes and lymphocytes, as did the Ly6G-cells from MPLA primed mice (Figure 4.4). The monocytic cells in MPLA primed mice tended to be slightly larger and more vacuolated. The Ly6G+ subset from vehicle-primed mice exhibited similar morphologies as the Ly6G-population except for a greater number of cells with granulocytic morphology. The Ly6G+ subset of cells from MPLA-primed mice has a large number of cells with polymorphonuclear (PMN) appearance, as well as

many with ring shaped nuclei. This is consistent with previous reports describing MDSCs as a heterogeneous myeloid population with an enriched number of cells containing ring shaped nuclei. Comparison images from peritoneal leukocytes recovered post-infection are omitted due to the large amount of debris and increased cell friability in samples from unprimed mice preventing adequate interpretability.

Ly6G-



÷ •

Vehicle



MPLA





Vehicle

MPLA

Figure 4.4 MPLA priming altered morphological composition of peritoneal myeloid cells. Ly6G- cells from MPLA primed and un-primed mice exhibited monocytic and lymphocytic morphologies, with only subtle differences in MPLA primed monocytes. Ly6G+ cells from MPLA primed mice were more neutrophil like with many cells exhibiting ring shaped nuclei. Representative bright-field views at 40X.

MDSCs were phagocytic and their expansion in response to MPLA was not age dependent

Since age greatly impacts immune function and the ability to mount an effective immune response, the generation of MPLA-elicited MDSCs was assessed in aged mice. This is of significant interest because such a large proportion of bone marrow cells are $Gr1^+CD11b^+$ cells (see figure 4.2) and bone-marrow derived leukocytes are known to decline with age.[280] Aged mice (14-16 month old) were primed with MPLA or treated with vehicle alone as previously described. Mice were then infected intraperitoneally with 10^9 CFUs FITC labeled, heat-killed *P. aeruginosa*. Peritoneal cells recovered at 3 hours after infection were assayed for Gr1, CD11b expression and uptake of bacteria by flow cytometry. Less than 1% of peritoneal cells recovered from vehicle treated and uninfected mice were $Gr1^+CD11b^+$ cells (figure 4.5). After infection this population



Figure 4.5 MPLA mediated Gr1⁺CD11b⁺ recruitment and phagocytosis in aged mice. Aged mice treated with MPLA had a greater percentage of Gr1+, CD11b+ double positive myeloid cells (3.46%) within the peritoneum compared to controls (0.43%). The double positive population increased with infection in untreated animals to ~4% of peritoneal leukocytes. This population increased to ~18% of peritoneal leukocytes in MPLA treated infected mice. The Gr1+, CD11b+ cells from infected controls and MPLA treated infected mice expressed similar levels of phagocytosis as measured by uptake of FITC labeled heat-killed *P. aeruginosa*.

expanded to around 4% of peritoneal cells, less than in young adult mice, as reported previously. In MPLA-primed mice, Gr1⁺CD11b⁺ cells accounted for less than 4% of peritoneal leukocytes, much less than in young adult mice that were primed with MPLA. After infection the Gr1⁺, CD11b⁺ double positive population expanded to over 18% of peritoneal cells in MPLA-primed mice, almost the same proportion as seen in young MPLA-primed mice after infection. While the FITC uptake levels were comparable between MPLA-primed and vehicle primed mice, there was a larger Gr1⁺ CD11b⁺ double positive phagocytic population in MPLA treated mice.

MPLA expanded myeloid cells were capable of suppressing T-cell proliferation exvivo

The hallmark activity associated with MDSCs is their ability to suppress T-cell proliferation and activation. To assay the suppressive ability of the myeloid cells elicited by MPLA, peritoneal myeloid cells were co-cultured with OT II T-cells and antigen specific T cell proliferation was assessed. Peritoneal leukocytes were harvested after MPLA priming and separated based upon Ly6G surface marker expression. Both the positive and negative fractions were then incubated with mitomycin C and co-cultured at various ratios with CD4 T cells isolated from OT-II mice, that are responsive to ovalbumin. These co-cultures were incubated for up to 4 days in the presence of OVA323-356 peptide, after which time T cell proliferation was assessed using a modified MTT assay. CD4 T cells cultured without myeloid cells proliferated in response to ovalbumin during the 4 day incubation period. However, this replication was reduced by nearly half when T cells were co-cultured with Ly6G⁺ cells from MPLA-primed mice at a 1:1 ratio (Figure 4.6). Conversely co-culture with the Ly6G⁻ fraction at a 1:1 ratio caused T cell proliferation to nearly double. When T cells were cultured with either Ly6G⁺ or Ly6G⁻ cells from MPLA-treated mice at a ratio greater than 1 (T cell): 2 (MPLA elicited

peritoneal cell) proliferation was reduced. This may have resulted from medium depletion or pollution by the high cell count per well during the 4 day incubation. It appears that MPLA-primed Ly6G⁺ cells are capable of suppressing T-cell proliferation. The $Gr1^+$, CD11b⁺ MDSCs would fall within this Ly6G⁺ population.



Figure 4.6 MPLA elicited Ly6G+ leukocytes suppressed T-cell proliferation ex-vivo. At a ratio of 1:1 Ly6G+ cells from MPLA primed mice suppressed T-cell proliferation, however Ly6G- cell enhanced T-cell proliferation. At higher concentrations both Ly6G+ and – fractions were suppressive.

Discussion

MDSCs have been demonstrated to possess significant regulatory capacity in a variety of models, both with beneficial and deleterious effects. Studies presented in Chapter 3 of this dissertation show that MPLA priming is associated with a significant increase in an immature myeloid cell population that expresses surface markers traditionally associated with monocytes and macrophages (F4/80), concurrent with the granulocyte marker Ly6G. When this population has been back gated to forward and side scatter plots during flow cytometry analysis, they fall within a broad region, indicating that this is a mixed myeloid population of varying activation and maturation

states. These finding are consistent with descriptions of MDSCs outlined in the introduction of this chapter. MDSCs may play a role in the immuno-modulated state elicited by MPLA, and the findings described in this chapter support that hypothesis.

MPLA priming increased the number of cells within the peritoneum bearing the most common markers used in identifying MDSCs, Gr1 and CD11b. While neither is specific to a given cell type, their co-expression within the peritoneum is uncommon in vehicle-primed animals. Infection further expanded this population in MPLA- and vehicle-primed mice. The increase in Gr1⁺CD11b⁺ cells in vehicle-primed mice after infection supports the findings by Delano and colleagues that this population can expand in models of sepsis. However, their expansion is even more pronounced in MPLA- primed mice after infection, that are more resistant to sepsis than vehicle-primed and infected mice. If Gr1⁺CD11b⁺ MDSCs were purely deleterious, one would expect their increased recruitment in MPLA-primed mice to correlate with increased immuno-suppression and increased morbidity and mortality. Thus the presence of this population may play an important regulatory role in the native response to infection. However, in vehicle-primed mice this recruitment may be inadequate to curtail the massive inflammatory response elicited by a major infection or insult.

The reliability of flow cytometry results can be a major concern when dealing with atypical populations of mixed composition. The incorporation of multispectral imaging flow cytometry analysis lends greater reliability to the results of this study and the multi-staining results described in chapter 3. It has long been known that cell aggregates are often confused with large cells or double positive staining; this becomes even more problematic after infection when cells become larger, more adhesive, and cell-cell associations are common.[281] The discrimination afforded by MSIFS allows for definite identification of single cell events, and even morphological characterization. This allows confident assertion that MPLA increased the GR1⁺CD11b⁺ double positive myeloid population and causes even further expansion after infection.

Due to the highly heterogeneous nature of the immature myeloid population recruited by MPLA and infection, standard flow cytometric analysis is at times inadequate for fully characterizing specific cell populations. For example, MDSCs have been shown to exhibit both monocytic and granulocytic morphologies, leading to un-interpretable results when back gating double-positive populations to forward and side scatter plots. Instead of falling with the normal regions associated with monocytes or PMNs, immature myeloid cells spread over a broad swath of the forward and side scatter bi-plots. Another concern is that leukocyte populations which stain positive for multiple surface markers and lack definitive forward scatter / side scatter patterns may be the result of cellular aggregates or debris. This is especially true with large vacuolated monocytes-like cells.

The ability of Ly6G⁺ cells from MPLA primed mice to suppress T-cell proliferation further supports the assertion that MPLA priming increases the recruitment of MDSCs. However this should be tempered until further investigation is possible. The Gr1⁺CD11b⁺ expression levels within this population were not assayed since the labeling with Ly6G for separation would theoretically interfere with Gr1 binding because both of these antibodies recognize a shared epitope. In addition, the suppressive capabilities of Ly6G⁺ cells from vehicle-primed mice is unknown and difficult to assess because there is such a small Ly6G⁺ population in the peritoneum of vehicle-primed mice. Agents used to elicit the Ly6G⁺ cell recruitment in the absence of MPLA priming could inadvertently affect the activation state of these cells. It would be desirable to deplete the MDSC population to definitively assess its role in MPLA mediated immuno-modulation. Unfortunately, because of the heterogeneous nature of this cell population and the shared

surface markers with other cell types an effective and specific depletion method has yet to be developed.

Chapter 5. The Role of TLR4 Signaling in Immuno-Modulation

Introduction

As illustrated in chapter 1, the signaling cascade and regulatory mechanisms implicated in tolerance induction with LPS are numerous and complex. The mechanistic understanding becomes even more uncertain with the development of alternative TLR4 agonist molecules such as MPLA. Conflicting information exists in the literature about the most basic aspects of signaling pathways involved in MPLA immuno-modulation. TLR4 has long been held as the receptor for LPS and MPLA. However, some reports in the literature have provided results indicating the TLR4 may not be necessary for all the effects attributed to LPS. A recent report by has shown that the activation of some inflammatory gene by LPS can occur in TLR4-deficient dendritic cells.[282] Some species of bacteria have been shown to produce heterogeneous LPS macromolecules capable of activating both TLR2 and TLR4.[283] As described earlier, MPLA has been shown to activate NF-kB through TLR2 under some conditions.[224] The priming effect of MPLA has even been shown to occur in the absence of TLR4 and CD14.[225] While concerns about agonist purity have been raised regarding the results of some of these studies they do cast doubt on the dogma that LPS and its derivatives mediate their immuno-modulatory effect through TLR4 alone. To address this concern we have studied the effects of immuno-modulation in TLR4-deficient mice.

MPLA has been proposed to signal though the MyD88-independent, or TRIFdependent arm of the TLR4 signaling complex.[203] Because there is significant cross talk between these two cascades definitive discrimination as to which arm is activated by assessing downstream mediator activity or production the of associated pathway products is insufficient. In the studies outlined in chapter 3 it was demonstrated that while MPLA decreased the production of many pro-inflammatory cytokines, select agents associated with the TRIF pathway (such as G-CSF, RANTES, and MCP-1) were still produced in high levels after infection or CLP (see table 3.1). These results indicate that there might be preservation of the TRIF pathway in re-stimulated, MPLA-primed animals. This point towards selective inhibition of the MyD88 pathway in MPLA primed mice. To further clarify these findings the immuno-modulatory effect of MPLA has been assessed in Trif-deficient mice.

Results

TLR4 was required for MPLA immuno-modulation.

To assess the role of TLR4 in MPLA-mediated immuno-modulation C3H/HeJ mice, that are deficient in TLR4, were primed with MPLA or vehicle as previously described before undergoing CLP. C3H/HeOUJ mice were used as controls in these experiments because this is the background strain for C3H/HeJ mice. MPLA priming did not protect C3H/HeJ mice from developing hypothermia 16 hours after CLP (Figure 5.1A), MPLA was protective in C3H/HeOUJ mice. MPLA pre-treatment also did not increase bacterial clearance in the peritoneum, or prevent the spread to peripheral blood in TLR4-deficient mice (Figure 5.1B), once again C3H/HeOUJ mice with proficient TLR4 were protected. Similar results were seen in C57BL/ScNJ mice that are also deficient in TLR4 (data not shown). Based upon these studies TLR4 is required for MPLA-mediated protection from CLP induced sepsis.



Figure 5.1 TLR4 was required for MPLA immuno-modulation. TLR4-deficient mice and TLR4 competent (C3H/HeJ) mice (C3H/HeOUJ) were primed with MPLA or vehicle prior to CLP. (A) MPLA primed, TLR4-deficient mice experienced decrease in core temperature and (B) higher bacterial burdens in the peritoneum and blood as unprimed mice. *p<0.05, n=7-10 mice per group.



Ticam1 (TRIF) is not necessary for MPLA immuno-modulation.

C57BL/6J-Ticam1^{Lps2} / J mice, which are deficient in TRIF, were treated with MPLA or vehicle alone prior to CLP. Deficiency in TRIF did not abolish the preservation in core temperature after CLP associated with MPLA immuno-modulation (Figure 5.2A). In addition, MPLA pretreatment of TRIF-deficient mice significantly reduced the bacterial burden in peripheral blood compared to un-primed Trif-deficient mice; but did not affect the bacterial burden within the peritoneum (Figure 5.2B). These results indicate that TRIF may not be required for MPLA mediated immuno-modulation to confer protection in the murine CLP sepsis model. However the enhanced bacterial clearance normally elicited by MPLA pre-treatment was attenuated to a certain degree in

Trif-deficient mice. Preliminary experiments in MyD88 deficient mice have generated conflicting results, further experiments are required.



Figure 5.2 Trif-deficient mice were partially responsive to MPLA immuno-modulation. Trif-deficient mice were primed with MPLA or vehicle alone then underwent CLP. (A) MPLA-primed Trif-deficient mice had significantly higher core temperatures compared to unprimed Trif-deficient mice after CLP. (B) MPLA-primed and unprimed Trif-deficient mice had equivalent peritoneal bacterial burdens post CLP, however the significantly fewer bacteria were recovered from peripheral blood in MPLA primed Trif-deficient mice. *p<0.05, n=5 mice per group.

Cytokine / chemokine production in TLR4- and Trif-deficient mice after MPLA and CLP

A major effector of innate immune system activation is the production of cytokines and chemokines. As shown earlier, MPLA treatment of wild type mice prevents the massive increase of inflammatory cytokines after infection, which has been linked with much of the dysfunction in sepsis. However the preserved production of some factors such as G-CSF, MCP-1, and RANTES indicate that immuno-modulation does not elicit a state of complete anergy, but a refined response to insult. To clarify the signaling pathways responsible for this alteration in cytokine production in immuno-modulated animals, cytokines were assessed in TLR4- and Trif-deficient mice primed with MPLA or vehicle alone after CLP.
Plasma levels of IL-1β were equal in MPLA- primed and vehicle-primed TLR4deficient mice after CLP; however their control strain C3H/HeOUJ also exhibited unaltered IL1-1β production after CLP in MPLA-primed mice (Figure 5.3). TRIFdeficient mice were tolerized by MPLA as seen be reduced production of IL-1β after CLP. Production of IL-6 was also unaltered by MPLA priming in TLR4-deficient mice after CLP, but Il-6 production was attenuated in C3H/HeOUJ mice treated with MPLA. TRIF-deficient mice primed with MPLA produced significantly less IL-6 after CLP when compared to vehicle-primed Trif-deficient mice. The pro-inflammatory cytokine TNF-α was surprisingly low in all C3H strain mice after CLP, irrespective of MPLA pretreatment. Trif-deficient mice primed with MPLA had significantly lower levels of plasma TNF-α after CLP as compared to un-primed mice. IFN-γ production was unaffected by MPLA priming in all C3h strain mice (both TLR4-deficient and proficient), as well as Trif-deficient mice after CLP. Plasma levels of IL-12 (p70) were unaltered by MPLA priming in TLR4-deficient mice after CLP, but were reduced in C3H/HeOUJ mice by MPLA priming.

MPLA-primed Trif-deficient mice exhibited reduced levels of IL-12 (p70) in circulation as compared to unprimed controls, but this was below the level of statistical significance. IL-10 production was unaltered by MPLA priming in TLR4-deficient mice; however vehicle-primed TLR4-deficient mice produced significantly lower levels compared to their control strain after CLP, indicating TLR4 may be required for normal activation of IL-10 production. MPLA pre-treatment reduced the production of IL-10 after CLP in Trif-deficient mice as well as in wild-type C3H/HeOUJ mice, however this was below the level of statistical significance. G-CSF production was equivalent in MPLA primed and unprimed mice regardless of genetic background or signaling proficiency. A similar response was also seen regarding the production of GM-CSF.



Figure 5.3 Cytokine / chemokine production in TLR4- and Trif-deficient mice in response to MPLA priming and CLP. TLR4-deficient (C3H/HEJ) and Trif-deficient (Ticam1Lps2/J) mice were treated with MPLA or vehicle prior to CLP. 16 hours post CLP blood was collected and plasma analyzed for Cytokine / Chemokine production by Bio-Plex. *p<0.05, n=5=7 mice per group.

MCP-1 production in response to CLP was un-altered in TLR4-deficient mice by MPLA pre-treatment, but was significantly lower in the C3H/HeOUJ control strain after MPLA.

Primed Trif-deficient mice produced less MCP-1 after CLP compared to un-primed mice, however this was not statistically significant.

Plasma levels of RANTES were low in TLR4-deficient mice after CLP with or without MPLA pre-treatment. The control strain C3H/HeOUJ had higher levels in unprimed mice after CLP, but this difference was not statistically significant. Trif-deficient mice produced less RANTES in response to CLP after MPLA pre-treatment however this difference was also not statistically significant. These results indicate that TLR4 is needed for MPLA priming to prevent the production of cytokines such as IL-6, but also TLR4 deficiency alone attenuates the production of IL-12, and IL-10. TRIF deficiency did not alter the production of IL-1, IL-6, IL-10, and TNF or prevent MPLA mediated attenuation in their production. MPLA attenuation of MCP-1 production was more significant in Trif-deficient mice compared to wild-type C57BL/6J mice.

TRIF-dependent factors (IFN- β and CXCL10) were not down regulated by MPLA priming

To further investigate whether the TRIF signaling pathway activation is preserved in MPLA primed mice, CXCL10 and IFN- β (two soluble immune mediators produced in response to TRIF signaling) were measured by ELISA in plasma from MPLA-primed and vehicle-primed wild-type C57BL/6J mice before and after CLP.[284, 285] In MPLA primed and unprimed mice, very little of each factor was detectable in plasma prior to insult (Figure 5.4). 16 hours after CLP Production of both IFN- β and CXCL10 was increased without any statistical difference between MPLA primed and vehicle primed mice (Figure 5.4). The total amount of IFN- β detected was very small, possibly reflecting a more auto- or paracrine-effect.[286]



Figure 5.4 TRIF-dependent factors were not suppressed by MPLA priming before CLP. Wildtype mice were treated with MPLA or vehicle prior to CLP. 16 hours post CLP plasma levels of CXCL10 and IFN- β were measured by ELISA. Prior to CLP there were very low expression levels of both factors. After CLP CXCL10 and IFN- β levels increased to equivalent levels in both MPLA primed and unprimed animals. Total IFN- β levels remained relatively low level after CLP in both groups. n=5 mice per group

Differential induction of CXCL10 and IL-6 production by MPLA in TRIF and MyD88 bone marrow-derived macrophages.

Bone marrow cells from wild-type (C57BL/6J), Trif-deficient (C57BL/6J-Ticam1^{Lps2}/J), and MyD88-deficient mice (C57BL/6J-*Myd88^{poc}*/Mmcd) were cultured over night, after which time non-adherent cells were removed. The resultant adherent bone marrow-derived monocytes were incubated overnight in medium containing MPLA (1 μ g/ml), or medium alone. Culture supernatant was assayed for CXCL10 and IL-6 by ELISA. MPLA induced a small increase in IL-6 production (less than 50 pg/ml) in wild-type mice; however this response was attenuated in Trif-deficient cells (Figure 5.5A). MyD88-deficient cells produced the least IL-6 in response to MPLA pre-treatment and background levels were undetectable. CXCL10 production was significantly increased by exposure to MPLA in wild type cells, reaching an average concentration of > 800 pg/ml (Figure 5.5B). The induction of CXCL10 was attenuated in MyD88 deficient cells, and reduced even further in Trif-deficient cells. These results support the current

hypothesis that MPLA signals primarily through the TRIF-dependent pathway, but also may activate the MyD88-dependent pathway, or results in substantial crosscommunication between the two arms of TLR4 mediated signaling.



Figure 5.5 Differential induction of CXCL10 and IL-6 production by MPLA in TRIF- and MyD88deficient bone marrow-derived macrophages. Adherent bone marrow derived macrophages were cultured with or without MPLA overnight. The level of IL-6 and CXCL10 was measured in culture media by ELISA. (A) MPLA exposure modestly increased the production of IL-6 in wild-type (WT), this effect was reduced in Trif-deficient and further reduced in MyD88-deficient cells. (B) CXCL10 production was markedly increased by exposure to MPLA and this effect was attenuated in MyD88 deficient cells, and further reduced in Trif-deficient cells. *p<0.05 compared to untreated controls within genotype, #p<0.05 compared to MPLA treated WT cells, +p<0.05 compared to MPLA treated MyD88 deficient cells, n= 5 samples per group.

Discussion

Immuno-modulation conferred by MPLA is capable of reducing inflammation, enhancing bacterial clearance, and conferring a survival benefit when administered prophylactically in experimental models of sepsis. The exact signaling events required to induce immuno modulation with MPLA has yet to be fully clarified. TLR4 is believed to be the primary receptor for MPLA. However, some reports demonstrate tolerance induction in TLR4 and CD14 deficient animals. In the results of this study show that MPLA-induced immuno-modulation is abolished in TLR4-deficient mice. Mata-Haro and colleagues demonstrated that MPLA signals through TLR4, predominantly via the MyD88- independent (TRIF-dependent) pathway.[226] This finding is supported by the ability of MPLA to induce high levels of the Trif-dependent chemokine CXCL10 but relatively low production of IL-6, which is primarily MyD88-dependent. Furthermore, MPLA priming appears to selectively decrease MyD88-dependent signaling and leave the Trif-dependent signaling pathway intact. This is supported by our observation that sepsisinduced production of MyD88-dependent cytokines is largely down-regulated in MPLAprimed mice whereas production of cytokines and chemokines that are produced primarily through Trif-dependent signaling remain intact. However, MPLA priming still conferred some benefit to Trif-deficient mice, indicating that immuno-modulation is not solely dependent upon the TRIF signaling pathway. Inflammatory cytokine production was still attenuated in Trif-deficient mice, and even some factors described as TRIF dependent factors such as G-CSF and MCP-1 were still produced post CLP in Trifdeficient mice. Further confounding the ability to discern signaling events involved in tolerance induction is the fact that some cytokine responses appear to be strain specific; with C3H/HeOUJ mice producing certain cytokines at much lower levels compared to previous results with C57BL/6J mice.

Chapter 6: Summary and Conclusions

The illustration presented at the opening of this text is entitled "Morbetto"; it was originally created by Raphael and depicts a small plague (morbetto) which befell the inhabitants of Crete before the founding of Rome. Infectious disease has been a major factor in sculpting human history throughout our evolutionary journey. It has determined the fate of civilizations and has been the selective pressure shaping our current genetic make-up. Despite this long-standing relationship, we have been ill-equipped to treat major infections until the middle of last century. The inroads made by the development of modern antibiotics have been rapidly eroded by their over-prescription and misguided use, fueling the evolution of multi-drug resistant pathogens. Despite uninterrupted research in the field of critical care, few advances have been made in the treatment of severe infections or sepsis. While activated protein C has been shown to be of benefit in cases of sepsis and septic shock, this advance in treatment addresses a symptom of the immune dysregulation, not the aberrant immune response itself.

Immuno-modulation is an attractive therapeutic approach for treating sepsis since much of the pathology is the result of immunological dysregulation. Numerous microbial products have immunomodulatory properties. Among them, LPS induces an inflammatory response that renders it too toxic to safely use in humans. However MPLA has already received regulatory approval for use as a vaccine adjuvant, a testament to its safety and immunogenicity. Herein, I have demonstrated that MPLA is capable of eliciting an immuno-modulated state in mice, conferring protection against a variety of septic insults, both acute and prolonged. This immuno-modulation is distinct from the immuno-paralysis associated with major infection or trauma in-that important immune functions such as bacterial clearance are enhanced. In contrast to the traditional interpretation of immuno-paralysis, the immuno-modulated state elicited by MPLA is not associated with broad-scale suppression of soluble immune mediators, but the selective inhibition of pro-inflammatory cytokines and the preservation of a number TRIFassociated factors. The ability of MPLA to enhance bacterial clearance appears to be dependent upon a mixed myeloid population, most importantly granulocytic cells. However a rather heterogeneous population of cells are recruited and mediate the immuno-enhanced state conferred by MPLA; possibly even including MDSCs; which may explain, in part, the reduced inflammation seen in primed mice. The myeloid cells recruited in MPLA-treated mice do not seem to exhibit enhanced antimicrobial functions on a per cell basis, rather the sheer increase in numbers appears to be responsible for the enhanced bacterial clearance. Surprisingly, this large aggregation of immune cells at a sight of major infection does not elicit large-scale systemic cytokine production as one would expect, indicating that MPLA must reprogram myeloid cell responsiveness to infection.

The heterogeneity of cells implicated in MPLA immuno-modulation emphasizes the importance of studying such phenomena in vivo. An intact immune system is most likely critical for the complete induction of MPLA-mediated immuno-modulation given the number of cell types recruited, soluble factors elaborated, and organ systems impacted by MPLA priming. Many previous studies of MPLA- and LPS-induced immuno-modulation have been performed *ex vivo* or with immune cell lines, but this is inadequate to replicate the complex interactions which occur during MPLA treatment and infection in vivo.

MPLA priming is capable of eliciting a tolerized state, whether it is administered by the intraperitoneal or intravenous route, indicating that the priming effect is systemic and not localized to the site of administration. This is further supported by the expansion of immature myeloid cells in the bone marrow of MPLA-primed animals. These findings are important for clinical applicability of immuno-modulating agents, since administration of a therapeutic agent at the site of infection is often impractical, and the greatest need is for novel agents to treat systemic infections. However, any positive benefits seen in murine sepsis models should be tempered by skepticism about applicability to the clinical arena. Anti-TNF therapy proved very promising in preclinical trials but failed to exhibit a clear benefit in clinical trials.[287] This can be attributed to a number of factors, including the genetic heterogeneity of the patient population in the clinical trials, timing of therapy initiation, and additional underlying pathologies.

A major confounding factor hindering the translation of pre-clinical discoveries into future therapeutics for sepsis it the distinct immunological differences between mice and humans. Mice, much like cats, are highly resistant to LPS, with the minimum inflammatory dose of LPS being about 250-50,000 times higher in mice than in humans.[205] Surprisingly, rabbit and horse sensitivity to endotoxin is very close to that of humans. The exact mechanism responsible for this variation in sensitivity has not been discovered, but it was recently shown that TLR4 signaling pathway regulation can be mediated by siRNAs, and significant differences exist in the expression of these regulatory siRNAs between humans and mice (data presented at a Keystone innate immunity research conference). The differences in TLR4 signaling and LPS sensitivity should give pause to applying findings in murine innate immunity research to human subjects.

To address the concerns about applicability of MPLA immuno-modulation to clinical sepsis, we conducted a pilot study using a sheep pneumonia model. This afforded for instrumentation and serial monitoring of clinically relevant outcomes over the course of an infection. In that experiment, MPLA did not confer protection against pneumonia and the pre-treated animal actually died earlier than the control. Roughly 6 hours before its demise, the sheep began to run a fever and exhibited physiological abnormalities associated with septic shock. The sheep's heart rate increased to over 120 BPM, its central venous pressure declined to 2 mmHg, and its Mean Arteriole Pressure declined to 79 mmHg. Concurrently its PaO₂ fell to 78 mmHg, while its respiratory rate increased to over 30 breaths per minute. This animal exhibited signs consistent with high output cardiac failure and pulmonary congestion. Over the course of its infection, the sheep experienced a bi-modal peripheral leukocyte response, initially there was an increase in total WBCs and neutrophils followed by a decline to levels below baseline right before death. After its passing, tissue samples were homogenized and bacterial burden was assessed (by comparison to an un-treated with MPLA prior to pneumonia). Interestingly the primed sheep actually had lower numbers of bacteria at the primary sight of infection in the lungs, as well as the liver. However, bacterial burden in the spleen was higher in the MPLA primed animal (Figure 6.1). These results are reminiscent of what was seen when MPLA was administered post-CLP. While inflammation and the pathological response to infection were not ablated by MPLA, it appears that bacterial clearance may have been improved. This study is lacking in that MPLA was administered as a single dose less than 24 hours before induction of pneumonia, and a significant instillation of bacteria was used to induce infection. This was a supra-physiological dose of bacteria, and does not model the natural occurrence of pulmonary pneumonia, which tends to be insidious and develop over time. The results of this trial are interesting and warrant further investigation.

While the results of the sheep study were admittedly disappointing, they do not abrogate the added understanding of MPLA, TLR4 signaling, and mechanisms involved in immuno-modulation afforded by the work presented in this dissertation. These final findings merely highlight the complexity and challenges inherent to the field of sepsis; and act as a reminder that critical care researchers should proceed cautiously when attempting to augment the immune response to serious infections.



Figure 6.1 Bacterial burden in MPLA-primed and un-primed sheep after pneumonia. Data represents a single animal per group.

Future Directions

Some future directions for this project include assessing the effect of MPLA priming in MyD88-deficient mice, and performing flow cytometric analysis on the leukocyte populations recruited in TLR4-, TRIF-, and MyD88-deficient mice. Leukocyte analysis would also be beneficial in the post-infection model of MPLA priming. It would also be valuable to investigate how long post-challenge can MPLA be administered in a less severe model of CLP and still confer some benefit. Adoptive 105

transfer of myeloid cells from MPLA-primed mice to naïve mice prior to insult may provide greater understanding of which leukocyte population are necessary for the immuno-modulated state, or even if it is an acellular soluble factor which is responsible for MPLA induced immuno-modulation.

Given the large number of potential intracellular regulator mechanisms which may be responsible for tolerance induction by MPLA, it would be beneficial to perform a broad cDNA array to assess which genes are significantly up and down regulated in MPLA-primed mice. Unfortunately this approach becomes rapidly time and cost prohibitive because of the variety of cell types involved in MPLA immunomodulation. Also, to fully discern the impact of MPLA at the transcription level it would be necessary to perform such array analysis at multiple time points in order to capture the events responsible for the effect of MPLA. The results from such studies could provide guidance for further investigation utilizing *in-vivo* siRNA to squelch the expression of genes that correlate closely with MPLA immuno-modulation.

The history of gene array utilization in biomedical research has yielded mixed results, often resulting in a signal to noise ratio which precludes definitive interpretation. This is also exacerbated by the high post transcriptional modification, and translation control which regulates quantity and activity of the functional end product. For this reason western blot analysis of select TLR4 signaling components should be conducted to determine if MPLA up or down regulates the production of MyD88, or TRIF cascade proteins. Phospho-protein analysis in addition to total protein determination by western blot would provide important insights into the effect of MPLA on TLR4 signaling cascade reprogramming. Once again this is a challenging strategy given the heterogeneous leukocyte population involved in tolerance induction, numerous potential targets, and various time points required to properly assess changes in signaling events. TLR4 signaling pathway regulation is also mediated by ubiquitination and splice variant production, which would not necessarily be detectable by standard phosphoprotein western blot analysis.

Recent findings have further emphasized the well known importance of the endothelium in response to infection and bacterial clearance. Dr. Cubes and colleagues have shown that mice which express TLR4 exclusively in endothelial cells were able to clear systemic bacterial infections more efficiently than wild type mice.[288] This adds another potential layer of complexity to the phenomenon of immunomodulation with TLR4 agonists. The impact of immuno-modulation on endothelial function is still unknown. Evans Blue Dye could be used to assess vascular permeability in MPLA primed and control mice prior to, and after infection to assess basic vascular barrier function response to MPLA. Intravital microscopy could also be used to quantify any enhanced leukocyte extravasation conferred by MPLA treatment. This could be coupled with *ex-vivo* co-culture studies utilizing MPLA-primed and un-primed human derived neutrophils in conjunction with primed and unprimed HUVEC cells. This experimental platform could provide insights into the effects of MPLA on binding interactions, migration, and cytokine production mediated by endothelial reprogramming. The importance of endothelial cell TLR4 pathway signaling could be investigated further with bone marrow transfers from WT mice into irradiated TLR4 deficient mice; as well as TLR4 -/- to WT, TRIF -/- to WT, MyD88 -/- to WT, WT to TRIF -/-, and WT to MyD88 -/- mice. This would allow for discrimination between the importance of tissue (particularly endothelial) TLR4 signaling capabilities and leukocyte LTR4 signaling competency in both the native response to sepsis as well as the effect of MPLA.

While MPLA immuno-modulation may not prove to be the definitive answer to treating immune dysregulation in sepsis and sepsis like conditions, to may afford greater mechanistic understanding of the pathways, cell types, and soluble factors capable of enhancing survival, reducing inflammation, or improving bacterial clearance. The results from the post-insult experiment indicate that the enhanced phagocytic function may be rapidly elicited by MPLA but not the reduction of inflammation. Further investigation may reveal the independent mechanisms responsible for enhancing these two immune functions and allow for the development of even more specific treatments. The immune response is involved in a vast array of conditions and developing greater mechanistic understanding and more targeted treatment options will benefit every field of health care.

Bibliography

- 1. Dorland, W. A. (2007) *Dorland's illustrated medical dictionary*, Saunders, Philadelphia, PA
- 2. Machiavelli, N. (1910) The Prince. P.F. Collier & Son. New York, NY
- 3. Baron, R. M., Baron, M. J., and Perrella, M. A. (2006) Pathobiology of sepsis: are we still asking the same questions? *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* 34, 129-134
- 4. Majno, G. (1991) The ancient riddle of sigma eta psi iota sigma (sepsis). *J Infect Dis* 163, 937-945
- 5. Carter, K. C., and Carter, B. R. (2005) *Childbed Fever: A Scientific Biography of Ignaz Semmelweis*, Transaction Publishers. London, UK
- 6. Lister, J. (1867) On the Antiseptic Principles of the Practice of Surgery. *Scientific papers; physiology, medicine, surgery, geology*, P. F. Collier & Son, New York, NY
- 7. Debré, P. (2000) Louis Pasteur, JHU Press, Baltimore, MD
- 8. Brock, T. D. (1999) *Robert Koch: a life in medicine and bacteriology*, ASM Press, Washindton, DC
- 9. Gordon, S. (2008) Elie Metchnikoff: father of natural immunity. *Eur J Immunol* 38, 3257-3264
- 10. Metchnikoff, E. (1984) Classics in infectious diseases. Concerning the relationship between phagocytes and anthrax bacilli. *Rev Infect Dis* 6, 761-770
- 11. Bosch, F., and Rosich, L. (2008) The contributions of Paul Ehrlich to pharmacology: a tribute on the occasion of the centenary of his Nobel Prize. *Pharmacology* 82, 171-179
- 12. Domagk, G. (1965) The Nobel Prize in Physiology or Medicine 1939 In Nobel Lectures, Physiology or Medicine 1922-1941, Elsevier Publishing Company, Amsterdam, Netherlands
- 13. Demain, A. L., and Sanchez, S. (2009) Microbial drug discovery: 80 years of progress. *J Antibiot (Tokyo)* 62, 5-16
- 14. Creager, A. N. (2007) Adaptation or selection? Old issues and new stakes in the postwar debates over bacterial drug resistance. *Stud Hist Philos Biol Biomed Sci* 38, 159-190
- 15. Ampel, N. M. (1991) Plagues--what's past is present: thoughts on the origin and history of new infectious diseases. *Rev Infect Dis* 13, 658-665
- 16. Hinman, A. R., and Rosenberg, M. L. (1991) Ancient and modern plagues. *Clin Neurosurg* 37, 193-202
- 17. Arias, E. (2007) United States life tables, 2004. Natl Vital Stat Rep 56, 1-39
- 18. National-Center-for-Health-Statistics (2001) Leading Causes of Death, 1900-1998. Vol. 2010
- 19. Heron, M., Hoyert, D. L., Murphy, S. L., Xu, J., Kochanek, K. D., and Tejada-Vera, B. (2009) Deaths: final data for 2006. *Natl Vital Stat Rep* 57, 1-134
- Martin, G. S., Mannino, D. M., Eaton, S., and Moss, M. (2003) The epidemiology of sepsis in the United States from 1979 through 2000. N Engl J Med 348, 1546-1554
- Angus, D., Linde-Zwirble, W., Lidicker, J., Clermont, G., Carcillo, J., and Pinsky, M. (2001) Epidemiology of severe sepsis in the United States: analysis of incidence, outcome, and associated costs of care. *Crit Care Med.* 29, 1303-1310

- 22. International-Sepsis-Forum (2010) Surviving Sepsis Campaign. Society of Critical Care Medicine, Paris, France
- 23. Jui, J. (2004) Septic Shock. In *Emergency Medicine: A Comprehensive Study Guide*. 6th Edition. McGraw-Hill. Chicago, IL.
- 24. Martin, G. S., Mannino, D. M., and Moss, M. (2006) The effect of age on the development and outcome of adult sepsis. *Crit Care Med* 34, 15-21
- 25. Ahmed, S., and Oropello, J. M. Critical care issues in oncological surgery patients. *Crit Care Clin* 26, 93-106
- 26. Bearman, G. M., and Wenzel, R. P. (2005) Bacteremias: a leading cause of death. *Arch Med Res* 36, 646-659
- 27. Winters, B. D., Eberlein, M., Leung, J., Needham, D. M., Pronovost, P. J., and Sevransky, J. E. Long-term mortality and quality of life in sepsis: a systematic review. *Crit Care Med* 38, 1276-1283
- 28. Maranan, M., Moreira, B., Boyle-Vavra, S., and Daum, R. (1997) Antimicrobial resistance in staphylococci. Epidemiology, molecular mechanisms, and clinical relevance. *Infect Dis Clin North Am.* 11, 813-849
- 29. Abraham, E. P., and Chain, E. (1940) An enzyme from bacteria able to destroy penicillin. *Nature* 41, 848-854
- 30. Nicasio, A. M., Kuti, J. L., and Nicolau, D. P. (2008) The current state of multidrug-resistant gram-negative bacilli in North America. *Pharmacotherapy* 28, 235-249
- Talbot, G. H., Bradley, J., Edwards, J. E. J., Gilbert, D., Scheld, M., and Bartlett, J. G. (2006) Bad bugs need drugs: an update on the development pipeline from the Antimicrobial Availability Task Force of the Infectious Diseases Society of America. *Clin Infect Dis.* 42, 657-668
- 32. Young, L. S. (1985) Treatment of infections due to gram-negative bacilli: a perspective of past, present, and future. *Rev Infect Dis* 7 Suppl 4, S572-578
- 33. Danai, P., and Martin, G. S. (2005) Epidemiology of sepsis: recent advances. *Curr Infect Dis Rep* 7, 329-334
- 34. Leone, M. B., Aurélie; Cambon, Sylvie; Dubuc, Myriam; Albanèse, Jacques; Martin, Claude (2003) Empirical antimicrobial therapy of septic shock patients: Adequacy and impact on the outcome. *Crit Care Med* 31, 462-467
- 35. Cinel, I., and Dellinger, R. (2007) Advances in pathogenesis and management of sepsis. *Curr Opin Infect Dis.* 20, 345-352
- 36. Bone, R. C., Fisher, C. J., Jr., Clemmer, T. P., Slotman, G. J., Metz, C. A., and Balk, R. A. (1989) Sepsis syndrome: a valid clinical entity. Methylprednisolone Severe Sepsis Study Group. *Crit Care Med* 17, 389-393
- 37. (1992) American College of Chest Physicians/Society of Critical Care Medicine Consensus Conference: definitions for sepsis and organ failure and guidelines for the use of innovative therapies in sepsis. *Crit Care Med* 20, 864-874
- 38. Vincent, J. L., Martinez, E. O., and Silva, E. (2009) Evolving concepts in sepsis definitions. *Crit Care Clin* 25, 665-675, vii
- 39. Levy, M. M., Fink, M. P., Marshall, J. C., Abraham, E., Angus, D., Cook, D., Cohen, J., Opal, S. M., Vincent, J. L., and Ramsay, G. (2003) 2001 SCCM/ESICM/ACCP/ATS/SIS International Sepsis Definitions Conference. *Crit Care Med* 31, 1250-1256
- Silva, E., Akamine, N., Salomao, R., Townsend, S. R., Dellinger, R. P., and Levy, M. (2006) Surviving sepsis campaign: a project to change sepsis trajectory. *Endocr Metab Immune Disord Drug Targets* 6, 217-222

- 41. Dellinger, R. P., Carlet, J. M., Masur, H., Gerlach, H., Calandra, T., Cohen, J., Gea-Banacloche, J., Keh, D., Marshall, J. C., Parker, M. M., Ramsay, G., Zimmerman, J. L., Vincent, J. L., and Levy, M. M. (2004) Surviving Sepsis Campaign guidelines for management of severe sepsis and septic shock. *Crit Care Med* 32, 858-873
- Dellinger, R. P., Levy, M. M., Carlet, J. M., Bion, J., Parker, M. M., Jaeschke, R., Reinhart, K., Angus, D. C., Brun-Buisson, C., Beale, R., Calandra, T., Dhainaut, J. F., Gerlach, H., Harvey, M., Marini, J. J., Marshall, J., Ranieri, M., Ramsay, G., Sevransky, J., Thompson, B. T., Townsend, S., Vender, J. S., Zimmerman, J. L., and Vincent, J. L. (2008) Surviving Sepsis Campaign: international guidelines for management of severe sepsis and septic shock: 2008. *Crit Care Med* 36, 296-327
- 43. Levy, M. M., Dellinger, R. P., Townsend, S. R., Linde-Zwirble, W. T., Marshall, J. C., Bion, J., Schorr, C., Artigas, A., Ramsay, G., Beale, R., Parker, M. M., Gerlach, H., Reinhart, K., Silva, E., Harvey, M., Regan, S., and Angus, D. C. The Surviving Sepsis Campaign: results of an international guideline-based performance improvement program targeting severe sepsis. *Intensive Care Med* 36, 222-231
- 44. Rietschel, E. T., and Cavaillon, J. M. (2003) Richard Pfeiffer and Alexandre Besredka: creators of the concept of endotoxin and anti-endotoxin. *Microbes Infect* 5, 1407-1414
- 45. Osler, S. W. (1921) The evolution of modern medicine: a series of lectures delivered at Yale university on the Silliman foundation, Yale University Press, New Haven, CT
- 46. Gautier, E. L., Huby, T., Saint-Charles, F., Ouzilleau, B., Chapman, M. J., and Lesnik, P. (2008) Enhanced dendritic cell survival attenuates lipopolysaccharideinduced immunosuppression and increases resistance to lethal endotoxic shock. *J Immunol* 180, 6941-6946
- 47. Opal, S. M. Endotoxins and other sepsis triggers. Contrib Nephrol 167, 14-24
- 48. Vincent, J. L., Carlet, J., Opal, S. M., and NetLibrary Inc. (2002) *The sepsis text*, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Boston, MA
- 49. Glauser, M. P. (1996) The inflammatory cytokines. New developments in the pathophysiology and treatment of septic shock. *Drugs* 52 Suppl 2, 9-17
- 50. Okusawa, S., Gelfand, J. A., Ikejima, T., Connolly, R. J., and Dinarello, C. A. (1988) Interleukin 1 induces a shock-like state in rabbits. Synergism with tumor necrosis factor and the effect of cyclooxygenase inhibition. *J Clin Invest* 81, 1162-1172
- 51. Redl, H., and Schlag, G. (1999) *Cytokines in severe sepsis and septic shock*, Birkhauser Verlag, Boston, MA
- 52. Xing, Z., Jordana, M., Kirpalani, H., Driscoll, K. E., Schall, T. J., and Gauldie, J. (1994) Cytokine expression by neutrophils and macrophages in vivo: endotoxin induces tumor necrosis factor-alpha, macrophage inflammatory protein-2, interleukin-1 beta, and interleukin-6 but not RANTES or transforming growth factor-beta 1 mRNA expression in acute lung inflammation. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* 10, 148-153
- Schmidt, H., Schmidt, W., Muller, T., Bohrer, H., Gebhard, M. M., and Martin, E. (1997) N-acetylcysteine attenuates endotoxin-induced leukocyte-endothelial cell adhesion and macromolecular leakage in vivo. *Crit Care Med* 25, 858-863
- 54. Yoshida, N., Cepinskas, G., Granger, D. N., Anderson, D. C., Wolf, R. E., and

Kvietys, P. R. (1995) Aspirin-induced, neutrophil-mediated injury to vascular endothelium. *Inflammation* 19, 297-312

- 55. Hogg, J. C., and Doerschuk, C. M. (1995) Leukocyte traffic in the lung. *Annu Rev Physiol* 57, 97-114
- 56. Robbins, S. L., Kumar, V., Cotran, R. S., and MD Consult LLC. *Robbins and Cotran pathologic basis of disease*, Saunders/Elsevier, Philadelphia, PA
- 57. Fauci, A. S., Harrison, T. R. (2008) *Harrison's principles of internal medicine*, McGraw-Hill Medical, New York, NY
- van der Poll, T., Buller, H. R., ten Cate, H., Wortel, C. H., Bauer, K. A., van Deventer, S. J., Hack, C. E., Sauerwein, H. P., Rosenberg, R. D., and ten Cate, J. W. (1990) Activation of coagulation after administration of tumor necrosis factor to normal subjects. *N Engl J Med* 322, 1622-1627
- 59. Nawroth, P. P., Handley, D. A., Esmon, C. T., and Stern, D. M. (1986) Interleukin 1 induces endothelial cell procoagulant while suppressing cell-surface anticoagulant activity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 83, 3460-3464
- 60. Hack, C. E., and Zeerleder, S. (2001) The endothelium in sepsis: source of and a target for inflammation. *Crit Care Med* 29, S21-27
- 61. Esmon, N. L., and Esmon, C. T. (1988) Protein C and the endothelium. *Semin Thromb Hemost* 14, 210-215
- 62. Thiemermann, C., and Vane, J. (1990) Inhibition of nitric oxide synthesis reduces the hypotension induced by bacterial lipopolysaccharides in the rat in vivo. *Eur J Pharmacol* 182, 591-595
- 63. Kilbourn, R. G., Gross, S. S., Jubran, A., Adams, J., Griffith, O. W., Levi, R., and Lodato, R. F. (1990) NG-methyl-L-arginine inhibits tumor necrosis factor-induced hypotension: implications for the involvement of nitric oxide. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 87, 3629-3632
- 64. Hauser, B., Bracht, H., Matejovic, M., Radermacher, P., and Venkatesh, B. (2005) Nitric oxide synthase inhibition in sepsis? Lessons learned from largeanimal studies. *Anesth Analg* 101, 488-498
- 65. Ortiz-Ruiz, G., and MyiLibrary. (2006) Sepsis, Springer, New York, NY
- 66. Reilly, J. M., Cunnion, R. E., Burch-Whitman, C., Parker, M. M., Shelhamer, J. H., and Parrillo, J. E. (1989) A circulating myocardial depressant substance is associated with cardiac dysfunction and peripheral hypoperfusion (lactic acidemia) in patients with septic shock. *Chest* 95, 1072-1080
- Knuefermann, P., Schwederski, M., Velten, M., Krings, P., Ehrentraut, H., Rudiger, M., Boehm, O., Fink, K., Dreiner, U., Grohe, C., Hoeft, A., Baumgarten, G., Koch, A., Zacharowski, K., and Meyer, R. (2008) Bacterial DNA induces myocardial inflammation and reduces cardiomyocyte contractility: role of toll-like receptor 9. *Cardiovasc Res* 78, 26-35
- 68. Bhatia, M., and Moochhala, S. (2004) Role of inflammatory mediators in the pathophysiology of acute respiratory distress syndrome. *J Pathol* 202, 145-156
- 69. Abraham, E., and Singer, M. (2007) Mechanisms of sepsis-induced organ dysfunction. *Crit Care Med* 35, 2408-2416
- 70. Schrier, R. W., and Wang, W. (2004) Acute renal failure and sepsis. *N Engl J Med* 351, 159-169
- 71. Marin, C., Eon, B., Saux, P., Aknin, P., and Gouin, F. (1990) Renal effects of norepinephrine used to treat septic shock patients. *Crit Care Med* 18, 282-285
- 72. Rittirsch, D., Flierl, M. A., and Ward, P. A. (2008) Harmful molecular mechanisms in sepsis. *Nat Rev Immunol* 8, 776-787

- 73. Opal, S. M., and Huber, C. E. (2002) Bench-to-bedside review: Toll-like receptors and their role in septic shock. *Crit Care* 6, 125-136
- 74. Janeway, C. A., Jr., and Medzhitov, R. (2002) Innate immune recognition. *Annu Rev Immunol* 20, 197-216
- 75. Schwalbe, R. A., Dahlback, B., Coe, J. E., and Nelsestuen, G. L. (1992) Pentraxin family of proteins interact specifically with phosphorylcholine and/or phosphorylethanolamine. *Biochemistry* 31, 4907-4915
- 76. Agrawal, A., Shrive, A. K., Greenhough, T. J., and Volanakis, J. E. (2001) Topology and structure of the C1q-binding site on C-reactive protein. *J Immunol* 166, 3998-4004
- 77. Takahashi, K., Ip, W. E., Michelow, I. C., and Ezekowitz, R. A. (2006) The mannose-binding lectin: a prototypic pattern recognition molecule. *Curr Opin Immunol* 18, 16-23
- 78. Schroder, N. W., and Schumann, R. R. (2005) Non-LPS targets and actions of LPS binding protein (LBP). *J Endotoxin Res* 11, 237-242
- 79. Hamann, L., Alexander, C., Stamme, C., Zahringer, U., and Schumann, R. R. (2005) Acute-phase concentrations of lipopolysaccharide (LPS)-binding protein inhibit innate immune cell activation by different LPS chemotypes via different mechanisms. *Infect Immun* 73, 193-200
- van der Laan, L. J., Dopp, E. A., Haworth, R., Pikkarainen, T., Kangas, M., Elomaa, O., Dijkstra, C. D., Gordon, S., Tryggvason, K., and Kraal, G. (1999) Regulation and functional involvement of macrophage scavenger receptor MARCO in clearance of bacteria in vivo. *J Immunol* 162, 939-947
- 81. Meylan, E., Tschopp, J., and Karin, M. (2006) Intracellular pattern recognition receptors in the host response. *Nature* 442, 39-44
- 82. Allen, I. C., Scull, M. A., Moore, C. B., Holl, E. K., McElvania-TeKippe, E., Taxman, D. J., Guthrie, E. H., Pickles, R. J., and Ting, J. P. (2009) The NLRP3 inflammasome mediates in vivo innate immunity to influenza A virus through recognition of viral RNA. *Immunity* 30, 556-565
- 83. Kawai, T., and Akira, S. (2007) Antiviral signaling through pattern recognition receptors. *J Biochem* 141, 137-145
- 84. Takeda, K., and Akira, S. (2005) Toll-like receptors in innate immunity. Int Immunol 17, 1-14
- 85. Gay, N. J., and Keith, F. J. (1991) Drosophila Toll and IL-1 receptor. *Nature* 351, 355-356
- 86. Leulier, F., and Lemaitre, B. (2008) Toll-like receptors--taking an evolutionary approach. *Nat Rev Genet* 9, 165-178
- 87. Kawai, T., and Akira, S. (2005) Toll-like receptor downstream signaling. *Arthritis Res Ther* 7, 12-19
- 88. Ueta, M., and Kinoshita, S. Innate immunity of the ocular surface. *Brain Res Bull* 81, 219-228
- 89. Fukata, M., and Abreu, M. T. (2009) Pathogen recognition receptors, cancer and inflammation in the gut. *Curr Opin Pharmacol* 9, 680-687
- 90. Opitz, B., Eitel, J., Meixenberger, K., and Suttorp, N. (2009) Role of Toll-like receptors, NOD-like receptors and RIG-I-like receptors in endothelial cells and systemic infections. *Thromb Haemost* 102, 1103-1109
- 91. Peltier, D. C., Simms, A., Farmer, J. R., and Miller, D. J. Human neuronal cells possess functional cytoplasmic and TLR-mediated innate immune pathways influenced by phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase signaling. *J Immunol* 184, 7010-7021

- 92. Goethals, S., Ydens, E., Timmerman, V., and Janssens, S. Toll-like receptor expression in the peripheral nerve. *Glia* 58(14),1701-1709
- 93. Brandenburg, K., Schromm, A. B., and Gutsmann, T. Endotoxins: relationship between structure, function, and activity. *Subcell Biochem* 53, 53-67
- 94. Osborn, M. J. (1969) Structure and biosynthesis of the bacterial cell wall. *Annu Rev Biochem* 38, 501-538
- 95. Tesh, V. L., and Morrison, D. C. (1988) The interaction of Escherichia coli with normal human serum: factors affecting the capacity of serum to mediate lipopolysaccharide release. *Microb Pathog* 4, 175-187
- 96. Lepper, P. M., Held, T. K., Schneider, E. M., Bolke, E., Gerlach, H., and Trautmann, M. (2002) Clinical implications of antibiotic-induced endotoxin release in septic shock. *Intensive Care Med* 28, 824-833
- 97. Wright, S. D., Ramos, R. A., Tobias, P. S., Ulevitch, R. J., and Mathison, J. C. (1990) CD14, a receptor for complexes of lipopolysaccharide (LPS) and LPS binding protein. *Science* 249, 1431-1433
- 98. Jerala, R. (2007) Structural biology of the LPS recognition. *Int J Med Microbiol* 297, 353-363
- 99. Wurfel, M. M., Kunitake, S. T., Lichenstein, H., Kane, J. P., and Wright, S. D. (1994) Lipopolysaccharide (LPS)-binding protein is carried on lipoproteins and acts as a cofactor in the neutralization of LPS. *J Exp Med* 180, 1025-1035
- Grion, C. M., Cardoso, L. T., Perazolo, T. F., Garcia, A. S., Barbosa, D. S., Morimoto, H. K., Matsuo, T., and Carrilho, A. J. Lipoproteins and CETP levels as risk factors for severe sepsis in hospitalized patients. *Eur J Clin Invest* 40, 330-338
- 101. Triantafilou, M., and Triantafilou, K. (2002) Lipopolysaccharide recognition: CD14, TLRs and the LPS-activation cluster. *Trends Immunol* 23, 301-304
- 102. Lynn, W. A., Liu, Y., and Golenbock, D. T. (1993) Neither CD14 nor serum is absolutely necessary for activation of mononuclear phagocytes by bacterial lipopolysaccharide. *Infect Immun* 61, 4452-4461
- Haziot, A., Ferrero, E., Kontgen, F., Hijiya, N., Yamamoto, S., Silver, J., Stewart, C. L., and Goyert, S. M. (1996) Resistance to endotoxin shock and reduced dissemination of gram-negative bacteria in CD14-deficient mice. *Immunity* 4, 407-414
- 104. Lee, H. K., Dunzendorfer, S., Soldau, K., and Tobias, P. S. (2006) Doublestranded RNA-mediated TLR3 activation is enhanced by CD14. *Immunity* 24, 153-163
- Poltorak, A., He, X., Smirnova, I., Liu, M. Y., Van Huffel, C., Du, X., Birdwell, D., Alejos, E., Silva, M., Galanos, C., Freudenberg, M., Ricciardi-Castagnoli, P., Layton, B., and Beutler, B. (1998) Defective LPS signaling in C3H/HeJ and C57BL/10ScCr mice: mutations in Tlr4 gene. *Science* 282, 2085-2088
- Vazquez-Torres, A., Vallance, B. A., Bergman, M. A., Finlay, B. B., Cookson, B. T., Jones-Carson, J., and Fang, F. C. (2004) Toll-like receptor 4 dependence of innate and adaptive immunity to Salmonella: importance of the Kupffer cell network. *J Immunol* 172, 6202-6208
- 107. Schwartz, D. A. (2001) The role of TLR4 in endotoxin responsiveness in humans. *J Endotoxin Res* 7, 389-393
- 108. Tsan, M. F., and Gao, B. (2004) Endogenous ligands of Toll-like receptors. J Leukoc Biol 76, 514-519
- 109. Triantafilou, K., Triantafilou, M., and Dedrick, R. L. (2001) A CD14-independent

LPS receptor cluster. Nat Immunol 2, 338-345

- 110. Divanovic, S., Trompette, A., Atabani, S. F., Madan, R., Golenbock, D. T., Visintin, A., Finberg, R. W., Tarakhovsky, A., Vogel, S. N., Belkaid, Y., Kurt-Jones, E. A., and Karp, C. L. (2005) Negative regulation of Toll-like receptor 4 signaling by the Toll-like receptor homolog RP105. *Nat Immunol* 6, 571-578
- 111. Shimazu, R., Akashi, S., Ogata, H., Nagai, Y., Fukudome, K., Miyake, K., and Kimoto, M. (1999) MD-2, a molecule that confers lipopolysaccharide responsiveness on Toll-like receptor 4. *J Exp Med* 189, 1777-1782
- 112. Kobayashi, M., Saitoh, S., Tanimura, N., Takahashi, K., Kawasaki, K., Nishijima, M., Fujimoto, Y., Fukase, K., Akashi-Takamura, S., and Miyake, K. (2006) Regulatory roles for MD-2 and TLR4 in ligand-induced receptor clustering. J Immunol 176, 6211-6218
- 113. Carpenter, S., and O'Neill, L. A. (2009) Recent insights into the structure of Tolllike receptors and post-translational modifications of their associated signalling proteins. *Biochem J* 422, 1-10
- 114. Kim, H. M., Park, B. S., Kim, J. I., Kim, S. E., Lee, J., Oh, S. C., Enkhbayar, P., Matsushima, N., Lee, H., Yoo, O. J., and Lee, J. O. (2007) Crystal structure of the TLR4-MD-2 complex with bound endotoxin antagonist Eritoran. *Cell* 130, 906-917
- Brint, E. K., Xu, D., Liu, H., Dunne, A., McKenzie, A. N., O'Neill, L. A., and Liew, F. Y. (2004) ST2 is an inhibitor of interleukin 1 receptor and Toll-like receptor 4 signaling and maintains endotoxin tolerance. *Nat Immunol* 5, 373-379
- 116. Huang, X., Hazlett, L. D., Du, W., and Barrett, R. P. (2006) SIGIRR promotes resistance against Pseudomonas aeruginosa keratitis by down-regulating type-1 immunity and IL-1R1 and TLR4 signaling. *J Immunol* 177, 548-556
- 117. Yamamoto, M., Sato, S., Hemmi, H., Sanjo, H., Uematsu, S., Kaisho, T., Hoshino, K., Takeuchi, O., Kobayashi, M., Fujita, T., Takeda, K., and Akira, S. (2002) Essential role for TIRAP in activation of the signalling cascade shared by TLR2 and TLR4. *Nature* 420, 324-329
- Gray, P., Dunne, A., Brikos, C., Jefferies, C. A., Doyle, S. L., and O'Neill, L. A. (2006) MyD88 adapter-like (Mal) is phosphorylated by Bruton's tyrosine kinase during TLR2 and TLR4 signal transduction. *J Biol Chem* 281, 10489-10495
- 119. Ferwerda, B., Alonso, S., Banahan, K., McCall, M. B., Giamarellos-Bourboulis, E. J., Ramakers, B. P., Mouktaroudi, M., Fain, P. R., Izagirre, N., Syafruddin, D., Cristea, T., Mockenhaupt, F. P., Troye-Blomberg, M., Kumpf, O., Maiga, B., Dolo, A., Doumbo, O., Sundaresan, S., Bedu-Addo, G., van Crevel, R., Hamann, L., Oh, D. Y., Schumann, R. R., Joosten, L. A., de la Rua, C., Sauerwein, R., Drenth, J. P., Kullberg, B. J., van der Ven, A. J., Hill, A. V., Pickkers, P., van der Meer, J. W., O'Neill, L. A., and Netea, M. G. (2009) Functional and genetic evidence that the Mal/TIRAP allele variant 180L has been selected by providing protection against septic shock. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* 106, 10272-10277
- 120. Ulrichts, P., Bovijn, C., Lievens, S., Beyaert, R., Tavernier, J., and Peelman, F. Caspase-1 targets the TLR adaptor Mal at a crucial TIR-domain interaction site. *J Cell Sci* 123, 256-265
- 121. Mansell, A., Smith, R., Doyle, S. L., Gray, P., Fenner, J. E., Crack, P. J., Nicholson, S. E., Hilton, D. J., O'Neill, L. A., and Hertzog, P. J. (2006) Suppressor of cytokine signaling 1 negatively regulates Toll-like receptor signaling by mediating Mal degradation. *Nat Immunol* 7, 148-155
- 122. Janssens, S., Burns, K., Vercammen, E., Tschopp, J., and Beyaert, R. (2003)

MyD88S, a splice variant of MyD88, differentially modulates NF-kappaB- and AP-1-dependent gene expression. *FEBS Lett* 548, 103-107

- Laird, M. H., Rhee, S. H., Perkins, D. J., Medvedev, A. E., Piao, W., Fenton, M. J., and Vogel, S. N. (2009) TLR4/MyD88/PI3K interactions regulate TLR4 signaling. *J Leukoc Biol* 85, 966-977
- 124. Lin, S. C., Lo, Y. C., and Wu, H. Helical assembly in the MyD88-IRAK4-IRAK2 complex in TLR/IL-1R signalling. *Nature* 465, 885-890
- 125. Dong, W., Liu, Y., Peng, J., Chen, L., Zou, T., Xiao, H., Liu, Z., Li, W., Bu, Y., and Qi, Y. (2006) The IRAK-1-BCL10-MALT1-TRAF6-TAK1 cascade mediates signaling to NF-kappaB from Toll-like receptor 4. *J Biol Chem* 281, 26029-26040
- 126. Liew, F. Y., Xu, D., Brint, E. K., and O'Neill, L. A. (2005) Negative regulation of toll-like receptor-mediated immune responses. *Nat Rev Immunol* 5, 446-458
- 127. Chen, Z. J. (2005) Ubiquitin signalling in the NF-kappaB pathway. *Nat Cell Biol* 7, 758-765
- 128. Morlon, A., Munnich, A., and Smahi, A. (2005) TAB2, TRAF6 and TAK1 are involved in NF-kappaB activation induced by the TNF-receptor, Edar and its adaptator Edaradd. *Hum Mol Genet* 14, 3751-3757
- 129. Kawai, T., and Akira, S. (2006) TLR signaling. Cell Death Differ 13, 816-825
- 130. Wang, C., Deng, L., Hong, M., Akkaraju, G. R., Inoue, J., and Chen, Z. J. (2001) TAK1 is a ubiquitin-dependent kinase of MKK and IKK. *Nature* 412, 346-351
- 131. Ulrichts, P., and Tavernier, J. (2008) MAPPIT analysis of early Toll-like receptor signalling events. *Immunol Lett* 116, 141-148
- Tanimura, N., Saitoh, S., Matsumoto, F., Akashi-Takamura, S., and Miyake, K. (2008) Roles for LPS-dependent interaction and relocation of TLR4 and TRAM in TRIF-signaling. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 368, 94-99
- 133. Husebye, H., Halaas, O., Stenmark, H., Tunheim, G., Sandanger, O., Bogen, B., Brech, A., Latz, E., and Espevik, T. (2006) Endocytic pathways regulate Toll-like receptor 4 signaling and link innate and adaptive immunity. *EMBO J* 25, 683-692
- 134. Chuang, T. H., and Ulevitch, R. J. (2004) Triad3A, an E3 ubiquitin-protein ligase regulating Toll-like receptors. *Nat Immunol* 5, 495-502
- Cusson-Hermance, N., Khurana, S., Lee, T. H., Fitzgerald, K. A., and Kelliher, M. A. (2005) Rip1 mediates the Trif-dependent toll-like receptor 3- and 4-induced NF-{kappa}B activation but does not contribute to interferon regulatory factor 3 activation. *J Biol Chem* 280, 36560-36566
- 136. Pineda, G., Ea, C. K., and Chen, Z. J. (2007) Ubiquitination and TRAF signaling. *Adv Exp Med Biol* 597, 80-92
- 137. Sato, S., Sugiyama, M., Yamamoto, M., Watanabe, Y., Kawai, T., Takeda, K., and Akira, S. (2003) Toll/IL-1 receptor domain-containing adaptor inducing IFNbeta (TRIF) associates with TNF receptor-associated factor 6 and TANK-binding kinase 1, and activates two distinct transcription factors, NF-kappa B and IFNregulatory factor-3, in the Toll-like receptor signaling. *J Immunol* 171, 4304-4310
- Fitzgerald, K. A., Rowe, D. C., Barnes, B. J., Caffrey, D. R., Visintin, A., Latz, E., Monks, B., Pitha, P. M., and Golenbock, D. T. (2003) LPS-TLR4 signaling to IRF-3/7 and NF-kappaB involves the toll adapters TRAM and TRIF. *J Exp Med* 198, 1043-1055
- 139. Doyle, S. L., and O'Neill, L. A. (2006) Toll-like receptors: from the discovery of NFkappaB to new insights into transcriptional regulations in innate immunity. *Biochem Pharmacol* 72, 1102-1113
- 140. Huang, Q., Yang, J., Lin, Y., Walker, C., Cheng, J., Liu, Z. G., and Su, B. (2004)

Differential regulation of interleukin 1 receptor and Toll-like receptor signaling by MEKK3. *Nat Immunol* 5, 98-103

- 141. An, H., Yu, Y., Zhang, M., Xu, H., Qi, R., Yan, X., Liu, S., Wang, W., Guo, Z., Guo, J., Qin, Z., and Cao, X. (2002) Involvement of ERK, p38 and NF-kappaB signal transduction in regulation of TLR2, TLR4 and TLR9 gene expression induced by lipopolysaccharide in mouse dendritic cells. *Immunology* 106, 38-45
- 142. Baltimore, D. (2009) Discovering NF-kappaB. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 1, a000026
- 143. James, C. D., Moorman, M. W., Carson, B. D., Branda, C. S., Lantz, J. W., Manginell, R. P., Martino, A., and Singh, A. K. (2009) Nuclear translocation kinetics of NF-kappaB in macrophages challenged with pathogens in a microfluidic platform. *Biomed Microdevices* 11, 693-700
- Tamassia, N., Le Moigne, V., Calzetti, F., Donini, M., Gasperini, S., Ear, T., Cloutier, A., Martinez, F. O., Fabbri, M., Locati, M., Mantovani, A., McDonald, P. P., and Cassatella, M. A. (2007) The MyD88-independent pathway is not mobilized in human neutrophils stimulated via TLR4. *J Immunol* 178, 7344-7356
- 145. Tamassia, N., Calzetti, F., Ear, T., Cloutier, A., Gasperini, S., Bazzoni, F., McDonald, P. P., and Cassatella, M. A. (2007) Molecular mechanisms underlying the synergistic induction of CXCL10 by LPS and IFN-gamma in human neutrophils. *Eur J Immunol* 37, 2627-2634
- 146. Abram, C. L., and Lowell, C. A. (2007) The expanding role for ITAM-based signaling pathways in immune cells. *Sci STKE* 2007, re2
- 147. Hu, X., Chen, J., Wang, L., and Ivashkiv, L. B. (2007) Crosstalk among Jak-STAT, Toll-like receptor, and ITAM-dependent pathways in macrophage activation. *J Leukoc Biol* 82, 237-243
- 148. Hedl, M., Li, J., Cho, J. H., and Abraham, C. (2007) Chronic stimulation of Nod2 mediates tolerance to bacterial products. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 104, 19440-19445
- 149. Makela, S. M., Strengell, M., Pietila, T. E., Osterlund, P., and Julkunen, I. (2009) Multiple signaling pathways contribute to synergistic TLR ligand-dependent cytokine gene expression in human monocyte-derived macrophages and dendritic cells. *J Leukoc Biol* 85, 664-672
- 150. Vincent, J. L., Carlet, J., Opal, S. M. (2002) *The Sepsis Text*, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Boston, MA
- 151. Cavaillon, J. M. (2002) "Septic Plasma": an immunosuppressive milieu. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 166, 1417-1418
- 152. Bone, R. C. (1996) Sir Isaac Newton, sepsis, SIRS, and CARS. *Crit Care Med* 24, 1125-1128
- 153. Bayston, K. F., and Cohen, J. (1990) Bacterial endotoxin and current concepts in the diagnosis and treatment of endotoxaemia. *J Med Microbiol* 31, 73-83
- 154. Brozna, J. P. (1990) Shwartzman reaction. Semin Thromb Hemost 16, 326-332
- 155. Nowotny, A., and Behling, U. H. (1982) Studies on host defenses enhanced by endotoxins: a brief review. *Klin Wochenschr* 60, 735-739
- 156. Wittich, F. W. (1951) Pyromen in the treatment of perennial respiratory allergies. *Ann Allergy* 9, 502-507; passim
- 157. Van Epps, H. L. (2006) Ignoring endotoxin. J Exp Med 203, 1137
- 158. McCabe, W. R. (1963) Endotoxin Tolerance. I. Its Induction by Experimental Pyelonephritis. *J Clin Invest* 42, 610-617
- 159. Hensler, T., Hecker, H., Heeg, K., Heidecke, C. D., Bartels, H., Barthlen, W.,

Wagner, H., Siewert, J. R., and Holzmann, B. (1997) Distinct mechanisms of immunosuppression as a consequence of major surgery. *Infect Immun* 65, 2283-2291

- Kasten, K. R., Goetzman, H. S., Reid, M. R., Rasper, A. M., Adediran, S. G., Robinson, C. T., Cave, C. M., Solomkin, J. S., Lentsch, A. B., Johannigman, J. A., and Caldwell, C. C. Divergent adaptive and innate immunological responses are observed in humans following blunt trauma. *BMC Immunol* 11, 4
- Perry, S. E., Mostafa, S. M., Wenstone, R., Shenkin, A., and McLaughlin, P. J. (2003) Is low monocyte HLA-DR expression helpful to predict outcome in severe sepsis? *Intensive Care Med* 29, 1245-1252
- 162. Mokart, D., Capo, C., Blache, J. L., Delpero, J. R., Houvenaeghel, G., Martin, C., and Mege, J. L. (2002) Early postoperative compensatory anti-inflammatory response syndrome is associated with septic complications after major surgical trauma in patients with cancer. *Br J Surg* 89, 1450-1456
- 163. Adib-Conquy, M., and Cavaillon, J. M. (2009) Compensatory anti-inflammatory response syndrome. *Thromb Haemost* 101, 36-47
- 164. Wolfe, J. H., Wu, A. V., O'Connor, N. E., Saporoschetz, I., and Mannick, J. A. (1982) Anergy, immunosuppressive serum, and impaired lymphocyte blastogenesis in burn patients. *Arch Surg* 117, 1266-1271
- 165. Constantian, M. B. (1978) Association of sepsis with an immunosuppressive polypeptide in the serum of burn patients. *Ann Surg* 188, 209-215
- 166. von Knethen, A., Tautenhahn, A., Link, H., Lindemann, D., and Brune, B. (2005) Activation-induced depletion of protein kinase C alpha provokes desensitization of monocytes/macrophages in sepsis. *J Immunol* 174, 4960-4965
- 167. Ogura, H., Tanaka, H., Koh, T., Hashiguchi, N., Kuwagata, Y., Hosotsubo, H., Shimazu, T., and Sugimoto, H. (1999) Priming, second-hit priming, and apoptosis in leukocytes from trauma patients. *J Trauma* 46, 774-781; discussion 781-773
- 168. Cavaillon, J. M., and Adib-Conquy, M. (2006) Bench-to-bedside review: endotoxin tolerance as a model of leukocyte reprogramming in sepsis. *Crit Care* 10, 233
- 169. Freudenberg, M. A., and Galanos, C. (1988) Induction of tolerance to lipopolysaccharide (LPS)-D-galactosamine lethality by pretreatment with LPS is mediated by macrophages. *Infect Immun* 56, 1352-1357
- 170. Rayhane, N., Fitting, C., Lortholary, O., Dromer, F., and Cavaillon, J. M. (2000) Administration of endotoxin associated with lipopolysaccharide tolerance protects mice against fungal infection. *Infect Immun* 68, 3748-3753
- 171. Lehner, M. D., Ittner, J., Bundschuh, D. S., van Rooijen, N., Wendel, A., and Hartung, T. (2001) Improved innate immunity of endotoxin-tolerant mice increases resistance to Salmonella enterica serovar typhimurium infection despite attenuated cytokine response. *Infect Immun* 69, 463-471
- 172. Wheeler, D. S., Lahni, P. M., Denenberg, A. G., Poynter, S. E., Wong, H. R., Cook, J. A., and Zingarelli, B. (2008) Induction of endotoxin tolerance enhances bacterial clearance and survival in murine polymicrobial sepsis. *Shock* 30, 267-273
- 173. Murphey, E., Fang, G., and Sherwood, E. (2007) Endotoxin Pretreatment Improves Bacterial Clearance and Decreases Mortality in Mice Challenged with Staphylococcus aureus. *Shock* 29, 512-518
- 174. Murphey, E. D., Fang, G., Varma, T. K., and Sherwood, E. R. (2007) Improved bacterial clearance and decreased mortality can be induced by LPS tolerance

and is not dependent upon IFN-gamma. Shock 27, 289-295

- 175. Varma, T., Durham, M., Murphey, E., Cui, W., Huang, Z., Lin, C., Toliver-Kinsky, T., and Sherwood, E. (2005) Endotoxin priming improves clearance of Pseudomonas aeruginosa in wild-type and interleukin-10 knockout mice. *Infect Immun.* 73, 7340-7347
- 176. Feterowski, C., Weighardt, H., Emmanuilidis, K., Hartung, T., and Holzmann, B. (2001) Immune protection against septic peritonitis in endotoxin-primed mice is related to reduced neutrophil apoptosis. *Eur J Immunol* 31, 1268-1277
- 177. del Fresno, C., Garcia-Rio, F., Gomez-Pina, V., Soares-Schanoski, A., Fernandez-Ruiz, I., Jurado, T., Kajiji, T., Shu, C., Marin, E., Gutierrez del Arroyo, A., Prados, C., Arnalich, F., Fuentes-Prior, P., Biswas, S. K., and Lopez-Collazo, E. (2009) Potent phagocytic activity with impaired antigen presentation identifying lipopolysaccharide-tolerant human monocytes: demonstration in isolated monocytes from cystic fibrosis patients. *J Immunol* 182, 6494-6507
- 178. Franchin, G., Żybarth, G., Dai, W. W., Dubrovsky, L., Reiling, N., Schmidtmayerova, H., Bukrinsky, M., and Sherry, B. (2000) Lipopolysaccharide inhibits HIV-1 infection of monocyte- derived macrophages through direct and sustained down-regulation of CC chemokine receptor 5. *J Immunol* 164, 2592-2601
- 179. Ackermann, M., Reuter, M., Flohe, S., Bahrami, S., Redl, H., and Schade, F. U. (2001) Cytokine synthesis in the liver of endotoxin-tolerant and normal rats during hemorrhagic shock. *J Endotoxin Res* 7, 105-112
- 180. Eising, G. P., Mao, L., Schmid-Schonbein, G. W., Engler, R. L., and Ross, J. (1996) Effects of induced tolerance to bacterial lipopolysaccharide on myocardial infarct size in rats. *Cardiovasc Res* 31, 73-81
- 181. Heemann, U., Szabo, A., Hamar, P., Muller, V., Witzke, O., Lutz, J., and Philipp, T. (2000) Lipopolysaccharide pretreatment protects from renal ischemia/reperfusion injury : possible connection to an interleukin-6-dependent pathway. *Am J Pathol* 156, 287-293
- 182. Colletti, L. M., Remick, D. G., and Campbell, D. A., Jr. (1994) LPS pretreatment protects from hepatic ischemia/reperfusion. *J Surg Res* 57, 337-343
- 183. He, W., Fong, Y., Marano, M. A., Gershenwald, J. E., Yurt, R. W., Moldawer, L. L., and Lowry, S. F. (1992) Tolerance to endotoxin prevents mortality in infected thermal injury: association with attenuated cytokine responses. *J Infect Dis* 165, 859-864
- 184. Maung, A. A., Fujimi, S., MacConmara, M. P., Tajima, G., McKenna, A. M., Delisle, A. J., Stallwood, C., Onderdonk, A. B., Mannick, J. A., and Lederer, J. A. (2008) Injury enhances resistance to Escherichia coli infection by boosting innate immune system function. *J Immunol* 180, 2450-2458
- 185. de Vos, A. F., Pater, J. M., van den Pangaart, P. S., de Kruif, M. D., van 't Veer, C., and van der Poll, T. (2009) In vivo lipopolysaccharide exposure of human blood leukocytes induces cross-tolerance to multiple TLR ligands. *J Immunol* 183, 533-542
- Lehner, M. D., Morath, S., Michelsen, K. S., Schumann, R. R., and Hartung, T. (2001) Induction of cross-tolerance by lipopolysaccharide and highly purified lipoteichoic acid via different Toll-like receptors independent of paracrine mediators. *J Immunol* 166, 5161-5167
- 187. Kim, H. G., Kim, N. R., Gim, M. G., Lee, J. M., Lee, S. Y., Ko, M. Y., Kim, J. Y., Han, S. H., and Chung, D. K. (2008) Lipoteichoic acid isolated from Lactobacillus

plantarum inhibits lipopolysaccharide-induced TNF-alpha production in THP-1 cells and endotoxin shock in mice. *J Immunol* 180, 2553-2561

- 188. Yanagawa, Y., and Onoe, K. (2007) Enhanced IL-10 production by TLR4- and TLR2-primed dendritic cells upon TLR restimulation. *J Immunol* 178, 6173-6180
- 189. Berg, D. J., Kuhn, R., Rajewsky, K., Muller, W., Menon, S., Davidson, N., Grunig, G., and Rennick, D. (1995) Interleukin-10 is a central regulator of the response to LPS in murine models of endotoxic shock and the Shwartzman reaction but not endotoxin tolerance. *J Clin Invest* 96, 2339-2347
- 190. Flohe, S., Dominguez Fernandez, E., Ackermann, M., Hirsch, T., Borgermann, J., and Schade, F. U. (1999) Endotoxin tolerance in rats: expression of TNF-alpha, IL-6, IL-10, VCAM-1 AND HSP 70 in lung and liver during endotoxin shock. *Cytokine* 11, 796-804
- 191. Biswas, S. K., and Lopez-Collazo, E. (2009) Endotoxin tolerance: new mechanisms, molecules and clinical significance. *Trends Immunol* 30, 475-487
- 192. Divanovic, S., Trompette, A., Petiniot, L. K., Allen, J. L., Flick, L. M., Belkaid, Y., Madan, R., Haky, J. J., and Karp, C. L. (2007) Regulation of TLR4 signaling and the host interface with pathogens and danger: the role of RP105. *J Leukoc Biol* 82, 265-271
- Medvedev, A. E., Piao, W., Shoenfelt, J., Rhee, S. H., Chen, H., Basu, S., Wahl, L. M., Fenton, M. J., and Vogel, S. N. (2007) Role of TLR4 tyrosine phosphorylation in signal transduction and endotoxin tolerance. *J Biol Chem* 282, 16042-16053
- 194. Piao, W., Song, C., Chen, H., Wahl, L. M., Fitzgerald, K. A., O'Neill, L. A., and Medvedev, A. E. (2008) Tyrosine phosphorylation of MyD88 adapter-like (Mal) is critical for signal transduction and blocked in endotoxin tolerance. *J Biol Chem* 283, 3109-3119
- 195. Zhang, G., and Ghosh, S. (2002) Negative regulation of toll-like receptormediated signaling by Tollip. *J Biol Chem* 277, 7059-7065
- 196. Janssens, S., Burns, K., Tschopp, J., and Beyaert, R. (2002) Regulation of interleukin-1- and lipopolysaccharide-induced NF-kappaB activation by alternative splicing of MyD88. *Curr Biol* 12, 467-471
- 197. Piao, W., Song, C., Chen, H., Diaz, M. A., Wahl, L. M., Fitzgerald, K. A., Li, L., and Medvedev, A. E. (2009) Endotoxin tolerance dysregulates MyD88- and Toll/IL-1R domain-containing adapter inducing IFN-beta-dependent pathways and increases expression of negative regulators of TLR signaling. *J Leukoc Biol* 86, 863-875
- 198. Kobayashi, K., Hernandez, L. D., Galan, J. E., Janeway, C. A., Jr., Medzhitov, R., and Flavell, R. A. (2002) IRAK-M is a negative regulator of Toll-like receptor signaling. *Cell* 110, 191-202
- 199. Liu, Z. J., Liu, X. L., Zhao, J., Shi, Y. J., Yan, L. N., Chen, X. F., Li, X. H., You, H. B., Xu, F. L., and Gong, J. P. (2008) The effects of SOCS-1 on liver endotoxin tolerance development induced by a low dose of lipopolysaccharide are related to dampen NF-kappaB-mediated pathway. *Dig Liver Dis* 40, 568-577
- 200. Blackwell, T. S., Blackwell, T. R., and Christman, J. W. (1997) Induction of endotoxin tolerance depletes nuclear factor-kappaB and suppresses its activation in rat alveolar macrophages. *J Leukoc Biol* 62, 885-891
- 201. Ziegler-Heitbrock, H. W., Wedel, A., Schraut, W., Strobel, M., Wendelgass, P., Sternsdorf, T., Bauerle, P. A., Haas, J. G., and Riethmuller, G. (1994) Tolerance to lipopolysaccharide involves mobilization of nuclear factor kappa B with

predominance of p50 homodimers. J Biol Chem 269, 17001-17004

- 202. Bagchi, A., Herrup, E., Warren, H., Trigilio, J., Shin, H., Valentine, C., and Hellman, J. (2007) MyD88-dependent and MyD88-independent pathways in synergy, priming, and tolerance between TLR agonists. *J Immunol.* 178, 1164-1171
- Biswas, S., Bist, P., Dhillon, M., Kajiji, T., Del Fresno, C., Yamamoto, M., Lopez-Collazo, E., Akira, S., and Tergaonkar, V. (2007) Role for MyD88-independent, TRIF pathway in lipid A/TLR4-induced endotoxin tolerance. *J Immunol.* 179, 4083-4092
- 204. Foster, S. L., Hargreaves, D. C., and Medzhitov, R. (2007) Gene-specific control of inflammation by TLR-induced chromatin modifications. *Nature* 447, 972-978
- 205. Rudbach, J. A., Keegan, D. S., and Sowell, C. G. (1995) Calculating therapeutic indices and therapeutic advantages for endotoxins and monophosphoryl lipid A: an evaluation of data from the scientific literature *Innate Immunity* 2, 301-310
- 206. Taveira da Silva, A. M., Kaulbach, H. C., Chuidian, F. S., Lambert, D. R., Suffredini, A. F., and Danner, R. L. (1993) Brief report: shock and multiple-organ dysfunction after self-administration of Salmonella endotoxin. *N Engl J Med* 328, 1457-1460
- 207. Madonna, G. S., Peterson, J. E., Ribi, E. E., and Vogel, S. N. (1986) Early-phase endotoxin tolerance: induction by a detoxified lipid A derivative, monophosphoryl lipid A. *Infect Immun* 52, 6-11
- 208. Baldridge, J. R., and Crane, R. T. (1999) Monophosphoryl lipid A (MPL) formulations for the next generation of vaccines. *Methods* 19, 103-107
- 209. Ulrich, J. T., and Myers, K. R. (1995) Monophosphoryl lipid A as an adjuvant. Past experiences and new directions. *Pharm Biotechnol* 6, 495-524
- De Becker, G., Moulin, V., Pajak, B., Bruck, C., Francotte, M., Thiriart, C., Urbain, J., and Moser, M. (2000) The adjuvant monophosphoryl lipid A increases the function of antigen-presenting cells. *Int Immunol.* 12, 807-815
- 211. Ismaili, J., Rennesson, J., Aksoy, E., Vekemans, J., Vincart, B., Amraoui, Z., Van Laethem, F., Goldman, M., and Dubois, P. (2002) Monophosphoryl lipid A activates both human dendritic cells and T cells. *J Immunol.* 168, 926-932
- 212. Thoelen, S., De Clercq, N., and Tornieporth, N. (2001) A prophylactic hepatitis B vaccine with a novel adjuvant system. *Vaccine* 19, 2400-2403
- Cluff, C. W., Baldridge, J. R., Stover, A. G., Evans, J. T., Johnson, D. A., Lacy, M. J., Clawson, V. G., Yorgensen, V. M., Johnson, C. L., Livesay, M. T., Hershberg, R. M., and Persing, D. H. (2005) Synthetic toll-like receptor 4 agonists stimulate innate resistance to infectious challenge. *Infect Immun* 73, 3044-3052
- 214. Alderson, M., McGowan, P., Baldridge, J., and Probst, P. (2006) TLR4 agonists as immunomodulatory agents. *J Endotoxin Res.* 12, 313-319
- 215. Johnson, D. A. (2008) Synthetic TLR4-active glycolipids as vaccine adjuvants and stand-alone immunotherapeutics. *Curr Top Med Chem* 8, 64-79
- 216. Astiz, M. E., Rackow, E. C., Still, J. G., Howell, S. T., Cato, A., Von Eschen, K. B., Ulrich, J. T., Rudbach, J. A., McMahon, G., Vargas, R., and et al. (1995) Pretreatment of normal humans with monophosphoryl lipid A induces tolerance to endotoxin: a prospective, double-blind, randomized, controlled trial. *Crit Care Med* 23, 9-17
- 217. Astiz, M. E., Saha, D. C., Brooks, K., Carpati, C. M., and Rackow, E. C. (1993) Comparison of the induction of endotoxin tolerance in endotoxemia and

peritonitis by monophosphoryl lipid A and lipopolysaccharide. *Circ Shock* 39, 194-198

- 218. Zhu, H. Q., Jiang, J. L., Lu, R., Zhang, X. H., Deng, H. W., and Li, Y. J. (2003) The protective effects of monophosphoryl lipid A on the ischemic myocardium and endothelium in rats. *Cardiovasc Drugs Ther* 17, 311-318
- 219. Henricson, B., Benjamin, W., and Vogel, S. (1990) Differential cytokine induction by doses of lipopolysaccharide and monophosphoryl lipid A that result in equivalent early endotoxin tolerance. *Infect Immun.* 58, 2429-2437
- 220. Henricson, B., Manthey, C., Perera, P., Hamilton, T., and Vogel, S. (1993) Dissociation of lipopolysaccharide (LPS)-inducible gene expression in murine macrophages pretreated with smooth LPS versus monophosphoryl lipid A. *Infect Immun.* 61, 2325-2333
- 221. Salkowski, C., Detore, G., and Vogel, S. (1997) Lipopolysaccharide and monophosphoryl lipid A differentially regulate interleukin-12, gamma interferon, and interleukin-10 mRNA production in murine macrophages. *Infect Immun.* 65, 3239-3247
- 222. Okemoto, K., Kawasaki, K., Hanada, K., Miura, M., and Nishijima, M. (2006) A potent adjuvant monophosphoryl lipid A triggers various immune responses, but not secretion of IL-1beta or activation of caspase-1. *J Immunol.* 176, 1203-1208
- Ohto, U., Fukase, K., Miyake, K., and Satow, Y. (2007) Crystal structures of human MD-2 and its complex with antiendotoxic lipid IVa. *Science* 316, 1632-1634
- 224. Martin, M., Michalek, S., and Katz, J. (2003) Role of innate immune factors in the adjuvant activity of monophosphoryl lipid A. *Infect Immun.* 71, 2498-2507
- 225. Haziot, A., Hijiya, N., Gangloff, S., Silver, J., and Goyert, S. (2001) Induction of a novel mechanism of accelerated bacterial clearance by lipopolysaccharide in CD14-deficient and Toll-like receptor 4-deficient mice. *J Immunol.* 166, 1075-1078
- 226. Mata-Haro, V., Cekic, C., Martin, M., Chilton, P., Casella, C., and Mitchell, T. (2007) The vaccine adjuvant monophosphoryl lipid A as a TRIF-biased agonist of TLR4. *Science* 316, 1628-1632
- 227. Fan, H., and Cook, J. (2004) Molecular mechanisms of endotoxin tolerance. *J Endotoxin Res.* 10, 71-84
- 228. Abreu, M. T., Fukata, M., and Arditi, M. (2005) TLR signaling in the gut in health and disease. *J Immunol* 174, 4453-4460
- 229. Vaishnava, S., and Hooper, L. V. (2007) Alkaline phosphatase: keeping the peace at the gut epithelial surface. *Cell Host Microbe* 2, 365-367
- 230. Bates, J. M., Akerlund, J., Mittge, E., and Guillemin, K. (2007) Intestinal alkaline phosphatase detoxifies lipopolysaccharide and prevents inflammation in zebrafish in response to the gut microbiota. *Cell Host Microbe* 2, 371-382
- 231. Tuin, A., Huizinga-Van der Vlag, A., van Loenen-Weemaes, A. M., Meijer, D. K., and Poelstra, K. (2006) On the role and fate of LPS-dephosphorylating activity in the rat liver. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 290, G377-385
- 232. van Veen, V., and Carter, C. S. (2005) Separating semantic conflict and response conflict in the Stroop task: a functional MRI study. *Neuroimage* 27, 497-504
- 233. Wysocka, M., Montaner, L. J., and Karp, C. L. (2005) Flt3 ligand treatment reverses endotoxin tolerance-related immunoparalysis. *J Immunol* 174, 7398-7402

- 234. Huang, Z., Pereira, C., Toliver-Kinsky, T., Murphey, E. D., Varma, T. K., Lin, C. Y., Herndon, D. N., and Sherwood, E. R. (2006) Effect of transforming growth factor-beta neutralization on survival and bacterial clearance in a murine model of Pseudomonas aeruginosa burn wound infection. J Burn Care Res 27, 682-687
- Mariencheck, W. I., Savov, J., Dong, Q., Tino, M. J., and Wright, J. R. (1999) 235. Surfactant protein A enhances alveolar macrophage phagocytosis of a live, mucoid strain of P. aeruginosa. Am J Physiol 277, L777-786
- Flierl, M. A., Rittirsch, D., Nadeau, B. A., Day, D. E., Zetoune, F. S., Sarma, J. V., 236. Huber-Lang, M. S., and Ward, P. A. (2008) Functions of the complement components C3 and C5 during sepsis. FASEB J 22, 3483-3490
- 237. Morgan, B. P. (2000) Measurement of complement hemolytic activity, generation of complement-depleted sera, and production of hemolytic intermediates. Methods Mol Biol 150, 61-71
- 238. van de Loosdrecht, A. A., Nennie, E., Ossenkoppele, G. J., Beelen, R. H., and Langenhuijsen, M. M. (1991) Cell mediated cytotoxicity against U 937 cells by human monocytes and macrophages in a modified colorimetric MTT assay. A methodological study. J Immunol Methods 141, 15-22
- 239. Broad, A., Jones, D., and Kirby, J. (2006) Toll-like receptor (TLR) response tolerance: a key physiological "damage limitation" effect and an important potential opportunity for therapy. Curr Med Chem. 13, 2487-2502
- 240. Raetz, C. R., and Whitfield, C. (2002) Lipopolysaccharide endotoxins. Annu Rev Biochem 71, 635-700
- 241. Takeda, K., and Akira, S. (2004) TLR signaling pathways. Semin Immunol 16, 3-
- Elner, S. G., Petty, H. R., Elner, V. M., Yoshida, A., Bian, Z. M., Yang, D., and 242. Kindezelskii, A. L. (2005) TLR4 mediates human retinal pigment epithelial endotoxin binding and cytokine expression. Trans Am Ophthalmol Soc 103, 126-135; discussion 135-127
- Jiang, H. W., Zhang, W., Ren, B. P., Zeng, J. F., and Ling, J. Q. (2006) 243. Expression of toll like receptor 4 in normal human odontoblasts and dental pulp tissue. J Endod 32, 747-751
- 244. Lebre, M. C., van der Aar, A. M., van Baarsen, L., van Capel, T. M., Schuitemaker, J. H., Kapsenberg, M. L., and de Jong, E. C. (2007) Human keratinocytes express functional Toll-like receptor 3, 4, 5, and 9. J Invest Dermatol 127, 331-341
- 245. Muir, A., Soong, G., Sokol, S., Reddy, B., Gomez, M. I., Van Heeckeren, A., and Prince, A. (2004) Toll-like receptors in normal and cystic fibrosis airway epithelial cells. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 30, 777-783
- Ungaro, R., Abreu, M. T., and Fukata, M. (2009) Practical techniques for 246. detection of Toll-like receptor-4 in the human intestine. Methods Mol Biol 517, 345-361
- 247. Tang, S. C., Lathia, J. D., Selvaraj, P. K., Jo, D. G., Mughal, M. R., Cheng, A., Siler, D. A., Markesbery, W. R., Arumugam, T. V., and Mattson, M. P. (2008) Toll-like receptor-4 mediates neuronal apoptosis induced by amyloid betapeptide and the membrane lipid peroxidation product 4-hydroxynonenal. Exp Neurol 213, 114-121
- 248. Cavaillon, J., Adrie, C., Fitting, C., and Adib-Conguy, M. (2003) Endotoxin tolerance: is there a clinical relevance? J Endotoxin Res. 9, 101-107
- 249. Cross, A. S. (2002) Endotoxin tolerance-current concepts in historical 123

perspective. J Endotoxin Res 8, 83-98

- 250. Wy, C., Goto, M., Young, R., Myers, T., and Muraskas, J. (2000) Prophylactic treatment of endotoxic shock with monophosphoryl lipid A in newborn rats. *Biol Neonate.* 77, 191-195
- 251. Wynn, J. L., Scumpia, P. O., Winfield, R. D., Delano, M. J., Kelly-Scumpia, K., Barker, T., Ungaro, R., Levy, O., and Moldawer, L. L. (2008) Defective innate immunity predisposes murine neonates to poor sepsis outcome but is reversed by TLR agonists. *Blood* 112, 1750-1758
- 252. Thoelen, S., Van Damme, P., Mathei, C., Leroux-Roels, G., Desombere, I., Safary, A., Vandepapeliere, P., Slaoui, M., and Meheus, A. (1998) Safety and immunogenicity of a hepatitis B vaccine formulated with a novel adjuvant system. *Vaccine* 16
- 253. Qureshi, N., Takayama, K., and Ribi, E. (1982) Purification and structural determination of nontoxic lipid A obtained from the lipopolysaccharide of Salmonella typhimurium. *J Biol Chem* 257, 11808-11815
- 254. Takayama, K., Qureshi, N., Ribi, E., and Cantrell, J. L. (1984) Separation and characterization of toxic and nontoxic forms of lipid A. *Rev Infect Dis* 6, 439-443
- 255. Astiz, M., Galera, A., Saha, D., Carpati, C., and Rackow, E. (1994) Monophosphoryl lipid A protects against gram-positive sepsis and tumor necrosis factor. *Shock* 2, 271-274
- 256. Johnson, A. G., Tomai, M., Solem, L., Beck, L., and Ribi, E. (1987) Characterization of a nontoxic monophosphoryl lipid A. *Infect. Dis.* 9, 512
- 257. Schinkel, C., Sendtner, R., Zimmer, S., Walz, A., Hultner, L., and Faist, E. (1999) Evaluation of Fc-receptor positive (FcR+) and negative (FcR-) monocyte subsets in sepsis. *Shock* 11, 229-234
- 258. Simms, H. H., D'Amico, R., and Burchard, K. W. (1990) Intraabdominal sepsis: effects on polymorphonuclear leukocyte Fc receptor-mediated phagocytosis. *J Surg Res* 49, 49-54
- 259. Arend, W. P., Ammons, J. T., and Kotzin, B. L. (1987) Lipopolysaccharide and interleukin 1 inhibit interferon-gamma-induced Fc receptor expression on human monocytes. *J Immunol* 139, 1873-1879
- 260. Arnhold, J., and Flemmig, J. Human myeloperoxidase in innate and acquired immunity. *Arch Biochem Biophys* 500, 92-106
- 261. Oberholzer, C., Oberholzer, A., Clare-Salzler, M., and Moldawer, L. L. (2001) Apoptosis in sepsis: a new target for therapeutic exploration. *FASEB J* 15, 879-892
- 262. Tinsley, K. W., Grayson, M. H., Swanson, P. E., Drewry, A. M., Chang, K. C., Karl, I. E., and Hotchkiss, R. S. (2003) Sepsis induces apoptosis and profound depletion of splenic interdigitating and follicular dendritic cells. *J Immunol* 171, 909-914
- 263. Takayama, K., Qureshi, N., Raetz, C. R., Ribi, E., Peterson, J., Cantrell, J. L., Pearson, F. C., Wiggins, J., and Johnson, A. G. (1984) Influence of fine structure of lipid A on Limulus amebocyte lysate clotting and toxic activities. *Infect Immun* 45, 350-355
- 264. Baldridge, J. R., McGowan, P., Evans, J. T., Cluff, C., Mossman, S., Johnson, D., and Persing, D. (2004) Taking a Toll on human disease: Toll-like receptor 4 agonists as vaccine adjuvants and monotherapeutic agents. *Expert Opin Biol Ther* 4, 1129-1138
- 265. Ogawa, H., Rafiee, P., Heidemann, J., Fisher, P. J., Johnson, N. A., Otterson, M.

F., Kalyanaraman, B., Pritchard, K. A., Jr., and Binion, D. G. (2003) Mechanisms of endotoxin tolerance in human intestinal microvascular endothelial cells. *J Immunol* 170, 5956-5964

- 266. West, M. A., and Koons, A. (2008) Endotoxin tolerance in sepsis: concentrationdependent augmentation or inhibition of LPS-stimulated macrophage TNF secretion by LPS pretreatment. *J Trauma* 65, 893-898; discussion 898-900
- 267. Ziegler-Heitbrock, L. (2001) The p50-homodimer mechanism in tolerance to LPS. *J Endotoxin Res* 7, 219-222
- 268. Akira, S., Yamamoto, M., and Takeda, K. (2003) Role of adapters in Toll-like receptor signalling. *Biochem Soc Trans* 31, 637-642
- 269. Gutierrez-Fernandez, J., Maroto, M. C., Piedrola, G., and Zamora, E. (1987) Complement and sepsis. *Allergol Immunopathol (Madr)* 15, 145-149
- 270. Rodriguez, P. C., and Ochoa, A. C. (2008) Arginine regulation by myeloid derived suppressor cells and tolerance in cancer: mechanisms and therapeutic perspectives. *Immunol Rev* 222, 180-191
- 271. Gabrilovich, D. I., and Nagaraj, S. (2009) Myeloid-derived suppressor cells as regulators of the immune system. *Nat Rev Immunol* 9, 162-174
- 272. Nagaraj, S., and Gabrilovich, D. I. (2007) Myeloid-derived suppressor cells. *Adv Exp Med Biol* 601, 213-223
- 273. Greifenberg, V., Ribechini, E., Rossner, S., and Lutz, M. B. (2009) Myeloidderived suppressor cell activation by combined LPS and IFN-gamma treatment impairs DC development. *Eur J Immunol* 39, 2865-2876
- 274. Peranzoni, E., Zilio, S., Marigo, I., Dolcetti, L., Zanovello, P., Mandruzzato, S., and Bronte, V. Myeloid-derived suppressor cell heterogeneity and subset definition. *Curr Opin Immunol* 22, 238-244
- 275. Delano, M., Scumpia, P., Weinstein, J., Coco, D., Nagaraj, S., Kelly-Scumpia, K., O'Malley, K., Wynn, J., Antonenko, S., Al-Quran, S., Swan, R., Chung, C., Atkinson, M., Ramphal, R., Gabrilovich, D., Reeves, W., Ayala, A., Phillips, J., Laface, D., Heyworth, P., Clare-Salzler, M., and Moldawer, L. (2007) MyD88dependent expansion of an immature GR-1(+)CD11b(+) population induces T cell suppression and Th2 polarization in sepsis. *J Exp Med.* 204, 1463-1474
- 276. Bronte, V. (2009) Myeloid-derived suppressor cells in inflammation: uncovering cell subsets with enhanced immunosuppressive functions. *Eur J Immunol* 39, 2670-2672
- 277. Dugast, A. S., Haudebourg, T., Coulon, F., Heslan, M., Haspot, F., Poirier, N., Vuillefroy de Silly, R., Usal, C., Smit, H., Martinet, B., Thebault, P., Renaudin, K., and Vanhove, B. (2008) Myeloid-derived suppressor cells accumulate in kidney allograft tolerance and specifically suppress effector T cell expansion. *J Immunol* 180, 7898-7906
- 278. Zhang, W., Liang, S., Wu, J., and Horuzsko, A. (2008) Human inhibitory receptor immunoglobulin-like transcript 2 amplifies CD11b+Gr1+ myeloid-derived suppressor cells that promote long-term survival of allografts. *Transplantation* 86, 1125-1134
- Haile, L. A., von Wasielewski, R., Gamrekelashvili, J., Kruger, C., Bachmann, O., Westendorf, A. M., Buer, J., Liblau, R., Manns, M. P., Korangy, F., and Greten, T. F. (2008) Myeloid-derived suppressor cells in inflammatory bowel disease: a new immunoregulatory pathway. *Gastroenterology* 135, 871-881, 881 e871-875
- 280. Phillips, R. L., Couzens, M. S., and Van Zant, G. (1995) Genetic factors influencing murine hematopoietic productivity in culture. *J Cell Physiol* 164, 99-

107

- 281. Givan, A. L. (2001) Flow cytometry : first principles, Wiley-Liss, New York, NY
- Na, H. Y., Mazumdar, K., Moon, H. J., Chang, S., and Seong, S. Y. (2009) TLR4independent and PKR-dependent interleukin 1 receptor antagonist expression upon LPS stimulation. *Cell Immunol* 259, 33-40
- 283. Darveau, R. P., Pham, T. T., Lemley, K., Reife, R. A., Bainbridge, B. W., Coats, S. R., Howald, W. N., Way, S. S., and Hajjar, A. M. (2004) Porphyromonas gingivalis lipopolysaccharide contains multiple lipid A species that functionally interact with both toll-like receptors 2 and 4. *Infect Immun* 72, 5041-5051
- 284. Harari, O. A., Alcaide, P., Ahl, D., Luscinskas, F. W., and Liao, J. K. (2006) Absence of TRAM restricts Toll-like receptor 4 signaling in vascular endothelial cells to the MyD88 pathway. *Circ Res* 98, 1134-1140
- 285. Yamamoto, M., Sato, S., Mori, K., Hoshino, K., Takeuchi, O., Takeda, K., and Akira, S. (2002) Cutting edge: a novel Toll/IL-1 receptor domain-containing adapter that preferentially activates the IFN-beta promoter in the Toll-like receptor signaling. *J Immunol* 169, 6668-6672
- 286. Mahieu, T., and Libert, C. (2007) Should we inhibit type I interferons in sepsis? Infect Immun 75, 22-29
- 287. Zeni, F., Freeman, B., and Natanson, C. (1997) Anti-inflammatory therapies to treat sepsis and septic shock: a reassessment. *Crit Care Med* 25, 1095-1100
- 288. Andonegui, G., Zhou, H., Bullard, D., Kelly, M. M., Mullaly, S. C., McDonald, B., Long, E. M., Robbins, S. M., and Kubes, P. (2009) Mice that exclusively express TLR4 on endothelial cells can efficiently clear a lethal systemic Gram-negative bacterial infection. *J Clin Invest* 119, 1921-1930

Vita

Christopher-David M. Romero was born in Concord, Massachusetts, on October 2^{nd} , 1979 to Roy and Barbara Romero. At the age of 3 his family moved to the lower Rio Grande Valley where he spent the rest of his youth. After graduating from the Science Academy of South Texas in 1998 he worked for Tropical Management Company, Troy Giles Real Estate, Pinkerton Realty, and Richard Stockton Photography to raise funds for college. In 2000 he enrolled at Texas A&M University-Corpus Christi (TAMU-CC). While at TAMU-CC he became the head work study in the microbiology department, and worked part time as a tutor for microbiology, immunology, pathophysiology, and genetics. From 2002 to 2004 he engaged in an NSF sponsored self-directed research project, and in 2003 was awarded a TAMU-CC undergraduate research grant. During the summer of 2004 he participated in an undergraduate research internship at the National Center for Complementary and Alternative Medicine at the NIH in Bethesda, Maryland. After Graduating Summa Cum Laude from TAMU-CC in December of 2004 he was soon married to Nicole Anne Ekstrom. In 2005 he entered the MD / PhD combined degree program at The University of Texas Medical Branch in Galveston; and in 2007 commenced his graduate research under the mentorship of Dr. Edward R. Sherwood. Since his entry into the combined degree program he has been named both a Blocker and McLaughlin Scholar, and is also the recipient of an NIH F31 Fellowship. He has served as president of the MD / PhD Student Organization and the Sailing Club at UTMB; through which he initiated the Coastal Community Care project.

<u>Romero C. D.</u>, Chopin S. F., Buck G., Martinez E., Garcia M., Bixby L. Antibacterial properties of common herbal remedies of the southwest. J Ethnopharmacol. 99(2):253-7. 2005

<u>Romero, C. R.</u>, D. S. Herzig, A. Etogo, J. Nunez, R. Mahmoudizad, G. Fang, E. D. Murphey, T. Toliver-Kinsky, and E. R. Sherwood. The role of interferon- γ in the pathogenesis of acute intra-abdominal sepsis. J Leukoc Biol. 2010

<u>Romero, C. D.</u>, A. G. Reyes, T. K. Varma, and E.R. Sherwood. 2010. The TLR4 Agonist Monophosphoryl Lipid A Augments Innate Host Resistance to Systemic Bacterial Infection. Infection and Immunity. 2011 Sep;79(9):3576-87

Address: 1015 Post Office St. Galveston, TX 77550

This dissertation was typed by Christopher Romero.